
Modern Bibles Slanted to Support Roman
Catholic Church Doctrines

Book — WHY THEY CHANGED THE BIBLE, by David W. Daniels —
http://www.amazon.com/Why-They-Changed-The-Bible/dp/0758909977

If you’re a King James Bible believer, you ought to already know the obvious
changes that have been made in other bible versions. Despite the mountain of
evidence that the King James Bible IS the Bible, there are still many who
need more evidence. There is plenty in this book. When you compare these new
translations (NIV, NKJV, ASV, etc.) and see what is being changed you will
weep if you are a lover of truth.

Author David W. Daniels points out in his book, Why They Changed the Bible,
how all modern Bibles are increasingly slanted to support Rome’s pagan
dogmas. An entire section is devoted to the scheme to include the Apocrypha
in the Bible. He describes how the Bible societies were, from the beginning,
infiltrated with Jesuits or Vatican sympathizers. Bible societies agreed not
only to change text wording to favor unbiblical Catholic teaching, but to add
in the Apocrypha whenever requested. Bible translators all over the world are
subject to a 1960s agreement with the Vatican to add the Apocrypha to any
translation if the Catholic people groups ask for it. The history and tragic
results of this are detailed in Why They Changed the Bible.

Seminaries all over the world are starting to require their students to get
Bibles complete with something called the “Deuterocanonicals.” This is
another word for what we know as the Apocrypha. It is also a deceptive word.
It makes the reader think these fairytales, superstitions and occultism are
actually a “secondary canon” on a level just below scripture —“scripture
lite.” The truth is that they have raised men’s words to the level of God’s
words and have lowered God’s words to the level of man’s.

The Vatican desperately needs the Apocrypha in the Bible. When they cannot
distort a Bible passage to fit one of their pagan doctrines, they resort to
the Apocrypha. For example, their teaching of purgatory is based on the
Apocryphal books of 2 Maccabees 12:45 and Tobit 12:9. Using money to pay for
sins appears in Ecclesiasticus 3:30 “Water will quench a flaming fire; and
alms maketh an atonement for sins.”
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The Apocrypha also contains such strange advice as using smoked fish liver to
dispel demons (Tobit 6), and suggest that suicide, in some cases, is manly
and noble (2 Maccabees 14:37-46). Strange historical inaccuracies also
appear, such as the death records of Antiochus Epiphanes, who must have died
twice when you compare 2 Maccabees 2:13-16 to 9:1-29. A search of
Christianbook.com turns up 46 items for sale related to the
Deuterocanonicals/Apocrypha, with over two dozen Bibles that include them.
Supposedly these are only for Roman Catholics, but Daniels’ research
discovered that the groundwork has been laid over the decades within the
Bible Societies to ultimately produce a Bible with the Apocrypha and subtle
watering-down to create one world Bible for one world religion. This Jesuit
pope’s PR campaign continues to sugarcoat the bait in the trap for
Evangelicals who have already swallowed the poison of the modern (Catholic)
versions.

A big thank you to my friend Patty in Kansas for sending me this article!

Estimates of the number of followers
of Jesus Christ killed by the Roman
Pope

The Pope meets Hitler

This is from a book by David A. Plaisted called, “Estimates of the Number
Killed by the Papacy in the Middle Ages and later” You can download the
entire document here.

Some of the text from that document:

Here are some of the places where figures about religious persecutions are
given. Dowling in his History of Romanism says

“From the birth of Popery in 606 to the present time, it is estimated by
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careful and credible historians, that more than fifty millions of the human
family, have been slaughtered for the crime of heresy by popish persecutors,
an average of more than forty thousand religious murders for every year of
the existence of popery.”

— “History of Romanism,” pp. 541, 542. New York: 1871.

Commenting on this quote, a fundamental Baptist web site says the following:

For example, it has been estimated by careful and reputed historians of the
Catholic Inquisition that 50 million people were slaughtered for the crime of
“heresy” by Roman persecutors between the A.D. 606 and the middle of the 19th
century.

This is the number cited by John Dowling, who published the classic “History
of Romanism” in 1847 (book VIII, chapter 1, footnote 1). Only seven years
after its first printing, it could be said of Dowling’s book, “it has already
obtained a circulation much more extensive than any other large volume ever
published in America, upon the subject of which it treats; or perhaps in
England, with the exception of Fox’s Book of Martyrs.” Clark’s Martyrology
counts the number of Waldensian martyrs during the first half of the 13th
century in France alone at two million. From A.D. 1160-1560 the Waldensians
which dwelt in the Italian Alps were visited with 36 different fierce
persecutions that spared neither age nor sex (Thomas Armitage, A History of
the Baptists, “Post-Apostolic Times – The Waldensians,” 1890). They were
almost completely destroyed as a people and most of their literary record was
erased from the face of the earth. From the year 1540 to 1570 “it is proved
by national authentic testimony, that nearly one million of Protestants were
publicly put to death in various countries in Europe, besides all those who
were  privately  destroyed,  and  of  whom  no  human  record  exists”  (J.P.
Callender,  Illustrations  of  Popery,  1838,  p.  400).  Catholic  historian
Vergerius admits gleefully that during the Pontificate of Pope Paul IV
(1555-1559) “the Inquisition alone, by tortures, starvation, or the fire,
murdered more than 150,000 Protestants.” These are only small samples of the
brutality which was poured out upon “dissident” Christians by the Roman
Catholic Church during the Inquisition.

Concerning the figure of two million killed, Bourne writes

Bertrand, the Papal Legate, wrote a letter to Pope Honorius, desiring to be
recalled from the croisade against the primitive witnesses and contenders for
the faith. In that authentic document, he stated, that within fifteen years,
300,000 of those crossed soldiers had become victims to their own fanatical
and blind fury. Their unrelenting and insatiable thirst for Christian and
human blood spared none within the reach of their impetuous despotism and
unrestricted usurpations. On the river Garonne, a conflict occurred between
the croisaders, with their ecclesiastical leaders, the Prelates of Thoulouse
and Comminges; who solemnly promised to all their vassals the full pardon of
sin, and the possession of heaven immediately, if they were slain in the
battle. The Spanish monarch and his confederates acknowledged that they must
have lost 400,000 men, in that tremendous conflict, and immediately after it-
but the Papists boasted, that including the women and children, they had



massacred more than two millions of the human family, in that solitary
croisade against the southwest part of France.

—  Bourne,  George,  The  American  Textbook  of  Popery,  Griffith  &  Simon,
Philadelphia, 1846, pp. 402-403.

In only one crusade, two million Albigenses were killed. How many must there
have been altogether, and how many millions more must have been killed during
the entire Middle Ages! Another source writes

The  Catholic  crusade  against  the  Albigenses  in  Southern  France  (from
1209-1229), under Popes Innocent III., Honorius III. and Gregory IX., was one
of the bloodiest tragedies in human history. … The number of Albigenses that
perished in the twenty years’ war is estimated at from one to two millions.

— Cushing B. Hassell, History of the Church of God, Chapter XIV.

W. E. H. Lecky says:

“That  the  Church  of  Rome  has  shed  more  innocent  blood  than  any  other
institution that has ever existed among mankind, will be questioned by no
Protestant who has a competent knowledge of history. The memorials, indeed,
of many of her persecutions are now so scanty, that it is impossible to form
a complete conception of the multitude of her victims, and it is quite
certain  that  no  power  of  imagination  can  adequately  realize  their
sufferings.”  —  “History  of  the  Rise  and  Influence  of  the  Spirit  of
Rationalism in Europe,” Vol. II, p. 32. London: Longmans, Green, and Co.,
1910.

The following quotation is from The Glorious Reformation by S. S. SCHMUCKER,
D.  D.,  Discourse  in  Commemoration  of  the  Glorious  Reformation  of  the
Sixteenth Century; delivered before the Evangelical Lutheran Synod of West
Pennsylvania, by the Rev. S. S. Schmucker, D.D., Professor of Theology in the
Theological Seminary at Gettysburg. Published by Gould and Newman. 1838.

Need I speak to you of the thirty years’ war in Germany, which was mainly
instigated by the Jesuits, in order to deprive the Protestants of the right
of free religious worship, secured to them by the treaty of Augsburg? Or of
the Irish rebellion, of the inhuman butchery of about fifteen millions of
Indians in South America, Mexico and Cuba, by the Spanish papists? In short,
it is calculated by authentic historians, that papal Rome has shed the blood
of sixty-eight millions of the human race in order to establish her unfounded
claims to religious dominion (citing Dr. Brownlee’s “Popery an enemy to civil
liberty”, p. 105).

Estimates range up to 7 to 12 million for the number who died in the thirty
years’ war, and higher:

This was the century of the last religious wars in “Christendom,” the Thirty
Years’ War in Germany, fomented by the Jesuits, reducing the people to
cannibalism, and the population of Bohemia from 4,000,000 to 780,000, and of
Germany from 20,000,000 to 7,000,000, and making Southern Germany almost a
desert, …



— Cushing B. Hassell, History of the Church of God, Chapter XVII.

Concerning the Irish rebellion, John Temple’s True Impartial History of the
Irish Rebellion of 1641, written in 1644, puts the number of victims at
300,000, but other estimates are much smaller. Some estimates are larger:

In addition to the Jesuit or Catholic atrocities of this century already
enumerated with some particulars, they massacred 400 Protestants at Grossoto,
in Lombardy, July 19th, 1620; are said to have destroyed 400,000 Protestants
in Ireland, in 1641, by outright murder, and cold, and hunger, and drowning;
…

— Cushing B. Hassell, History of the Church of God, Chapter XVII.

In fact, the population of Ireland is estimated to have decreased from 2
million in 1640 to 1.7 million in 1672, according to R.F. Foster, Modern
Ireland 1600-1972 (1988). However, this could have resulted from British
reprisals to some extent and from emigration, forced or voluntary. The
population  should  have  increased  by  about  200,000  during  this  period,
assuming a 30 percent growth rate per century. This implies that 500,000
people in excess of normal either died or left Ireland during this time, and
is consistent with 300,000 or more Protestants being killed in 1641.

The figure of 68 million appeared in Schmucker’s talk in 1838, in Brownlee’s
book of 1836, and also in a book “Plea for the West” by Lyman Beecher
(Cincinnati, Truman and Smith, 1835), pp. 130-131:

And let me ask again, whether the Catholic religion, in its union with the
state, has proved itself so unambitious, meek, and unaspiring so feeble, and
easy to be entreated, as to justify-a proud, contempt of its avowed purpose
and systematic movements to secure an ascendancy in this nation? It is
accidental that in alliance with despotic governments, it has swayed a
sceptre of iron, for ten centuries over nearly one-third of; the population
of, the globe, and by a death of violence is estimated to have swept from
‘the’ earth about sixty-eight millions of its inhabitants, and holds now in
darkness and bondage nearly half the civilized world?

The exact quote of Brownlee referenced above is as follows:

In one word, the church of Rome has spent immense treasures and shed, in
murder, the blood of sixty eight millions and five hundred thousand of the
human race, to establish before the astonished and disgusted world, her fixed
determination to annihilate every claim set up by the human family to
liberty, and the right of unbounded freedom of conscience.

— Popery an enemy to civil liberty, 1836, pp. 104-105.

Also, in another work Brownlee states

Papal Rome has shed the blood of fifty millions of Christians in Europe!

— The Roman Catholic Religion viewed in the light of Prophecy and History,
New York, Charles K. Moore, 1843, page 60.



And later in the same work,

The best writers enumerate fifty millions of Christians destroyed by fire,
and the sword, and the inquisition; and fifteen millions of natives of the
American continent and islands; and three millions of Moors in Europe, and
one million and a half of Jews. Now, here are sixty-nine millions and five
hundred thousands of human beings, murdered by “the woman of the Roman hills,
who was drunk with the blood of the saints.” And this horrid list does not
include those of her own subjects, who fell in the crusades in Asia, and in
her wars against European Christians, and in South America!

— page 97.

These quotations make it clear that the figure of 50 million refers only to
Christians in Europe, and does not include Christians killed elsewhere. It is
also clear that Brownlee is taking these figures not from just one person,
but from at least two, “the best writers,” and ignoring others that he feels
are less qualified. Many others must have been convinced of the reputation of
these individuals as well, judging from the frequency with which the figure
of 50 million is quoted.

Brownlee further comments on the number killed by the Papacy in another work
as follows:

When Laguedoc was invaded by these monsters, one hundred thousand Albigensees
fell in one day! See Bruys vol. iii. 139.

— page 346

There perished under pope Julian 200,000 Christians: and by the French
massacre, on a moderate calculation, in 3 months, 100,000. Of the Waldenses
there perished 150,000; of the Albigenses, 150,000. There perished by the
Jesuits in 30 years only 900,000. The Duke of Alva destroyed by the common
hangman alone, 36,000 persons; the amount murdered by him is set down by
Grotius  at  100,000!  There  perished  by  the  fire,  and  tortures  of  the
Inquisition in Spain, Italy, and France 150,000. … In the Irish massacres
there perished 150,000 Protestants!

To sum up the whole, the Roman Catholic church has caused the ruin, and
destruction of a million and a half of Moors in Spain; nearly two millions of
Jews South America in Europe. In Mexico, and , including the islands of Cuba
and St. Domingo, fifteen millions of Indians, in 40 years, fell victims to
popery. And in Europe, and the East Indies, and in America, 50 millions of
Protestants, at least, have been murdered by it!

Thus the church of Rome stands before the world, “the woman in scarlet, on
the scarlet colored Beast.” A church claiming to be Christian, drenched in
the blood of sixty-eight millions, and five hundred thousand human beings!

— W. C. Brownlee, Letters in the Roman Catholic controversy, 1834, pp.
347-348.

Brownlee apparently revised the 69 million figure downwards to 68 million. So



the figure of 68 million has several sources in the early 1800’s. The source
for some of Brownlee’s figures appears in the following quotation:

These forced baptisms, and the consequent claims which the pope set up over
“his slaves,” caused the death of one million five hundred thousand Moors,
and on the most moderate calculation, that of two millions of Jews! See Dr.
M. Geddes’s Tracts on Popery, vol. i.

— W. C. Brownlee, Popery the Enemy of Civil and Religious Liberty, J. S.
Taylor, New York, 1836, p. 88.

The work of Michael Geddes referred to may have been Miscellaneous Tracts …,
3rd ed., London, 1730, 3 volumes. In 1678 Geddes went to Lisbon, and returned
to England in 1688. During his stay in Lisbon, he collected many documents
concerning Spanish and Portuguese history, and in 1714 published his “Tracts
on Divers Subjects” in three volumes, a translation of the most interesting
documents he obtained. In 1715 a posthumous volume of tracts against the
Roman Catholic Church appeared. In addition to those killed, many were
exiled:

It has been calculated that, from the time of the conquest of Granada until
1609, three millions of Arabs were exiled from Spanish soil; and never have
the plains of Valencia, Murcia and Granada recovered the flourishing aspect
that they wore when cultivated by their former masters. The decree of 1609
was as fatal to Spain as the revocation of the Edict of Nantes was to France
nearly a hundred years later.

— Williams, Henry Smith, The Historian’s History of the World, vol. 8, p.
259.

In 1492, persecution was begun against the Jews, of whom 500,000 were
expelled from Spain and their wealth confiscated. In seventy years the
population  of  Spain  was  reduced  from  10,000,000  to  6,000,000  by  the
banishment of Jews, Moors and Morescoes (“Christianized” Moors), the most
wealthy and intelligent of the inhabitants of that country.

— Cushing B. Hassell, History of the Church of God, Chapter XV.

In fact, the population of Spain had at one time been twenty million higher:

It is estimated that the total population in the middle of the tenth century
was about thirty millions: a phenomenal increase of population, betokening of
itself a very high degree of civilization. A population normally, with fair
sanitation and hygienic conditions, doubles in a quarter of a century. It
will tell you in a word what the Moors had done, and what the Spaniards
afterwards undid, if you reflect that this Spanish population, which was
thirty millions in the tenth century, is now only twenty- two millions. The
figure of thirty millions in the tenth century is an extraordinary tribute to
the science and wisdom of the Moors. England, for instance, had then a
population of about two or three million people.

— Joseph McCabe, The Story of Religious Controversy, Chapter XXV.



This suggests that the Christian reconquest of Spain cost this country alone
over 20 million lives. This loss could not have resulted from the Plague,
because the loss from the Plague was recovered by 1500.

The figure of 68 million appears again in a later work:

Alexander Campbell, well known religions leader of the nineteenth century,
stated in debate with John B. Purcell, Bishop of Cincinnati, in 1837 that the
records of historians and martyrologists show that it may be reasonable to
estimate that from fifty to sixty-eight millions of human beings died,
suffered torture, lost their possessions, or were otherwise devoured by the
Roman Catholic Church during the awful years of the Inquisition. Bishop
Purcell made little effort to refute these figures. (Citing A Debate on the
Roman Catholic Religion, Christian Publishing Co., 1837, p. 327.)

Walter M. Montano, a former Catholic priest, asserts in his book, Behind the
Purple Curtain that it has been estimated that fifty million people died for
their faith during the twelve hundred years of the Dark Ages. (Citing Walter
M. Montano, Behind the Purple Curtain, Cowman Publications, 1950, page 91.)

— The Shadow of Rome, by John B. Wilder; Zondervan Publishing Co., 1960, page
87.

Campbell may be referring to the martyrology of Samuel Clarke, written in
1651. Perhaps this figure of 68 million came from Brownlee or somewhere else,
possibly the writings of Llorente or Clark’s Martyrology, cited above.

Such figures sometimes appear in recent books, such as Wilder’s, but in
general, all the figures about the number killed by the Papacy go back many
years and have reputable sources. It is interesting that Campbell implies
that the figure of 68 million includes many who were not killed, but just
persecuted, while the three earlier references, including Brownlee, state
that this number were killed. Campbell may have taken the earlier figure and
misread it as including those who were persecuted but not killed. Here are
more quotations about the number killed by the Papacy:

For professing faith contrary to the teachings of the Church of Rome, history
records the martyrdom of more then one hundred million people. A million
Waldenses and Albigenses [Swiss and French Christians who renounced papal
authority] perished during a crusade proclaimed by Pope Innocent III in 1208.
Beginning from the establishment of the Jesuits in 1540 to 1580, nine hundred
thousand were destroyed. One hundred and fifty thousand perished by the
Inquisition in thirty years. Within the space of thirty-eight years after the
edict of Charles V against the Protestants, fifty thousand persons were
hanged, beheaded, or burned alive for heresy. Eighteen thousand more perished
during the administration of the Duke of Alva in five and a half years.

— Brief Bible Readings, p. 16.

This great antichristian power robbed the church of its gospel light and
plunged the world into the Dark Ages. It put to death and thus took away the
lives of from fifty to one hundred millions of the saints of the Most High.



— Bunch, Taylor, The Book of Daniel, 1950, p. 170.

One thousand years covers the crest of the persecutions when from 50,000,000
to 150,000,000 martyrs died of the sword, at the stake, in dungeons, and of
starvation because of the confiscation of their earthly possessions.

— Bunch, Taylor, The Book of Daniel, 1950, p. 185.

In like manner the blood of a hundred million martyrs cries for justice to
the One who says, “Vengeance is mine; I will repay saith the Lord.” Rom
12:19.

— Bunch, Taylor, Studies in the Revelation, 1933?, p. 105.

Let us keep a sense of proportion. The record of Christianity from the days
when it first obtained the power to persecute is one of the most ghastly in
history.  The  total  number  of  Manichaeans,  Arians,  Priscillianists,
Paulicians, Bogomiles, Cathari, Waldensians, Albigensians, witches, Lollards,
Hussites, Jews and Protestants killed because of their rebellion against Rome
clearly  runs  to  many  millions;  and  beyond  these  actual  executions  or
massacres  is  the  enormously  larger  number  of  those  who  were  tortured,
imprisoned, or beggared. I am concerned rather with the positive historical
aspect of this. In almost every century a large part of the race has
endeavored to reject the Christian religion, and, if in those centuries there
had been the same freedom as we enjoy, Roman Catholicism would, in spite of
the universal ignorance, have shrunk long ago into a sect. The religious
history of Europe has never yet been written.

— The Story Of Religious Controversy Chapter XXIII by Joseph McCabe (an
atheist) who lived from 1867 to 1955.

‘The church,’ says [Martin] Luther, has never burned a heretic.’ . . I reply
that this argument proves not the opinion, but the ignorance or impudence of
Luther.  Since  almost  infinite”  numbers  were  either  burned  or  otherwise
killed,’ Luther either did not know it, and was therefore ignorant, or if he
was not ignorant, he is convicted of impudence and falsehood, —for that
heretics were often burned by the [Catholic] Church may be proved from many
examples.

— Robert Bellarmine, Disputationes de Controversiis, Tom. ii, Lib. III, cap.
XXII, “Objections Answered,” 1682 edition. (Bellarmine was a Roman Catholic.)

Some have computed, that, from the year 1518 to1548, fifteen million of
Protestants have perished by war and the Inquisition. This may be
overcharged, but certainly the number of them in these thirty years, as well
as since is almost incredible. To these we may add innumerable martyrs, in
ancient, middle, and late ages, in Bohemia, Germany, Holland, France,
England, Ireland, and many other parts of Europe, Africa, and Asia.

(from the commentary on the book of Revelation in Wesley’s “Explanatory Notes
on the New Testament,” fifth edition, 1788), in which the comments on the
book of Revelation are translated from the work of the German scholar John
Bengel, and Wesley stated that he did not necessarily defend all of Bengel’s
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statements.)

Writing about the Jesuits, Lord states

They are accused of securing the revocation of the Edict of Nantes,– one of
the  greatest  crimes  in  the  history  of  modern  times,  which  led  to  the
expulsion of four hundred thousand Protestants from France, and the execution
of four hundred thousand more.

— John Lord, Beacon Lights of History, volume VI, p. 325.

Some estimate that a million or even two million Huguenots fled France as a
result,  and  a  million  and  half  converted,  willingly  or  otherwise,  to
Catholicism. In fact, even before the Edict of Nantes, the Huguenot wars took
place in France, and many perished as well:

Some two millions of lives had perished since the breaking out of the civil
wars.

— James A. Wylie, The History of Protestantism, Vol. 2, Book 17, Chapter 19.

One estimate (Mariejol) is as high as four million. In 1660 there were about
1,200,000 Huguenots (Protestants) in France, according to one source. In
1562, 10 to 20 percent of France’s population of 16 million were Huguenots.
At one point, the (Catholic) Cardinal of Sainte-croix estimated that more
than half of the French population were Huguenots. It is estimated that more
than one million Huguenots were slain trying to escape or became slaves in
the galleys of the King of France.

A final figure:

Mede  has  calculated  from  good  authorities  “that  in  the  war  with  the
Albigenses and Waldenses there perished of these people, in France alone,
1,000,000.”

— Christ and Antichrist, by Samuel J. Cassels, 1846, page 257.

And many similar figures could be given.

Chapter 2. The plausibility of massive persecution

The following quotation shows the attitude of the Papacy towards heretics,
which lends ample credibility to a large figure for the number persecuted and
killed in the Middle Ages:

Treason. The following paragraph from the “Review of the principles and
history of Popery” contains an accurate summary of Romanism, as it involves
the interest and safety of Protestant governments and nations. “Refractory
princes who have not been disposed to glut Rome’s insatiable thirst with
enough of Christian blood, or who have not assented to all the Papistical
usurpations and arrogant claims, have experienced no mercy. The right of
succession has been denied and subverted, for the smallest personal taint of



Anti-Romanism, or for the toleration of it in others; and indescribable
difficulties  always  were  interposed  against  the  rebellious  ruler’s
restoration to power, even after he had made every possible renunciation, and
degraded himself to the most humiliating penances, and received the amplest
pontifical  absolutions.  For  suspected  and  actual  heresy,  sentence  of
excommunication and deposition was fulminated against governors, more than
for any other causes. Treasonable plots, conspiracies, insurrections, and
rebellions,  were  formed,  promoted,  executed,  and  by  pretended  pleas  of
religion  were  justified,  delighted  in,  and  eulogized.  Those  infernal
proceedings were blasphemously ascribed to the inspiration of God, and when
any success attended the scheme, it was imputed to the divine approval, and
unquestionable  miraculous  interposition.  To  execute  those  traitorous
machinations, or to die in the attempt, was pronounced to be infallible proof
of  the  most  exalted  piety,  and  the  certain  path  to  eternal  felicity;
entitling the actor to the honour of saintship, and the glorious crown of
martyrdom. On the contrary, obedience and loyalty on the part of Papists to
Protestant governments, are declared damnable sins, for which there is no
pardon  either  in  this  world,  or  in  eternity.  To  convince  the  bigoted
adherents of the Papacy, that all such treasons are works of pre-eminent
piety, pretended prayers, discourses, sacraments, ecclesiastical censures,
absolutions, oaths, and covenants, with all that is apparently sacred and
imposing in religion, have been prostituted; and all that is exciting and
fascinating in superstition has been effectually employed among the votaries
of the Romish Priesthood, who are divested of every sentiment of religion,
virtue, or humanity. The absolute duty of assassinating Protestant rulers,
especially after sentence has been pronounced against them by the Pope, is
constantly  taught  and  vehemently  proclaimed;  with  the  most  deliberate
resolution,  and  after  the  most  solemn  preparations,  that  nefarious
criminality has frequently been perpetrated; although it has more often been
unsuccessfully attempted: but in all cases the remorseless murderers have
been exalted in Popish estimation to the very highest honours: and some of
them were worshipped with the same adoration which is performed to the Romish
canonized saints.”

—  Bourne,  George,  The  American  Textbook  of  Popery,  Griffith  &  Simon,
Philadelphia, 1846, pp. 410-412.

The following statement concerning England in about the year 1400 gives more
insight into the extent of the persecutions.

By this it was enacted that any one whom an ecclesiastical court should have
declared to be guilty, or strongly suspected, of heresy, should, on being
made over to the sheriff with a certificate to that effect, be publicly
burnt.

[footnote, page 298] It is remarked that England was the only country where
such a statute was needed, as elsewhere the secular powers at once carried
out the sentence.

— James C. Robertson, History of the Christian Church, The Young Churchman
Co., 1904, p. 297.



These persecutions were not necessarily directed by the hierarchy of the
church, but for the most part probably originated at a much lower level, from
the “ecclesiastical feudalism” of the Middle Ages, as described by Williams:

Abbes and bishops in consequence became suzerains, temporal lords, having
numerous vassals ready to take up arms for their cause, counts of justice –
in fact all the prerogatives exercised by the great landlords. … This
ecclesiastical feudalism was so extensive, so powerful, that in France and
England it possessed during the Middle Ages more than a fifth of all the
land; in Germany nearly a third.

— Williams, Henry Smith, The Historian’s History of the World, vol. 8, p.
487.

Probably the greatest number of those who perished by the Papacy in Europe
did so at the hands of these local authorities, on the grounds of suspected
heresy or opposition to the church, and not necessarily at the direction of
the Pope, preceded by a trial, nor mentioned in records. Who would there have
been to interfere with the actions of the local abbes and bishops? The
constant elimination of a few heretics here and there, in many locations,
continued for many years, could easily have added up to a total of millions
without making much of an impression on recorded history. Throughout the
Middle Ages as the possessions of the church increased, so would the number
and power of these officials have increased, together with the number of
their victims. During the Crusades, their attention may have been externally
directed, but with these ending in about 1272, the number of martyrs within
Europe could have greatly increased.

The persecutions were not at all limited to the Inquisition, but took many
forms. Many of the victims were killed secretly and never brought to trial or
sentenced. These deaths would never have appeared in the official records of
the Inquisition. Such persecutions even continued until very recent times, as
illustrated by the following quotation from W. C. Brownlee, Popery the Enemy
of Civil and Religious Liberty, J. S. Taylor, New York, 1836, page 124:

I beg to direct you to the history of Spain, which, at length, is beginning
to raise her head from the dust; and of Austria, Italy, and Naples. There
everything is exclusive and sanguinary. Utter a word against the priest, or
his senseless mummery, or refuse to fall down before the wafer god, and the
dagger is plunged into your heart!

Note that it was common knowledge in Brownlee’s day that such executions of
dissenters from Catholicism took place. Another quotation from Brownlee, p.
115 gives further support to this fact:

Listen, I beseech you, to your fellow-citizens, who have returned from their
travels in Italy, Austria, and Naples, or South America. In these lands the
drawn sword of papal myrmidons is put to the throats of every public speaker,
and  editor,  and  author!  One  unpopish  idea,–one  single  charge  against
despotism,–one word in praise of liberty,-one innuendo against priestcraft,
even although you say no more than that you have seen them in their priestly
robes, at the cockpit; and deeply engaged, publicly, in gambling, with their



mistresses,  and  licentious  companions:  one  appeal,  even  though  feebly
uttered, for a free press,-for pure Christianity, and the rights of human
conscience, will cost a man his liberty, or life, in one brief hour! Men may
be as wicked as any of the ghostly leaders of the fashion that way; men may
blaspheme God, and set heaven and hell at defiance, providing they do it with
all due courtesy to the priests: they may, be consummate profligates, but it
must be according to canonical rule. Crimes and vices contravene no law,
providing the church be respected, and her dues be paid! But woe to the
patriot who shall whisper an insinuation, or print an effusion of a noble
spirit, bursting with holy indignation against the hypocrisy, the priestly
espionage, and despotism of popery! This is the only unpardonable sin at
Rome. It can never be forgiven him, either in this world, or in purgatory!
The dungeon cells, placed by papal care, at the bishop’s service, in each
cathedral; and the cells of the inquisition, and the agonies, and moanings,
and shrieks of the oppressed, breathed only on the ear of heaven -these-these
are the overwhelming proofs of popery’s deadly hostility to the freedom of
speech, and the press!

This description of persecution derives from the testimony of many travelers
to Catholic countries at that time. If such persecution took place in the
early nineteenth century, how much more must it have occurred in the Middle
Ages when the Papacy was at the height of its power! For example, M’Crie
relates (The Reformation in Spain, pp. 181-188) how a Spaniard in the year
1546 converted to Protestantism and was in consequence killed by his brother,
who  never  was  punished  for  his  deed.  There  must  have  been  many  such
assassinations in the Middle Ages by loyal Catholics who were jealous for the
reputation of the Virgin Mary. In fact, threats and persecution even took
place in the United States, according to Brownlee, pp. 210-211:

Who have their dungeon cells under their cathedrals, in which they claim, as
inquisitors of their own diocese, to imprison free men in our republic?
Foreign popish bishops! And the facts respecting a man being so confined and
scourged, in the cells at Baltimore, until he recanted, have been published,
and not to this day contradicted! … Who are in the habit of uttering
ferocious  threats  “to  assassinate  and  burn  up”  those  Protestants  who
successfully oppose Romanism? The foreign papists! I have in my possession
the evidence of no less than six such inhuman threatenings against myself.

Persecution  also  took  the  form  of  murders  by  corrupt  authorities,  as
described in the following passage from Peter’s Tomb Recently Discovered in
Jerusalem, by F. Paul Peterson, 1960, p. 45:

At length a Sclavonian waterman came to the palace with a startling story. He
said that on the night when the prince disappeared, while he was watching
some timber on the river, he saw two men approach the bank, and look
cautiously around to see if they were observed. Seeing no one, they made a
signal to two others, one of whom was on horseback, and who carried a dead
body swung carelessly across his horse. He advanced to the river, flung the
corpse far into the water, and then rode away. Upon being asked why he had
not  mentioned  this  before,  the  waterman  replied  that  it  was  a  common
occurrence, and that he had seen more than a hundred bodies thrown into the
Tiber in a similar manner.



Even as recently as the mid twentieth century, dissenters from Catholicism
were in danger, according to the following quotations:

But to even bring things closer home; an acquaintance told me of a recent
conversation between a Protestant relative of hers and a Roman Catholic. The
Catholic said, “I would like to see the blood of Protestants flow down the
streets of this city.” The Protestant was rightly surprised and said, “How
can you say that, we are friends and you know that I am a Protestant?” The
Catholic responded, “Yes, I know, but the greater the sacrifice, the greater
the reward.” Since they teach Catholics from childhood on, that to kill a
Protestant is to do God a service, we had better be careful how we put
Catholics in public office [but note that such teaching does not appear to be
continued today, and also other quotations show that many Catholics oppose
such persecution].

While I was in Ohio recently, I was told the same story by two people at
different times, of a pastor who has a Christian broadcast. Through the
preaching of the Gospel, this pastor at times would have Roman Catholics tell
him of their difficulties and ask for advice. One case was of a lady who
implicated a priest in a scandal. The pastor would always advise all those
who came to him, according to the Scripture, and would urge all to trust only
in Jesus Christ for their salvation. Several times, this pastor received
strange telephone calls. Once a woman called and advised the pastor never to
have communications with Catholics who call or write in to him. He responded
that it was his God-given duty to help in any way possible, all those who
came to him, and that he could not comply with her request. She then said
that bodily harm could come to him or those Catholics who communicated with
him. The pastor responded that surely the Catholic Church would not be guilty
of such an unchristian act. The answer came that the Catholic Church was too
“holy” to shed blood, but they had their agents who would. Mark you, what an
outrage on human intelligence, to leave the impression that the instigators
of bloodshed are innocent. This is a perfect example how they do their
nefarious acts, whether to individuals or nations, and manage to keep hidden
from the public.

— Peterson, 1960, pp. 50-51.

While travelling on a train in Spain I talked with quite a number of Spanish
Catholics, and some of them in hushed voices said, while armed soldiers were
passing to and fro outside our compartment door, “I am a Catholic, but I do
not agree with the way the priests are persecuting the Protestants.” You hear
such statements in all Catholic countries. Six months ago, in Brazil, a
fanatical mob led by a priest destroyed a Baptist and a Presbyterian Church.
It got out into the papers there, and honest Catholics all over the land
raised their voices against such barbarity. The same is true of the priestly
murders of Christians in Colombia. But Rome does not mind, nor is she checked
by mere protests.

— “The Rise and Fall of the Roman Catholic Church” by F. Paul Peterson,
published privately, 1959, page 21.

A pastor in Britain, who had been a missionary in Lebanon, told me the



following story: A young man had visited America when World War II had broken
out, and remained there until the war was over. He then returned to Lebanon
enquiring about his relatives. He was told that only a cousin remained and
she had entered a Convent. He went there and saw her and they decided to be
married, which is lawful in Lebanon. They spoke to the Superior about it and
it was agreed that he should come back the next day to take her away. When he
came back the Superior said that she had already given him the girl. He
responded, “Why no, you did not give me the girl.” The Superior insisted and
called two nuns and asked them if it was not true that they had given him the
girl, and they bore testimony to the statement. His first thought was to
notify the police, but then he realised that he would have to give an account
as to what had been done with the girl, since there were testimonies against
him. But murder will out. Next door to the Convent lived an old couple. The
man was not feeling well, and he asked his wife to make him some tea from the
lemon blossoms of a tree which they had in their back yard. The wife climbed
the tree, picked the blossoms, when she noticed that over the high wall the
nuns were digging a large hole in the ground. She told her husband of the
strange incident, who accused her of being mad to say that at night the nuns
were digging a large hole in the ground. But he went out and verified the
fact. They reported the incident to the police, who were directed to the
spot, and excavation was made and the girl was found. She had been poisoned.
The Convent was made into a Government institution, and the nuns were judged
according to the law. A large book could be written over modern occurrences
of this type. Rome never changes.

— Peterson, 1959, pp. 44-45.

A British Consul in Yugoslavia told the following incident to a good friend
of mine, which happened in the early days of Marshall Tito. There was a boys’
school run by priests and, not far away, was a small village made up of
Protestants. One day the priests told the boys that the Protestants should be
killed and, together with the priests, the horrible massacre was carried out.
Tito, hearing of this, sent his troops and killed every priest and boy in the
school.

— Peterson, 1959, p 50.

Just recently I was in various cities in Eire (Southern Ireland), and while
travelling there I spoke to over 15 priests about salvation through Christ. I
realized I was treading on dangerous ground, but one Irishman seemed to
realize it more than I did. I was in a compartment in a train with about
sixteen people, one of whom was a priest. I gave him a good testimony,
telling him of my experience of conversion. I had just asked him about his
own experiences with God (which is quite an embarrassing question), when the
Irishman  next  to  him  entered  into  the  talk,  but  quickly  steered  the
conversation to other matters. Later, when we had to change trains, this
Irishman came to me and apologized for the way he had changed the subject.
But he asked me, “Didn’t you know that man was a priest ? “I replied that I
knew that. He then said, “You were in danger, for this is Southern Ireland.”

— Peterson, 1959, p. 111.



During its rise to power, the Papacy also essentially exterminated the Heruli
shortly after 493 A.D., the Vandals soon after 533 A.D., and the Ostrogoths
in 554 A.D, all of whom were asserted to hold to the Arian belief. However,
Limborch (The History of the Inquisition, p. 95) doubts that Arius held the
views attributed to him. Concerning the Vandals, Bunch writes

“It is reckoned that during the reign of Justinian, Africa lost five millions
of inhabitants; thus Arianism was extinguished in that region, not by any
enforcement of conformity, but by the extermination of the race which had
introduced  and  professed  it.”  –  History  of  the  Christian  Church,  J.C.
Robertson, Vol. 1, p. 521.

— Bunch, Taylor, The Book of Daniel, p. 101.

Of course, the Heruli and the Ostrogoths also undoubtedly numbered in the
millions, and were exterminated. Everywhere one looks there is evidence of
millions and millions of people who were killed by the Papacy in various
stages of its history. The Hussites were also nearly exterminated:

[footnote, speaking of Innocent VIII] Yet on the papal throne he played the
zealot against the Germans, whom he accused of magic, in his bull Summis
desiderantes affectibus, etc., and also against the Hussites, whom he well
nigh exterminated.

— Williams, Henry Smith, The Historian’s History of the World, vol. 8, p.
643.

Furthermore, in a footnote speaking of the thirty years’ war which started in
Bohemia where the Hussites originated, Krus and Webb write

The intensity of that conflict surpassed that of other types of armed
confrontations. In Bohemia, for instance, there were whole sections of the
country in which nobody was left to bury the dead. The total population of
Bohemia decreased in the 17th century from about 3 million to 500,000. These
population  changes  are  representative  of  other  areas  of  Central  Europe
afflicted by the Thirty Years War.

— Krus, D.J., & Webb, J.M. (1993) Quantification of Santayana’s cultural
schism theory. Psychological Reports, 72, 319-325.

In fact, many sects had been exterminated throughout the history of Rome:

The  inquisitor  Reinerius,  who  died  in  1259,  has  left  it  on  record:
“Concerning the sects of ancient heretics, observe, that there have been more
than seventy: all of which, except the sects of the Manichaeans and the
Arians and the Runcarians and the Leonists which have infected Germany, have
through the favour of God, been destroyed.

— Broadbent, E.H., The Pilgrim Church, Gospel Folio Press, 2002, p. 90
(originally published in 1931).

One of these sects lost a hundred thousand to persecution:



An edict was issued under the regency of Theodora, which decreed that the
Paulicians should be exterminated by fire and sword, or brought back to the
Greek church. … It is affirmed by civil and ecclesiastical historians, that,
in a short reign, one hundred thousand Paulicians were put to death.

— Andrew Miller, Short Papers on Church, London, Chapter 16.

What is “Fukushima”?

It’s been my observation that most people who have never been to Japan seem
to think of Fukushima as an uninhabitable nuclear wasteland. My Facebook
friends are surprised when on some of my posts I wrote that I traveled
through Fukushima on my way back home to Niigata. “Why did you go there?”
they ask.

Mass media reporters have abbreviated the damaged Fukushima Daiichi Nuclear
Power Plant to a single word, “Fukushima.” Therefore when non-Japanese people
hear this word, they automatically think of the nuclear catastrophe in Japan.
This is not how Japanese think when they hear the name of Fukushima.

Japan divided into Prefectures.

Japan is divided into 47 administrative areas which are called prefectures.

Fukushima Prefecture is the area of #7. I live right next to it in area #15,
Niigata Prefecture. Because I often travel to Aomori Prefecture, (#2 on the
map), if I take the Tohoku Expressway, the route back home to Niigata runs
through Fukushima Prefecture. Nobody hesitates for fear of radiation to drive
through Fukushima Prefecture.

Here we can see an enlarged map of area #7 that shows Fukushima Prefecture.
The damaged nuclear reactor is in a town called Futaba, the area with the red
circle drawn around it. The nuclear reactor is right on the Pacific coast. It

https://www.jamesjpn.net/life-in-japan/what-is-fukushima/
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is mainly the area of Futaba and parts of the areas immediately next to it
which are in the no-go zone! People are living everywhere else in Fukushima
Prefecture. Rice is again being planted and harvested in areas not close to
the damaged nuclear power plant. You can see that Fukushima Prefecture is a
large area and the area infected with radiation is relatively small in
comparison.

There is also Fukushima City, the largest city in Fukushima Prefecture. So
when I tell a Japanese person I passed through Fukushima, he or she
understands that I passed through Fukushima Prefecture unless I specified it
was Fukushima City. Nobody, I mean nobody would think I meant the Futaba
area, the town of the nuclear power plant!

The word prefecture is defined on
http://dictionary.reference.com/browse/prefecture as

noun
1.
the office, jurisdiction, territory, or official residence of a
prefect.

The only other countries that use the word prefecture to divide their country
into administrative areas are Roman Catholic nations such as France and
Italy!

Japan was divided into 47 prefectures by the Meiji government in July 1871.
The Japanese period of Meiji (September 8, 1868 through July 30, 1912) was
when Japan was forced to open itself to the West. Interestingly, the Japanese
word “Meiji” is composed of two Chinese ideographs meaning “enlightened
rule”. Was it because of the influence of the Illuminati (AKA Jesuit order)?

Why did Japan close itself off in the first place? To protect itself from
Jesuit influence! The Tokugawa government (the period between 1603 and 1868)
in the 17th century with the advice of English Protestant William Adams
kicked out all the Roman Catholic JESUIT missionaries from Japan. William
Adams warned the leader of the government, Tokugawa Ieyasu, that the real
purpose of the Jesuit missionaries was not to spread the true faith of Christ
to the Japanese, but to colonize Japan for Rome! During the period Japan
isolated itself from the West, it’s interesting to note there was still some
trade with England and the Netherlands — both Protestant countries. You see
it was really only Roman Catholic countries, and specifically Portugal,
Spain, France and Italy that the Tokugawa government feared. It was the USA
which forced Japan to open itself up again to the West. America has been
under the influence of the Roman Catholic Church from its very beginning! See
Washington in the Lap of Rome.

The Jesuits and Roman Catholic missionaries were expelled from Japan in the
17th century, but they returned in the 19th century during the time of Meiji
(Illuminati / Jesuit rule). It’s my conclusion, therefore, dividing Japan
into administrative areas called “prefecture” may denote Japan returning back

http://dictionary.reference.com/browse/prefecture
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under the control of Rome! And by “Rome” I am referring to the Vatican and
the Roman Catholic Church. The word prefecture comes from Latin, the language
of the Roman Empire!

By the way, here is Fukushima in Chinese ideographs.

It literally means “fortune island”

The Hidden Government that is Ruling
the World through Visible Governments
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Rome STILL rules the world!

Note: The name of the current Jesuit General is Arturo Sosa Abascal.

Most Bible-believing scholars teach that the last and 4th kingdom of the
interpretation of the dream that King Nebuchadnezzar had in Daniel chapter 2
is the Roman Empire. Is therefore the Roman Empire ruling the earth today?
Most people don’t seem to think so. But Daniel 2 teaches the fourth kingdom
continues till the “stone cut without hands” — Jesus Christ — comes and
destroys it.



Daniel 2:45 Forasmuch as thou sawest that the stone was cut out of
the mountain without hands, and that it brake in pieces the iron,
the brass, the clay, the silver, and the gold; the great God hath
made known to the king what shall come to pass hereafter: and the
dream is certain, and the interpretation thereof sure.

The Roman Empire, therefore, must be covertly ruling the earth till this very
day! We are living in the time of the “feet” and the “toes” of the image
depicted in Daniel chapter 2.

The continuation of the Roman Empire today is no other than the Roman
Catholic Church, the church with a Christian face and with heathen pagan
practices. Its worldwide organization is called the “Holy See”.

I was born and raised a Roman Catholic. My ancestors are from Poland, a land
that adopted Roman Catholicism from 966 A.D. I witnessed firsthand heathen
pagan practices derived from the old Roman religions when I attended St.
Florian Catholic church in Chicago. I went to Mass every Sunday and even
every weekday the eight years I attended Catholic elementary school. I
continued to go to Catholic Mass until I was 20 years old. I left the Roman
Catholic church in 1971 after becoming enlightened by the Word of God from
the Bible which became the sole foundation of my faith.

Whether you believe the early leaders of Protestantism were right or not, I
hope you know that ALL of them believed that the Pope was a type of
Antichrist and that the Roman Catholic Church is the “great whore that
sitteth upon many waters” as stated in Revelation chapter 17 verse 1.

In May of 2020, I read, “Landmarks of Church History” by Baptist Pastor
Robert J. Sargent. From it I learned that the Baptists did not originate with
the Protestant Reformation, but are the continuation of the early Church from
the Apostles, formerly called Anabaptists, Bible believers who were
persecuted by both the Roman emperors, and later on by the Popes of Rome.

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Roman_Catholicism_in_Poland
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Those early Baptists also looked at the Pope as the Antichrist!

The full definition of the “anti” of “antichrist” is not only someone who
denies that Jesus is the Christ, but it can also include a person who claims
to be Christ!

1 John 2:18  Little children, it is the last time: and as ye have heard that
antichrist shall come, even now are there many antichrists; whereby we know
that it is the last time.
1 John 2:22  Who is a liar but he that denieth that Jesus is the Christ? He
is antichrist, that denieth the Father and the Son.
1 John 4:3  And every spirit that confesseth not that Jesus Christ is come in
the flesh is not of God: and this is that spirit of antichrist, whereof ye
have heard that it should come; and even now already is it in the world.
2 John 1:7  For many deceivers are entered into the world, who confess not
that Jesus Christ is come in the flesh. This is a deceiver and an antichrist.

In other words, the Antichrist says that the Jesus of the New Testament is
not the Christ, but HE is the Christ! This is exactly what Satan claims
himself to be! Satan wants to be called the Christ!!!

If you think I’m being preposterous, just grab your dictionary and look up
the meaning of the word “antipope”. You will see that an antipope was not a
person against popes, but a person who claimed to be Pope when another Pope
was officially sitting on the Roman throne, the so-called Throne of Saint
Peter in Rome.

The early Baptists viewed the Pope as a type of Antichrist. Protestant
Christians up to the 19th century all viewed the Pope as a type of
Antichrist. There is only one modern Protestant leader who was also a
statesman that held that viewpoint, the recently deceased Ian Paisley of
Northern Ireland.

I believe seeing the Antichrist one-world government conspiracy being
centered in Rome and the Vatican is the key to understanding the Bible
prophecies in the Books of Daniel and Revelation. Once you see that, you
won’t get off on a tangent of “Jewish international bankers” and famous
families such as the Rockefellers and Rothschilds who have existed for a mere
couple hundred years.

The real conspiracy is stated in Psalm 2:1-3. It began at the time of the
city and tower of Babel of Genesis chapter 11 — way before anybody was called
a Jew and continues today through the Vatican, the great Whore of Revelation
19:2, and her children, the other false religions in the world.

Revelation 17:5 And upon her forehead was a name written, MYSTERY, BABYLON
THE GREAT, THE MOTHER OF HARLOTS AND ABOMINATIONS OF THE EARTH.

http://www.ianpaisley.org/


On October 29, 2004, Tony Blair joined
other EU leaders in putting his
signature to the new European
Constitution. The ceremony took place
in the ornate surroundings of the
Palazzo dei Conservatori in the heart
of ancient Rome where the original
treaty establishing the Common Market
was signed 47 years previously. Behind
them is a statue of Pope Leo X.

Please see my Resources Page for the list of books and articles you can read
on this website. Nearly all the viewpoints you read on this page are based on
what those authors – all men of God – had to say.

The Bible is clear that the fourth and last kingdom of man as depicted in
Daniel chapter 2 is Rome! Does that mean the Roman Catholic church continues
to be a major player in world politics? I believe it does. The Book of
Revelation, chapter 17 refers to Rome as, “MYSTERY, BABYLON THE GREAT, THE
MOTHER OF HARLOTS AND ABOMINATIONS OF THE EARTH. All of the early Protestant
reformers identified “”MYSTERY, BABYLON THE GREAT” as the Roman Catholic
Church!

None of the really big names in the alternative media will talk about Vatican

https://www.jamesjpn.net/resources/


influence in world politics.

I used to believe the Illuminati is the most powerful organization of Satan
on earth. I may not have been too wrong about that because I now believe the
Jesuit Order is the continuation of the Illuminati. The Church of Rome
(Catholic Church) was already corrupt and a persecutor of true Bible
believing Jesus following Christians by the time the Pope established the
Jesuit-order under the leadership of Ignatius Loyola in the 16th century, but
it became even worse under Jesuit influence. The subject about the Jesuit-
order is deep, and I have many articles about them on this website.

Some people think I’m tripped off into thinking that America and the world
have been taken over by the Vatican’s army, the Jesuits. If you think so,
consider this:

A scanned image of the newspaper article in the Chicago Tribune. Click on it
to enlarge it.

A relevant portion of that image.

Current U.S. Supreme Court Justices as of June 2022

Name Religion Appt. by
On the
Court
since

John Roberts (Chief
Justice) Roman Catholicism G.W. Bush 2005

Clarence Thomas Roman Catholicism G.H.W. Bush 1991
Amy Coney Barrett Roman Catholicism Trump 2020

Ketanji Brown
Jackson

a nondenominational Protestant
who cannot define the word
“woman”

Biden 2022

Samuel Alito Roman Catholicism G.W. Bush 2006
Sonia Sotomayor Roman Catholicism Obama 2009
Elena Kagan Judaism Obama 2010

Neil Gorsuch Episcopalian, raised Roman
Catholic Trump 2017

Brett Kavanaugh Roman Catholicism Trump 2018

Six out of nine US Supreme Court Justices are Roman Catholics! This would
have been unthinkable in 19th-century America!

It used to be the American government was majority Protestant. But now:

(Source:
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http://thecaucus.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/08/14/a-historical-benchmark-for-reli
gion-and-race/?_php=true&_type=blogs&_r=0 )

Cabinet Members Under President Barack Obama

Secretary of State John Kerry Roman Catholic
Secretary of the Treasury Jacob Lew Jewish
Secretary of Defense Chuck Hagel Episcopalian
Attorney General Eric Holder Episcopalian
Secretary of the Interior Sally Jewell ?
Secretary of Agriculture Tom J.

Vilsack Roman Catholic

Secretary of Commerce Penny Pritzker Jewish (?)
Secretary of Labor Thomas E. Perez Roman Catholic
Secretary of Health and Human
Services

Kathleen Sebelius Roman Catholic

Secretary of Housing and Urban
Development

Shaun Donovan Roman Catholic

Secretary of Transportation Anthony Foxx ?
Secretary of Energy Ernest Moniz ?
Secretary of Education Arne Duncan ? Raised in Chicago,

probably Catholic
Secretary of Veterans Affairs Eric Shinseki Lutheran
Secretary of Homeland Security Jeh Johnson ?

I’m not sure of the religious affiliation, if any, of some of the members of
the Cabinet. Can anybody help me? Some may be atheists. One thing seems for
certain: There’s not an Evangelical Protestant Christian in the lot of
Obama’s Cabinet! Episcopalians and Lutherans these days tend to lean very
strongly towards Roman Catholicism. Nobody calls them “Evangelical.”

Cabinet Members Under President Donald Trump

Secretary of State Mike Pompeo Presbyterian, Dispensationalist,
Christian Zionist

Secretary of the
Treasury

Steven Mnuchin Jewish, Skull and Bonesman

Secretary of Defense Mark Esper ?
Attorney General William Barr Raised Jewish, converted to

Catholicism
Secretary of the
Interior

David Bernhardt ?

Secretary of
Agriculture

Sonny Perdue Baptist

Secretary of Commerce Wilbur Ross ?



Secretary of Labor Eugene Scalia His father, former Supreme Court
Justice Antonin Scalia was Roman
Catholic. I think we can asume,
therefore, his son Eugene is also
Catholic or at least was raised as
a Catholic

Secretary of Health and
Human
Services

Alex Azar
Antiochian Orthodox Christian

Secretary of Housing
and Urban
Development

Ben Carson
Seventh Day Adventist

Secretary of
Transportation

Elaine Chao Attends Southeast Christian Church
in Kentucky with her husband Mitch
McConnell. It seems to be a Bible
believing church.

Secretary of Energy Dan Brouillette ?
Secretary of Education Betsy DeVos Non-denominational Evangelical
Secretary of Veterans
Affairs

Robert Wilkie Probably Catholic. He went to
Loyola University and Georgetown
University, both Jesuit
institutions

Secretary of Homeland
Security

Chad Wolf Methodist? He went to Southern
Methodist University

The Trump Republican Cabinet, being filling with conservatives, seems to
filled with more Bible believers and less Catholics than Obama’s was. What
about the others I have a ? about? It’s hard to find a person’s religious
affiliation on the Internet. Often it’s not included on their bio.

Cabinet Members Under President Joe Biden

Secretary of State Antony Blinken Jewish
Secretary of the Treasury Janet Yellen Jewish
Secretary of Defense Lloyd Austin Roman Catholic
Attorney General Merrick Garland Jewish
Secretary of the Interior Deb Haaland Native American, religion

unknown.
Secretary of Agriculture Tom Vilsack Roman Catholic
Secretary of Commerce Gina Raimondo Roman Catholic
Secretary of Labor Marty Walsh Roman Catholic
Secretary of Health and Human
Services

Xavier Becerra Roman Catholic

Secretary of Housing and Urban
Development

Marcia Fudge Baptist

Secretary of Transportation Pete Buttigieg Roman Catholic
Secretary of Energy Jennifer Granholm Roman Catholic



Secretary of Education Miguel Cardona Probably Catholic because
he has Puerto Rican
parents

Secretary of Veterans Affairs Denis McDonough Roman Catholic
Secretary of Homeland Security Alejandro Mayorkas Jewish

The table above speaks for itself.

Besides the Jesuits, there is another Roman Catholic organization known as
the Knights of Malta that has infiltrated the American government. Most
people have never even heard of it. The Knights of Malta is the layman’s
organization of the Jesuits! Many powerful people in the USA are members.

Another Roman Catholic group, the Knights Templars, are the fathers of
international banking! They are also the fathers of Freemasonry and are
somehow connected to the Jesuits. Some say Jesuits ARE Knights Templars in
priestly robes.

Some say “It’s the Jews, stupid!” and go on to say the Roman Catholic church
was founded by “Crypto-Jews.” Maybe so. I can neither prove nor disprove
that. But what merit is it to emphasize the Jewish race as the culprits and
be labeled as antisemitic in return? I CAN prove it’s not a single race of
people behind a 5000-year-old conspiracy that started all the way from Nimrod
of Babylon. Was he a Jew? Were the Egyptians practicing the mystery religions
of Babylon, Jews? Were the Canaanites practicing that religion, Jews? They
weren’t even Hebrews! People were not called Jews until the time of King
Nebuchadnezzar of the later Babylonian empire.

Technically not even all people in ancient Israel can be called Jews. They
were called Hebrews or Israelites according to the Old Testament of the
Bible. Only those of the tribe of Judah can truly be called “Jews.” It was a
nickname given to them by the Babylonians who eventually conquered them. And
where is the tribe of Judah today? Do they all live in Israel? No! The
descendants of Judah are most likely still scattered around the world.

Need more proof that Rome is still ruling the earth covertly? Check out the
photographs that support this position on Walter Stickel’s Grand Design
Exposed website.

Please also see My updated worldview

Jesuitism Exposed!

http://www.whale.to/c/smom.html
https://jamesjpn.net/?p=8291
http://granddesignexposed.com/who/rules.html
http://granddesignexposed.com/
http://granddesignexposed.com/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/my-updated-world-view/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/religion/jesuitism-exposed/


To attract people to the Roman religion, it is necessary to foment
superstition; And this is why all modern superstitions have their origin
among the Jesuits.

The Hidden Symbolism of the Great Seal
of the United States

The Great Seal of the United States is written in the language of Kabbalah
which is a set of esoteric teachings. The eagle is the Babylonian sky-god
Annu.

https://www.jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/the-hidden-symbolism-of-the-great-seal-of-the-united-states/
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The Jesuit Origin of the American Flag

The ensign of the East India Company from 1707-1801. It has 13 stripes just
like the American flag

The East India Company (EIC), originally chartered as the Governor and
Company of Merchants of London trading into the East Indies, and more
properly called the Honourable East India Company, was an English, and later
(from 1707) British joint-stock company, formed to pursue trade with the East
Indies but that ended up trading mainly with the Indian subcontinent, Qing
Dynasty China, North-West Frontier Province and Balochistan. The Company rose
to account for half of the world’s trade, particularly trade in basic
commodities that included cotton, silk, indigo dye, salt, saltpeter, tea, and
opium. The Company also ruled the beginnings of the British Empire in India.
— Quoted from Wikipedia article

Lorenzo Ricci, S.J. (August 1, 1703 – November 24, 1775) was an Italian
Jesuit, elected the 18th Superior General of the Society of Jesus. He was
also the last before the suppression of the Jesuits in 1773. — Quoted from
Wikipedia article

According to the book “Rulers of Evil – Useful Knowledge about Governing
Bodies” By F. Tupper Saussy, Lorenzo Ricci played a key role in the creation
of the United States of America by creating the appearance of tranny from
English rule over the American colonies. He is one of the founding fathers of
America that 99.9999% of Americans have never heard of. The book suggests
that Ricci may have faked his own death to come to America and meet up with
the other founding fathers of America, especially when he met Benjamin
Franklin.

Quotes from Rulers of Evil

At the evening session, [Benjamin] Franklin turned the meeting over
to “his new-found and abundantly honored friend.” (who was also
called “the professor” and who was very likely the retired Jesuit
General Lorenzo Ricci) The subject was a flag. Addressing the
committee as “Comrade Americans,” the Professor explained that,

https://www.jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/the-origin-of-the-american-flag/


since the colonies were still dependent upon Great Britain, “we are
not expected to design or recommend a flag which will represent a
new government or an independent nation,” but instead one “that
will testify our present loyalty as English Subjects,” a flag that
was “already in use,” a flag that had been recognized by the
British government for “half a century,” a flag having a field of
alternate horizontal red and white stripes with the Grand Union
Flag of Great Britain in the upper left corner. “I refer,” he said,
“to the flag of the East India Company.” To hide the fact that
Americans would be fighting under the private flag of an
international mercantile corporation controlled by Jesuits, the
Professor provided a plausible cover whereby the flag could be
“explained to the masses:”

“The Union Flag of the Mother Country is retained as the
union [upper left corner] of our new flag to announce
that the
Colonies are loyal to the just and legitimate
sovereignty of the
British Government. The thirteen stripes will at once be
understood
to represent the thirteen Colonies; their equal width
will
type the equal rank, rights and responsibilities of the
Colonies.
The union of the stripes in the field of our flag will
announce the
unity of interests and the cooperative union of efforts,
which the
Colonies recognize and put forth in their common cause.
The
white stripes will signify that we consider our demands
just and
reasonable; and that we will seek to secure our rights
through
peaceable, intelligent and statesmanlike means – if they
prove
at all possible; and the red stripes at the top and
bottom of our
flag will declare that first and last – and always – we
have the
determination, the enthusiasm, and the power to use
force –
whenever we deem force necessary. The alternation of the
red
and white stripes will suggest that our reasons for all
demands
will be intelligent and forcible, and that our force in
securing our
rights will be just and reasonable.”



The Professor reminded the committee that “the masses of the
people, and a large majority of the leaders of public opinion,
desire a removal of grievances, and a rectification of wrongs,
through a fuller recognition of their rights as British Subjects;
and few of them desire and very few of them expect – at this time –
any complete severance of their present political and dependent
relations with the English Government.” That severance would occur
“before the sun in its next summer’s strength” – indicating that
the Professor foreknew, as Lorenzo Ricci would have foreknown, a
July declaration of independence. At that time, the East India
Company flag could be “easily modified” by replacing the Union Jack
with stars against a blue background, “to make it announce and
represent the new and independent nation.”

Washington and Franklin lavished the Professor’s idea with
“especial approval and unstinted praise.” The committee formally
and unanimously adopted the East India Company’s banner, known as
“The Thirteen Stripes,” as the “general flag and recognized
standard of the Colonial Army and Navy.” Just before midnight, they
adjourned.

On January 2, 1776, at a formal ceremony attended by the Flag
Committee, George Washington personally hoisted the East India
Company flag “upon a towering and specially raised pine tree
liberty pole,” unfurling it to the breeze and displaying it for the
first time

“to his army, the citizens of the vicinity, and the
British forces in Boston.” The British officers at
Charlestown Heights perceived the event to mean that
General Washington had thus announced his surrender to
them. At once, they saluted “The Thirteen Stripes” with
thirteen hearty cheers. They immediately followed this
spontaneous outburst of British Enthusiasm with the
grander and more dignified official salute of thirteen
guns, the thirteen gun salute being the highest
compliment in gunpowder, the military “God speed you.”

By so colorfully equivocating both his enemies, the Professor had
made himself God of Confusion. The redcoats were toasting RULERS OF
EVIL the good health of the rebels, who in turn were fighting for
the East India Company. One of the few places in the world where
such ludicrous phenomena are considered standard and routine is in
the pages of Lorenzo Ricci’s Thirteen Articles: “The General
decides everything; he knows how to shape, at will, not only the
army he is commanding but also that of his enemies.”



Book Report: Rulers of Evil – Useful
Knowledge about Governing Bodies, By
F. Tupper Saussy

This book has key pieces to the puzzle of how the Vatican has taken over the
world through the Knight Templars, Illuminati, Jesuits, Freemasons, Knights
of Malta, Rosicrucians and other secret groups. Yes folks, these groups are
all connected with the center being Rome, the Vatican. “All roads lead to
Rome” is true today as it ever was.

I deem the author Frederick Tupper Saussy to be a good honest researcher
because he is a Christian who has pointed consistently throughout his book
that the “Rulers of Evil” have sought to negate doctrines from the Old and
New Testaments of the Holy Scriptures in favor of doctrines of paganism, with
humanism being the number one doctrine they want to instill in the minds and
hearts of the public.

Here’s a quote from page 20.

I felt an overwhelming obligation to love my enemies by studying them in
intricate detail. I wanted to know the extent of Jesuit involvement in United
States government, presently and historically. What I discovered was a vast
Roman Catholic substratum to American history, especially the Revolution that
produced the constitutional republic. I found that Jesuits played eminent and
under-appreciated roles in moving the complacent New Englanders to rebel
against their mother country. I discovered facts and motives strongly
suggesting that events that made Great Britain divide in 1776 were the
outworkings of an ingenious Jesuit strategy. This strategy appears to have
been single-handedly designed and supervised by a true founding father few
Americans have ever heard of – Lorenzo Ricci (known to British Jesuits as
Laurence Richey). In fact, investigating Jesuit involvement in the formation
of the United States turned up a whole host of hitherto littleknown names,
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such as Robert Bellarmine, Joseph Amiot, the Dukes of Norfolk, Daniel Coxe,
Sun-Tzu, Lord Bute, Francis Thorpe, Nikolaus von Hontheim, and the Carrolls,
Daniel, Charles, and John. In their way, these men were as essential to our
constitutional origins as Jefferson, Paine, Adams, Washington, Locke, and
George III.

New information I have learned so far
The founder of the Jesuit Order, Ignatius Loyola, was initiated into the
Illuminati. The Illuminati existed long before Adam Weishaupt founded
the Bavarian branch on May 1st. 1776.
It was in Spain and Portugal that the Knights Templars began to call
themselves “Illuminati.”
The basic doctrines of the Illuminati are based on Gnosticism.
The Illuminati, Rosicrucians, Freemasons, Jesuits and Knights of Malta
are groups that evolved from the Knights Templars
The Knights Templars invented modern banking because of the invention of
paper money by the Chinese. The banking financial systems of today would
not be possible without paper money which has now advanced further into
digital money.
Though the Gunpowder Plot of 1605 was blamed on the Jesuits, and 8
Jesuit priests were executed, King James who “discovered” the plot was
in reality a collaborator! The Plot gave James his best opportunity to
separate loyal and moderate Catholics from the extremists of the Plot
which secured England for loyal and moderate Roman Catholicism. The
sacrifice of 8 Jesuits was a small price for the Vatican to pay to
achieve what they have achieved in England!
Shakespearean plays teach pagan Gnosticism much more than Biblical
truth.
The United States of America and its constitution was founded by
Freemasons with a hidden agenda. This is exactly what author Ralph
Epperson teaches in his video, “America’s Secret Destiny”.
Some Jesuit priests wear plain clothes or the garb of something other
than a Catholic priest. They do this for the purpose of infiltration.
Some may even become ministers of Protestant churches! Alberto Rivero
was one such Jesuit priest who wore plain clothes and was trained to be
an infiltrator.

 

Journalist Greg Anthony highlights the work of Tupper Saussy and his book
Rulers of Evil, going back to a lost but now found June 20 2006 radio
interview he did with Tupper two years prior to his passing.

Some of the conclusions and statements in “Rulers of Evil” are in direct
contradiction the what Eric Jon Phelps says in his book, “Vatican Assassins”.
Phelps says the writer of Shakesperian plays was Edward de Vere, 17th Earl of
Oxford. Masonic author Manly P. Hall says Freemason Francis Bacon was the
real author of Shakespeare. After reading Hamlet last year, I am inclined to
agree that de Vere did not write the plays attributed to William Shakespeare
but more likely Francis Bacon and perhaps some of his associates did.

http://www.fmh-child.org/AlbertoRivera.html


I do not recommend anyone to listen to Eric Jon Phelps or read his book
Vatican Assassins anymore. Though he calls Charles Chiniquy one of his
heroes, he contradicts him when he says that the civil war was caused by the
North, and not the South. Chiniquy quotes Abraham Lincoln when he points the
finger at the Jesuits and the Roman Catholic church for inciting the South to
rebel against the North. Phelps also called George Washington a good Baptist
when he was really an Episcopalian. He called him a godly man though
Washington was a Freemason who did not believe in the divinity of Jesus
Christ! Either Phelps gets his facts mixed up or he has a secret agenda.

Read chapter one of Rulers of Evil on this website.

Read the entire book on this website.

Or download the PDF format version of the book.

The 31 Jesuit Generals

Ignatius of Loyola, the first Superior General.

I took from Wikipedia a list of Superior Generals of the Society of Jesus
(Jesuits) and made a chart showing which Popes reigned during that particular
Jesuit General’s rule. A Jesuit General is also known as the “Black Pope” and
the existing Pope is called the “White Pope.” As you see there have been more
Popes, 50 totaled, compared to only 30 Jesuit Generals! What does that imply?
Does it mean the Jesuit General gets rid of any Pope he doesn’t like? Their
favorite method of assassination is poisoning. Pope John Paul I lived only 33
days!

https://jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/government/abraham-lincolns-views-about-rome-the-pope-the-vatican-the-jesuits-and-their-influence-on-american-society
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1. Ignatius of Loyola April 19, 1541 – July 31, 1556

Paul III
Julius III
Marcellus II
Paul IV

2. Diego Laynez July 2, 1558 – January 19, 1565 Pius IV
3. Francis Borgia July 2, 1565 – October 1, 1572 Pius V
4. Everard Mercurian April 23, 1573 – August 1, 1580 Gregory XIII

5. Claudio Acquaviva February 19, 1581 – January 31, 1615

Sixtus V
Urban VII
Gregory XIV
Innocent IX
Clement VIII
Leo XI
Paul V

6. Mutio Vitelleschi November 15, 1615 – February 9, 1645 Gregory XV
Urban VIII

7. Vincenzo Carafa January 7, 1646 – June 8, 1649 Innocent X
8. Francesco Piccolomini December 21, 1649 – June 17, 1651 Innocent X
9. Aloysius Gottifredi January 21, 1652 – March 12, 1652 Innocent X
10. Goschwin Nickel March 17, 1652 – July 31, 1664 Alexander VII

11. Giovanni Paolo Oliva July 31, 1664 – November 26, 1681
Clement IX
Clement X
Innocent XI

12. Charles de Noyelle July 5, 1682 – December 12, 1686 Alexander VIII

13. Thyrsus González de Santalla July 6, 1687 – October 27,
1705

Innocent XII
Clement XI

14. Michelangelo Tamburini January 31, 1706 – February 28,
1730

Innocent XIII
Benedict XIII

15. Franz Retz March 7, 1730 – November 19, 1750 Clement XII
16. Ignacio Visconti July 4, 1751 – May 4, 1755 Benedict XIV
17. Aloysius Centurione November 30, 1755 – October 2, 1757 Benedict XIV

18. Lorenzo Ricci October 17, 1782 – October 21, 1785
Clement XIII
Clement XIV
Pius VI

19. Tadeusz Brzozowsk August 7, 1814 – February 5, 1820 Pius VII
20. Luigi Fortis October 18, 1820 – January 27, 1829 Leo XII

21. Jan Roothaan July 9, 1829 – May 8, 1853
Pius VIII
Gregory XVI
Pius IX

22. Peter Jan Beckx August 2, 1853 – March 4, 1887 Leo XIII
23. Anton Anderledy March 4, 1887 – January 18, 1892 Berisal, Leo XIII
24. Luis Martín October 2, 1892 – April 18, 1906 Pius X
25. Franz Xavier Wernz September 8, 1906 – August 20, 1914 Pius X
26. Wlodimir Ledóchowski February 11, 1915 – December 13, 1942 Benedict XV

27. Jean-Baptiste Janssens September 15, 1946 – October 5,
1964

Pius XII
John XXIII

28. Pedro Arrupe May 22, 1965 – September 3, 1983 Paul VI
John Paul I



29. Peter Hans Kolvenbach September 13, 1983 – January 14,
2008

John Paul II
Benedict XVI

30. Adolfo Nicolás January 19, 2008 – October 3, 2016 Benedict XVI
Francis

31. Arturo Sosa October 14, 2016 – Francis

Only one Pope in history, Innocent X, spans the reign of 3 Jesuit Generals.
He reigned toward the end of the Thirty Years War (1618–1648) in Europe when
millions of people were killed. Pope Innocent X objected to the final peace
treaty of that war!

“One of the most devastating wars in European history. The Thirty
Years War began as a conflict between German Protestants and German
Catholics, that slowly expanded to include most of the rest of
Europe, with first the Protestant powers joining in to protect
their co-religionists in Germany, and then Catholic France
supporting the protestant cause as part of the long running
Bourbon-Hapsburg rivalry (and before that the Valois-Hapsburg
rivalry). The war caused massive destruction in Germany, and may
have reduced the population of the area by half, in part because
much of the fighting was carried out by mercenary armies that
plundered every area they crossed.” From
http://www.historyofwar.org/articles/wars_thirtyyears.html

Young Catholic priest Charles Chiniquy
stands up to the Bishop for his
convictions against drinking alcohol
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Charles Chiniquy

This is one of my favorite stories from Charles Chiniquy’s book, “Fifty Years
in the Church of Rome” taken from chapter 35. I think Chiniquy had an amazing
amount of courage and conviction to not compromise his stand against drinking
considering the crowd of people he was with which included the Archbishop!

Charles P. Chiniquy (30 July 1809 – 16 January 1899) was a Canadian Catholic
priest who was twice suspended from his priestly ministry (because he stood
up from his convictions based on the Bible) and finally excommunicated as a
schismatic. He then became a Presbyterian pastor and led his entire flock (a
thousand families) of St. Anne Illinois away from the darkness of Romanism
into the glorious light of the Gospel of Jesus Christ! He is known for his
lurid accusations against the Roman Catholic Church. In the period between
1885 and 1899 he was the focus of a great deal of discussion in the United
States of America. During the 1880s his conspiracy theories included his
claim to have exposed the Jesuits as the assassins of President Abraham
Lincoln, and that, if unchecked, the Jesuits could eventually politically
rule the United States! (Edited from the Wikipedia article about him.)

If you or anybody you know has a problem with alcohol, I recommend reading
“The Easy Way to Stop Drinking” by Allen Carr. It gives great insights can
save an alcoholic to the point he will stop drinking and won’t need further
support from anybody.

Some days later, the Bishop of Nancy was in Quebec, the guest of the
Seminary, and a grand dinner was given in his honour, to which more than one
hundred priests were invited, with the Archbishop of Quebec, his coadjutor,
N. G. Turgeon, and the Bishop of Montreal, M.Q.R. Bourget.

As one of the youngest curates, I had taken the last seat, which was just
opposite the four bishops, from whom I was separated only by the breadth of
the table. When the rich and rare viands had been well disposed of, and the
more delicate fruits had replaced them, bottles of the choicest wines were
brought on the table in incredible numbers. Then the superior of the college,
the Rev. Mr. Demars, knocked on the table to command silence, and rising on
his feet, he said, at the top of his voice, “Please, my lord bishops, and all
of you, reverend gentlemen, let us drink to the health of my Lord Count de
Forbin Janson, Primate of Lorraine and Bishop of Nancy.

The bottles passing around were briskly emptied into the large glasses put
before everyone of the guests. But when the wine was handed to me I passed it
to my neighbour without taking a drop, and filled my glass with water. My
hope was that nobody had paid any attention to what I had done; but I was
mistaken. The eyes of my bishop, my Lord Signaie, were upon me. With a stern
voice, he said: “Mr. Chiniquy, what are you doing there? Put wine in your
glass, to drink with us the health of Mgr. de Nancy.”

These unexpected words fell upon me as a thunderbolt, and really paralyzed me
with terror. I felt the approach of the most terrible tempest I had ever
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experienced. My blood ran cold in my veins; I could not utter a word. For
what could I say there, without compromising myself for ever. To openly
resist my bishop, in the presence of such an august assembly, seemed
impossible; but to obey him was also impossible; for I had promised God and
my country never to drink any wine. I thought, at first, that I could disarm
my superior by my modesty and my humble silence. However, I felt that all
eyes were upon me. A real chill of terror and unspeakable anxiety was running
through my whole frame. My heart began to beat so violently that I could not
breathe. I wished then I had followed my first impression, which was not to
come to that dinner. I think I would have suffocated had not a few tears
rolled down from my eyes, and help the circulation of my blood. The Rev. Mr.
Lafrance, who was by me, nudged me, and said, “Do you not hear the order of
my Lord Signaie? Why do you not answer by doing what you are requested to
do?” I still remained mute, just as if nobody had spoken to me. My eyes were
cast down; I wished then I were dead. The silence of death reigning around
the tables told me that everyone was waiting for my answer; but my lips were
sealed. After a minute of that silence, which seemed as long as a whole year,
the bishop, with a loud and angry voice, which filled the large room,
repeated: “Why do you not put wine in your glass, and drink to the health of
my Lord Forbin Janson, as the rest of us are doing?”

I felt I could not be silent any longer. “My lord,” I said, with a subdued
and trembling voice, “I have put in my glass what I want to drink. I have
promised God and my country that I would never drink any more wine.”

The bishop, forgetting the respect he owed to himself and to those around
him, answered me in the most insulting manner: “You are nothing but a
fanatic, and you want to reform us.”

These words struck me as the shock of a galvanic battery, and transformed me
into a new man. It seemed as if they had added ten feet to my stature and a
thousand pounds to my weight. I forgot that I was the subject of that bishop,
and remembered that I was a man, in the presence of another man. I raised my
head and opened my eyes, and as quick as lightning I rose to my feet, and
addressing the Grand Vicar Demars, superior of the seminary, I said, with
calmness, “Sir, was it that I might be insulted at your table that you have
invited me here? Is it not your duty to defend my honour when I am here, your
guest? But, as you seem to forget what you owe to your guests, I will make my
own defense against my unjust aggressor.” Then, turning towards the Bishop de
Nancy, I said: “My Lord de Nancy, I appeal to your lordship from the unjust
sentence of my own bishop. In the name of God, and of His Son, Jesus Christ,
I request you tell us here if a priest cannot, for His Saviour’s sake, and
for the good of his fellow-men, as well as for his own self-denial, give up
for ever the use of wine and other intoxicating drinks, without being abused,
slandered, and insulted, as I am here, in your presence?”

It was evident that my words had made a deep impression on the whole company.
A solemn silence followed for a few seconds, which was interrupted by my
bishop, who said to the Bishop de Nancy, “Yes, yes, my lord; give us your
sentence.”

No words can give an idea of the excitement of everyone in that multitude of



priests, who, accustomed from their infancy abjectly to submit to their
bishop, were, for the first time, in the presence of such a hand-to-hand
conflict between a powerless, humble, unprotected, young curate, and his all-
powerful, proud, and haughty archbishop.

The Bishop of Nancy at first refused to grant my request. He felt the
difficulty of his position; but after Bishop Signaie had united his voice to
mine, to press him to give his verdict, he rose and said:

“My Lord Archbishop of Quebec, and you, Mr. Chiniquy, please withdraw your
request. Do not press me to give my views on such a new, but important
subject. It is only a few days since I came in your midst. It will not do
that I should so soon become your judge. The responsibility of a judgment in
such a momentous matter is too great. I cannot accept it.”

But when the same pressing request was repeated by nine-tenths of that vast
assembly of priests, and that the archbishop pressed him more and more to
pronounce his sentence, he raised his eyes and hands to heaven, and made a
silent but ardent prayer to God. His countenance took an air of dignity,
which I might call majesty, which gave him more the appearance of an old
prophet than of a man of our day. Then casting his eyes upon his audience, he
remained a considerable time meditating. All eyes were upon him, anxiously
waiting for the sentence. There was an air of grandeur in him at that moment,
which seemed to tell us that the priest blood of the great kings of France
was flowing in his veins. At last, he opened his lips, but it was again
pressingly to request me to settle the difficulty with the archbishop among
ourselves, and to discharge him of that responsibility. But we both refused
again to grant him his request, and pressed him to give his judgment. All
this time I was standing, having publicly said that I would never sit again
at that table unless that insult was wiped away.

Then he said with unspeakable dignity: “My Lord of Quebec! Here, before us,
is our young priest, Mr. Chiniquy, who, once on his knees, in the presence of
God and his angels, for the love of Jesus Christ, the good of his own soul
and the good of his country, has promised never to drink! We are the
witnesses that he is faithful to his promise, though he has been pressed to
break it by your lordship. And because he keeps his pledge with such heroism,
your lordship has called him a fanatic! Now, I am requested by everyone here
to pronounce my verdict on that painful occurrence. Here it is. Mr. Chiniquy
drinks no wine! But, if I look through the past ages, when God Himself was
ruling His own people, through His prophets, I see Samson, who, by the
special order of God, never drank wine or any other intoxicating drink. If
from the Old Testament I pass to the New, I see John the Baptist, the
precursor of our Saviour, Jesus Christ, who, to obey the command of God,
never drank any wine! When I look at Mr. Chiniquy, and see Samson at his
right hand to protect him, and John the Baptist at his left to bless him, I
find his position so strong and impregnable, that I would not dare attack or
condemn him!” These words were pronounced in the most eloquent and dignified
manner, and were listened to with a most respectful and breathless attention.

Bishop de Nancy, keeping his gravity, sat down, emptied his wine glass into a
tumbler, filled it with water and drank to my health.



The poor archbishop was so completely confounded and humiliated that everyone
felt for him. The few minutes spent at the table, after this extraordinary
act of justice, seemed oppressive to everyone. Scarcely anyone dared look at
his neighbour, or speak, except in a low and subdued tone, as when a great
calamity has just occurred. Nobody thought of drinking his wine; and the
health of the Bishop de Nancy was left undrunk. But a good number of priests
filled their glasses with water, and giving me a silent sign of approbation,
drank to my health. The society of temperance had been dragged by her enemies
to the battle-field, to be destroyed; but she bravely fought, and gained the
victory. Now, she was called to begin her triumphant march through Canada.

FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE
LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES.
CHAPTER XI

Samuel Morse

The question, what is the duty of the Protestant community, considered-
Shall there be an Anti-Popery Union?
The strong manifesto that might be put forth by such a union-Such a
political union discarded as impolitic and degrading to the Protestant
community
Golden opportunity for showing the moral energy of the Republic
The lawful, efficient weapons of this contest-To be used without delay.

THERE is no question of more pressing, more vital importance to the whole
country, than this: What is the duty of the Protestant community in the
perilous condition to which religious as well as civil liberty is reduced by
the attempts of Popery and foreign enemies upon our free institutions? Have
Christian patriots reflected at all on the possible, nay, I will say probable
loss of religious liberty; or in idea attempted to follow out to their result
and in their immeasurable extent the fearful consequences of its loss? Why is
it then, that no more energetic efforts are made to save ourselves?

—-we hear this fearful tempest sing,
Yet seek no shelter to avoid the storm;
We see the wind sit sore upon our sails,

And yet we strike not, but securely perish.

* * * * * * * *

We see the very wreck that we must suffer;
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And unavoided is the danger now,
For suffering so the causes of our wreck.

~Shakespeare~

Yes, the rocks are in full view on which American liberty must inevitably be
wrecked, unless all hands are aroused to immediate action. Our dangers are
none the less, be assured, because they are not those against which the
general cry of alarm is so loudly raised by the two great political parties
of the day. In the heedless strife they are now waging, the most superlative
epithets of alarm have been already exhausted by each, on fictitious, or
comparatively trivial dangers to the commonwealth. The public ear is deafened
by their noise; its sense of hearing is grown callous with the reiterated
cries of alarm on every slight occasion. “Wolf! Wolf!” has been so often
falsely cried, that now, when the wolf has in reality appeared, we cannot be
made to realize it. “If the trumpet give an uncertain sound, who shall
prepare himself for the battle?” We are busying ourselves in quenching the
few falling sparks that threaten the deck of the ship without heeding the
fire beneath, that is approaching the magazine. In this reckless warfare of
passion, and falsehood, and slander, and aided by the deafening din of party
strife, neither party seem to have observed that a secret enemy, an artful
foreign enemy, has stolen in upon us, joining his foreign accents to swell
the uproar, that he may with less suspicion do his nefarious work. Footnote:
Dangers from a riotous spirit, and the kind of treatment due from Protestant
Americans to Catholic Emigrants. All the topics which grow out of this
momentous subject of Popery as their prolific parent, are of absorbing
national interest, but no one forces itself upon our consideration more
imperiously at this moment than that which heads this note. For, unless I am
greatly deceived, the waking up of this great nation’s indignation, the
shaking off of the lethargy which has so long held in unaccountable stupor
the senses of the people, which has shut their eyes and stopped their ears to
the proofs of foreign conspiracy which every where surround them, the mighty
gathering of all real patriots to the defence of their liberties, which the
sounds of preparation from all quarters of the land but too strongly
indicate, may be attended with effects disastrous to the cause of true
liberty, may produce through excess or ill-regulated zeal, the evil which it
is desirous to remedy. For excess even in favor of right principles, doubles
the amount of the evil which it attempts to cure. Excess of all kinds,
whether in thought, word, or action, (oh! that this could be impressed on
every American heart,) is just so much gain to the side of Popery. I know not
how prevalent is error on this point, but I am persuaded that it exists to an
extent to make an American tremble for the permanency of our democratic
institutions.

Is there not a culpable acquiescence in the doings of a mob, if their
violence is directed against some apparent or real irritating popular evil?
Is not the language of such acquiescence most dangerous? It amounts to this;
“Although we are averse to mob law, yet on the whole there are cases where
the sin is venial, and the character of the nuisance it would abate justifies
its violence.” Now once concede in ademocratic community, a community which
makes its own laws according to modes prescribed by itself, that an



irresponsible minority may set at defiance these laws, and then let me ask
where is government? It is prostrated. It has become anarchy, and on the
ruins of social order will arise another form of government more or less
arbitrary, according to the more or less profound causes which effected the
destruction of the first. Of all forms of government, a truly democratic
government, while it is least obnoxious to the disturbing influences of mobs,
can at the same time least of all bear the shocks of their turbulence. No
events, therefore, that have occurred in the eventful history of the country,
have so justly caused alarm for the stability of the government, as the
spirit of mob violence which has lately manifested itself so frequently in
our large cities. We should do well to remember that we have secret and
artful enemies busily at work, who can and will take advantage of this
unnatural state of the public feeling, and who will not fail secretly to
administer fuel, in modes in which they are perfectly familiar, to a diseased
excitement so favorable to their views.

We have in the country a powerful religious-politico sect, whose final
success depends on the subversion of these democratic institutions, and who
have therefore a vital interest in promoting mob- violence. The saying of the
German ambassador concerning the Papists, (quoted in the prefatory remarks,)
is full of meaning, and should be constantly borne in mind; it lets us into
the secret of much of their manœuvering in this country; “they will be hammer
or nails, they will persecute or be persecuted.” Where they are in power they
always persecute; when not in power and consequently unable to persecute,
they will be sure to conduct, either in so outrageous or mysterious, or
deceptive a manner, as to rouse public indignation. They will contrive
ingenious modes of irritation that shall draw upon them popular vengeance,
and then all meekness and innocence, and resignation, raise the imploring cry
of persecution. And how do they gain by these opposite modes? If they are
strong enough to persecute, they will destroy their opponents, in obedience
to the openly avowed principles of their sect, by exile, by dungeons, and by
death. If they themselves are persecuted in a Protestant community,
(Protestant principles being in known direct opposition to persecution,) it
is always by an irreligious mob, acting in defiance of Protestant principle,
and unsustained by public opinion, and the reaction of Protestant sympathy
for the sufferers on any such occasion, more than makes amends by its gifts
for the injury sustained. Thus the very virtues of Protestants growing out of
principles directly antagonist to Popish principles, are made to work against
Protestantism, and in favor of Popery. Do not Jesuits know the well known
truth, that a sect is helped by a little persecution? Do they not now act
upon a knowledge of it? And should not Americans replenish their memory with
it also, that they may most rigidly abstain fromdisorder, and discountenance
every disposition to riot or violence? Let them remember that the laws that
govern them are their own laws, and they must not allow them to be broken.
Let them suspect a Popish plot to rob them of their liberties in every
disorderly assemblage, and by good order, by firmness of resistance to every
temptation to riot, defeat the designs of these worst enemies of Democracy.

In close connection with this topic, is that of the kind of treatment which
Protestant Americans should show to Catholic emigrants. On this subject a
volume could be written. I have space but for a few remarks.



The condition of the Catholic emigrants that are daily pouring into the
country from Germany and Ireland should awaken the strongest sympathies of
Americans; and in whatever aspect viewed, should enlist all their feelings of
benevolence. Reflect a moment who and what they are. We have read, and our
own countrymen who have travelled and seen them in their native land, bear
testimony to the effects upon the people of the grinding oppressions of Papal
government; to the mental degradation, to the poverty, to the wretchedness of
the vassals of despotism. And as if to prove to us what we might doubt on the
authority of others, so sombre is their picture of human misery, the very
subjects of foreign oppression are brought and placed before our eyes. See
yonder ship slowly furling her sails. She approaches the city. She casts her
anchor. Who are those that crowd her decks? With eager eyes they gaze in one
direction. They see at length the far-famed land of liberty. Yes; its name
has been wafted even to their ears, and with the longings of captives for
freedom they have broken away from slavery and sought the asylum of the
oppressed. They land upon our shores. Look, Americans, see before you the
fruits of papal education! of papal care of the bodies and minds of its
children. Filthy and ragged in body, ignorant in mind, and but too often most
debased in morals, they fill your streets with squalid beggary, and your
highways with crime; they are such a loathsome picture of degradation, moral
and physical, that you turn away in disgust from the sight. But why should
this be? They are human beings, although oppression has blotted out their
reason and conscience and thought. They are the progeny of Popery; they are
the victims of its iron despotism. It is Popery that has reared them up in
its own caverns of superstition. They exhibit before you the blighting
effects of this scourge of the earth. It is Popery that has filled their
minds with puerile fables, closed their mental eyes in the darkness of
ignorance, fleeced them of their property by systematic robbery, kept them
from the knowledge of their natural rights as men to liberty of conscience,
and of opinion, extorted an abject obedience to their fellow-men, to
blasphemous usurpers of the prerogatives of Deity. Their ignorance is their
lasting, fatal curse; theirreason and conscience stifled at their birth, they
are cast upon our care mere human machines, for the fell usurpers of God’s
power have torn out of them their very minds. To think for themselves, that
inalienable right of a rational being, is rebellion against their priest;
they read not, they understand not our charter of liberty. They love liberty,
indeed, but what shape has liberty to men without minds? What perception of
light has a sightless eye? Their liberty, is licentiousness, their freedom,
strife and debauchery.

And now with what emotions should Protestants look on these suffering,
deluded men? In what channel should their sympathies flow? They have already
been beaten to the dust by tyranny. Is it for freemen to follow up the cruel
blow of foreign tyrants? They have been brutalized by neglect; shall they now
be hunted by proscription? Shall no Christian effort be made to light up
again in their darkened bosoms the extinguished spark of humanity? They are
followed into our habitations; yes, Americans, they are pursued into your own
asylum of liberty by their foreign oppressors, who, like hungry wolves, have
ventured with unhallowed feet into the very sanctuary of freedom to grasp
again their scarcely escaped prey. And have Americans no compassion? Have
they no courage? Will they not protect the oppressed? Will they not interpose



between them and their priestly oppressors, and say to the latter, “Stand
off; this is a land of freedom; these men are now American citizens. They
have a right to American education; to republican education; to Bible
education. They have a right to the knowledge that they owe no allegiance to
priests, that here there are no forbidden books, that knowledge here is not
meted out in scanty drops to serve the purposes of power grasping despots,
but is spread out before them wide and deep as the ocean; that American laws
protect them from ecclesiastical as well as civil proscription, from
ecclesiastical as well as civil extortion, that they owe no obligation to pay
an arbitrary tax of bishop or priest, that they have a right to know the
amount, and the manner of disbursement, of every cent they are called on to
contribute in church as well as state.”

Will not Americans teach them these truths, and aid them to break the chains
with which foreign tyrants have bound them? or will they compel them, by
proscription and persecution, or unfeeling neglect, to clan together around
their priests, because deserted by those who should, and who alone can,
undeceive and enlighten them? In the one case there is hope of incorporating
them into the American republican family as useful fellow-citizens. In the
other, there is the certainty of perpetuating a distinct foreign and hostile
interest in the country, to distract its councils, to sully the peaceful
character of its institutions, and finally to aid in the complete destruction
of this stronghold, this last hope of Freedom.

—“but once put out thy (light,)
Thou cunning’st pattern of excelling nature,

I know not where is the Promethean heat
That can thy light relume.”

Like incendiaries at a conflagration, they even cry fire! loudest, and are
most ostentatiously busy in seeming to protect that very property which they
watch but to make their prey.

What then can be done? Shall Protestants organize themselves into a political
union after the manner of the Papists, and the various classes of industry
and even of foreigners in the country? Shall they form an Anti-Popery Union,
and take their places among this strange medley of conflicting interests? And
why should they not? Various parties and classes do now combine and organize
for their own interest; and if any class of men are allowed thus to combine
to promote their own peculiar interests at the expense of another class, that
other class surely has at least an equal right to combine to protect itself
against the excess of its antagonist. A denial of this right would certainly
come with an ill grace from those who are already formed into separate
organizations, as a Working Men’s party, as a Trade’s Union party, as a
Catholic party, as an Irish party, as a German party, yes, even as a French
and an Italian party. Footnote: By classing these together at this moment, I
do not intend to commit myself as expressing approval or disapproval of the
right of each and all of these to organize, but merely to show that such
organization does already exist among other classes in the community, and if
even foreigners among us are allowed to exercise the right to organize into a
separate interest, yes, even as foreigners, can the right with any propriety
be refused to American Christians? Having thus stated the case, I am now free



to make the passing remark, that excluding from view the three classes first
named, the right of foreigners to organize as foreigners for political
purposes is at least very questionable; but were their right unquestionably
legal through the mildness of our laws, yet the practice is dangerous,
indecorous and a palpable abuse of political liberality. The Irish
naturalized citizens who should know no other name than Americans, for years
have clanned together as Irish, and every means has been used and is still
used especially by Catholics, to preserve them distinct from the American
family. Recently a portion of the Germans have organized to keep up their
distinct nationality, and the French and Italians have just followed the
example. [Nov. 1834] To what will all this lead?

And now, on the supposition that such a political organization of Protestants
were expedient, (for it resolves itself altogether into a question of
expediency) let us see whether any party or interest could show a stronger
claim upon the support of the whole nation. Its manifesto might run thus:

Popery is a Political system, despotic in its organization, anti-demoocratic
and anti-republican, and cannot therefore coexist with American
republicanism.

The ratio of increase of Popery is the exact ratio of decrease of civil
liberty.

The dominance of Popery in the United States is the certain destruction of
our free institutions.

Popery, by its organization, is wholly under the control of a FOREIGN
DESPOTIC SOVEREIGN.

AUSTRIA, one of the Holy Alliance of Sovereigns leagued against the liberties
of the world, HAS THE SUPERINTENDENCE OF THE OPERATIONS OF POPERY IN THIS
COUNTRY.

The agents of Austria in the United States are Jesuits and priests in the pay
of that foreign power, in active correspondence with their employers abroad,
not bound by ties of any kind to our government or country, but, on the
contrary, impelled by the strongest motives of ambition, to serve the
interests of a despotic foreign government; which ambition has already, in
one or more instances, been gratified, by promotion of these agents to higher
office and wealth in Europe.

Popery is a UNION OF CHURCH AND STATE, nor can Popery exist in this country
in that plenitude of power which it claims as a divine right, and which, in
the very nature of the system, it must continually strive to obtain, until
such a union is consummated. Popery on this ground, therefore, is destructive
to our religious as well as civil liberty.

Popery is more dangerous and more formidable than any power in the United
States, on the ground that, through its despotic organization, it can
concentrate its efforts for any purpose, with complete effect, and that
organization being wholly under foreign control, it can have no real sympathy



with any thing American. The funds and intellect, and intriguing experience
of all Papal and Despotic Europe, by means of agents, at this moment
organized throughout our land, can, at any time, be brought in aid of the
enterprises of foreign powers in this country.

These are the grounds upon which an appeal for support might be made to the
patriotism, the love of liberty, the hatred of tyranny, temporal and
spiritual, which belong in common to the whole Protestant American family.

But is this the plan of opposition to Popery that should be proposed, the
plan which ought to be adopted by the Protestant community? No; distinctly
and decidedly NO; plausible as it may appear, and perfectly in accordance as
it is with the practice of politicians, the Christian community ought not,
cannot adopt such an organization. There must not be a Christian party. What!
shall Christianity throw aside the keen moral and intellectual arms with
which alone it has gained and secured every substantial victory since the
commencement of its glorious career; shall it exchange those arms of heavenly
temper, “mighty in pulling down strong holds,” for the paltry, earthly (I
might even say infernal) weapons of party strife? Can Christianity stoop so
low? Can it bring itself down from contemplating its great work of
revolutionizing the world by bringing moral truth to bear on the conscience
and the heart, and narrow its vision to the contracted sphere of party
politics? Can it enter, without defilement, into the polluted and polluting
arena of political contest? Can it consent to be bargained for by political
hucksters, or have the price of its favors hawked in the market by political
brokers? Footnote: Both political Parties intrigue for Catholic votes. Let
neither political party throw upon its antagonist the exclusive odium of
courting this foreign, priest-disciplined band. There are some of both
parties who must hide their heads with shame, when real Americans, the
patriots of the country, disregarding party name, shall turn their indignant
eyes upon this lurking enemy of liberty, and shall apprehend the reality of
this foreign conspiracy. Is either political party disposed to upbraid the
other with tampering with Popery, or to congratulate itself that it has kept
its own garments unspotted front the crime of this indirect treason? If
either thus flatters itself, let it be dumb; let guilt stop the utterance of
both. Both are deplorably, notoriously guilty. This is a truth that cannot
and will not be denied. Both have bargained with these organized vassals of a
foreign power. Both in their eager recklessness to triumph over each other,
have aided foreign despotism to prostrate at its feet the liberties of their
country, the liberties of the world. All parties, religious and political,
are suffering, and have yet much more to suffer from the evils already
produced by this their blind folly, by their culpable servility to priest-
governed foreigners, their cowardly backwardness in not daring to drag into
the light this covert treason, because, forsooth, it comes in a sacred garb,
their wretchedly loose notions of tolerance, and charity and liberality,
their shameful disregard of the consequences of their bargainings.-And is it
indeed come to this? A nation of Protestant freemen, nurtured in Protestant
principles, the only true principles of liberty, principles wrested from
tyranny by the persevering valor oftheir fathers, the result of the
intellectual, aye, and physical combats of centuries, the fruits of
obstinately contested struggles with despotism, and superstition, and



bigotry, struggles of ages against the united intrigues of kingcraft and
priest-craft; Americans, thus emancipated, having enjoyed the peaceful fruits
of these blood-earned truths for two centuries, at length grow careless of
their treasure; they sport with their liberty as if it were nothing worth;
they grow weary of guarding their happiness, they sleep on their posts, they
settle down into quiet security. They have ships, and forts, and arms, and
brave hearts to defend their shores, and so there is no danger, all is peace,
for the battle has long since been won, they can now safely doff their armor,
there is no further need of the watchings of the camp. Our enemies, they say,
have in truth become our friends; Kings are now Republican, and the Pope, yes
the Pope, (his bulls and proclamations to the contrary notwithstanding,) we
hope and believe has turned a Protestant Republican, at least in this
country.-Let us be generous, say these descendants of ever jealous sires, let
us invite our former foes to partake of our hospitality. How noble the
sentiment! How will the world applaud! let us show an example of liberality
unparalleled. The invitation is accepted, and they flock in countless
thousands to our shores; a motley band, the oppressor and the oppressed
together, and their relations to each other too unchanged. They have needed
no Trojan Horse to hide them from our too credulous eyes, we lead them openly
into the midst of us.-They parade our streets with foreign banners, already
they flaunt them in our faces in derision. They even threaten us with their
vengeance, and we cower beneath their frown. Yes, we plead with them to spare
us, we thank them for restraining their rod, we humbly confess the sins of
our ancestors, we tell them our fathers were bigotted and fanatical, they
were too prejudiced against these our regal and papal friends.

We their children, grown more liberal, will show our freedom from narrow
prejudices; we will make amends for past offences; our papal friends shall be
received with open arms; we will even urge them to be the umpires in our
family quarrels; we will beseech them to educate our children in their
foreign principles of passive obedience; we will build for them their
fortresses on our own soil, to attack our own strong holds, and then we will
trust to their mercy; we shall then have delivered up to them all the keys of
our house, and what will remain for us but to bow our necks beneath the foot
of the Pope, and asking absolution for our own sins, and our father’s sins of
long rebellion against his rightful sovereignty, humbly beg a legal charter
for our country, and a consecrated king for our throne? Can it consent to
compete with Popery in the use of those instruments of intrigue, and trick,
and gambling management, in which Popery is perfectly skilled from the
hoarded experience of ages? Can Christians present themselves before the
country and the world, in this enlightened age and country, as a
merepolitical party? No, no; God forbid, that we should forget the holy
character of our cause; let us not be caught in that snare of the enemy. The
danger cry of Church and State may safely be left to the people, to trumpet
aloud through the land, when the blind infatuation, which now closes their
eyes, shall have been removed, and they shall be able to see, what many
already see, the secret political manœuverings Footnote: Popish experiment on
the Military of the country. The experiments of Popery in various parts of
the country on the ignorance or credulity, or apathy of the people, are every
day, I might say every hour, more manifest, and they are prosecuted with a
boldness, with an audacious defiance of American habits, and the feelings of



American Republicanism, truly astonishing. Yet upon reflection, is it so
astonishing that a tyranny of such inexhaustible resources of cunning and
artifice, backed by the treasures, and the open encouragement of the
arbitrary governments of Europe, should be more than ordinarily bold? For if
success attends the advance of these arch intriguers against our Protestant
habits and institutions, high honors and pecuniary rewards await them at
home: if detection at any time overtakes them from the sudden waking of their
victim, and his restive efforts to break off the bands that they would
spider-like softly bind upon him, they have a retreat from punishment in
their own country. A new experiment, another step forward in the march
against our freedom, and to all appearances at present, a successful one has
been tried at the West, at St. Louis, in the consecration of the Popish
cathedral. The account is from a Popish Journal, called the Catholic
Telegraph. They shall have the benefit of their own recital.

“The Cathedral of St. Louis is 134 feet long by 84 wide. There are 8 rows of
pews. 25 in each row, calculated to contain at least 8000 persons. There are
two magnificent colonnades at opposite sides in the body of the church,
consisting of five massive pillars, of brick, elegantly marbled, and each
four feet in diameter.

“The altar is of stone. It is only temporary, and will soon be superseded by
a superb marble altar, which is hourly expected from Italy.

“The church it is said has already cost $42,000. It is presumed that about
$18,000 more will be required to finish it, according to the original and
magnificent design of its founders; so that the entire cost of the building
and its furniture cannot be less than $60,000.

“The consecration took place on the Sabbath Oct. 26, 1834.

“At an early hour, 7, A. M. on the day of consecration, four Bishops, twenty-
eight Priests, twelve of whom were from TWELVE different nations-and a
considerable number of young aspirants to the holy ministry, making the
entire ecclesiastical corps amount to fifty or sixty, were habited in their
appropriate dresses. As soon as the procession was organized, the pealing of
three large and clear-sounding bells, the thunder of two pieces of artillery
raised all hearts, as well as our own to the Great Almighty Being.

“When the HOLY RELICS were moved towards their new habitation, where they
shall enjoy an anticipated resurrection-the presence of their God in His holy
tabernacle, the guns fired a second salute. We felt as if the SOUL OF ST.
LOUIS, Christian, Lawgiver and HERO, was in the sound, and that he again led
on his victorious armies in the service of the God of Hosts, for the defence
of his religion, his sepulchre, and his people.

“When the solemn moment of the consecration approached, and the Son of the
living God was going to descend for the first time, into the new residence of
his glory on earth, the drums beat the reville, three of the star-spangled
banners were lowered over the balustrade of the sanctuary, the artillery gave
a deafening discharge.



“The dedication sermon was preached by the Bishop of Cincinnati. During the
Divine Sacrifice, two of the military stood with drawn swords, one at each
side of the altar; they belonged to a guard of honor formed expressly for the
occasion. Besides whom, there were detachments from the four militia
companies of the city, the Marions, the Grays, the Riflemen, and the
Cannoneers from Jefferson Barracks, stationed at convenient distances around
the church.

“Well and eloquently did the Rev. Mr. Abell, pastor of Louisville, observe in
the evening discourse, alluding to his own and the impressions of the clergy
and laity, who were witnesses to the scene ; ‘Fellow-Christians and Fellow-
citizens! I have seen the flag of my country proudly floating at the mast-
head of our richly freighted merchantmen; I have seen it fluttering in the
breeze at the head of our armies, but never, never did my heart exult, as
when I this day behold it, for the first time, bow before its God! Breathing
from infancy the air which our artillery had purified from the infectious
spirit of bigotry and persecution, it would be the pride of my soul, to take
the brave men by the hand, by whom these cannons were served. But for these
cannons, there would be no home for the free, no asylum for the persecuted.

“What are the reflections of an American on an occurrence like this? What
must they be to one who has ever felt his pride of country stir within him,
when in foreign lands he has beheld the degraded slaves of despotism bow in
like manner before the altars and idols of heathenish superstition, awed into
seeming reverence by the military array which always accompanies the imposing
ceremonial of the Popish church? But the military were only a guard of honor!
Yes; this is the soft name given to this despotic chain, the musical sound to
charm us away from scrutinizing it, and it will be sufficient, doubtless, to
drown its harsher clanking in our torpid ears. The guard of honor, that
universal appendage of kings and sacred despots, is a serviceable band. It
not only helps to swell a procession by its numbers, but with the glitter of
its arms, and accoutrements, and gay banners, it adds splendor to the pageant
of a heathen ritual. But, reader, it has an essential duty to perform. Its
duty is to enforce the ceremonies of worship upon all present. Do you doubt
this duty of the guard of honor? The writer will give his own experience of
the duties of the guard of honor. I was a stranger in Rome, and recovering
from the debility of a slight fever, I was walking for air and gentle
exercise in the Corso, on the day of the celebration of the Corpus Domini.
From the houses on each side of the street were hung rich tapestries and gold
embroidered damasks, and towards me slowly advanced a long procession, decked
out with all the heathenish paraphernalia of this self-styled church. In a
part of the procession a lofty baldechino, or canopy, borne by men, was held
above the idol, the host, before which, as it passed, all heads were
uncovered, and every knee bent but mine. Ignorant of the customs of
heathenism, I turned my back upon the procession, and close to the side of
the houses in the crowd, (as I supposed unobserved,) I was noting in my
tablets the order of the assemblage. I was suddenly aroused from my
occupation, and staggered by a blow upon the head from the gun and bayonet of
a soldier, which struck off my hat far into the crowd. Upon recovering from
the shock, the soldier, with the expression of a demon, and his mouth pouring
forth a torrent of Italian oaths, in which il diavolo had a prominent place,



stood with his bayonet against my breast. I could make no resistance, I could
only ask him why he struck me, and receive in answer his fresh volley of
unintelligible imprecations, which having delivered, he resumed his place in
the guard of honor, by the side of the officiating cardinal.

Americans will not fail to observe in the precious extract of the discourse
in which the priest gives vent to his feelings of exultation upon seeing our
national flag, the star-spangled banner, humbled in the dust before the Pope,
that with the cunning of his craft he flatters the soldiery, and in a sermon
professedly to the God of Peace, and in dedicating a temple to his name, he
is inspired with no loftier feelings of soul than this, “it would be the
pride of my soul, to take the brave men by the hand, by whom these
cannonswere served.” Why? Is it such a brave act to touch off a cannon? Or
was the imagination of the priest revelling in the dream of seeing the
military power of the country, at a future day, at the beck and service of
the Pope, and his Austrian master? of a sect whose very existence depends
upon a Union of Church and State. No; let American Christianity proclaim anew
to all the world that it can never be wooed to any such unholy alliance. It
will keep its garments unspotted from the crimes of the State. It will take
none of the responsibilities of the political errors of the age, nor father
any of the evils which the unprincipled politicians of the day may bring upon
the country and the world as the effect of their political bargainings.

Now is the time for this Christian Republic to show her moral energy. Europe
is an anxious spectator of our contests, and is watching the success of this
new trial of the strength of our boasted institutions. Oh! what a lesson,
what an impressive lesson might free America now read to Europe! what an
example of the power of moral over physical government, can she give to the
world if she will but rouse herself in her moral might, to the grand effort
which the occasion demands? How would the petty jealousies of the different
Protestant sects be swallowed up in the magnitude of the one great
enterprise? How would every sect rather cheer the others on in their united
march against a common foe, and make a common rejoicing of the success of any
and every corps, as of a victorious regiment in the same great army?

Will American Christians prepare themselves for this enterprise? Will each
sect awake to the feeling of its being a corps of the great Christian army,
marching under the command of no earthly leader, fighting with no earthly
weapons, and against no earthly foe. Will they wake to the perception of the
great truth, that while their great Captain allows each to act separately and
independently within certain limits, it is he that commands in chief and now
orders all his soldiers, under whatever earthly banner enrolled, in united
phalanx to go forward, forward in his single service. Which corps will first
marshall itself for action? Which will be first in the field? Which will
press forward with most zeal for the honor of the advance, for the post of
danger? Which in the battle will be most in earnest to carry forward the
standards of truth and plant them upon the battlements of papal darkness?
Will any shrink back for fear? Will any be deterred from unholy jealousy of
its neighbor? Will any indulge in unchristian, ignoble suspicion of its
brethren? What cause have any for fear, or jealousy, or suspicion? This
enterprise asks no sacrifice of sectarian principle; it demands no surrender



of conscientious predilection of each to its own modes and forms; but it does
ask the sacrifice of petty prejudice; it does demand the surrender of those
miserable jealousies and envyings which more or less belong to some of every
sect, when they learn the greater success of another, as if the victory of
one were not the victory of all.

And what are the weapons of this warfare?

The Bible, the Tract, the Infant school, the Sunday school, the common school
for all classes, the academy for all classes, the college and university for
all classes, a free press for the discussion of all questions.

These, all these, are weapons of Protestantism, weapons unknown to Popery!
Yes, all unknown to genuine Popery!

Let no one be deceived by the Popish apings of Protestant institutions. The
Popish seminary has little in common with the Protestant seminary but the
name. It is but the sheep’s skin that covers the wolfs back; the teeth and
the claws are not even well concealed beneath. With the weapons we have
named, and with our Education societies, Theological seminaries, and
Missionary societies, we need no new organization, no Anti-Popery union. But
we must use our arms, and not rest satisfied with the possession of them.
They must be furbished anew, and we must prepare ourselves for a vigorous
warfare. We must be stirring, if we mean indeed to be victorious. Not a
moment is to be lost. The enemy knows well the importance of the present
instant. Hear what he says, “We must make haste, the moments are precious.-

IF THE PROTESTANT SECTS ARE BEFOREHAND WITH US, IT WILL BE DIFFICULT TO
DESTROY THEIR INFLUENCE.”

Ought not this acknowledgement of the enemy to quicken and encourage to
instant effort. And again writes a Catholic Missionary, “zeal for error is
always hot, particularly among the Methodists, whom nothing can turn from
their track, and who heap absurdity upon absurdity. I should despair, if I
should see this sect building a church in my neighborhood.”

Will not our Methodist brethren take this hint?

Continue to chapter XII (final chapter)

Foreign Conspiracy Against the Liberties of the United States – By
Samuel F. B. Morse
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FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
VI
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
VII
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FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE
LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES.
CHAPTER IX

Samuel Morse

Evidence enough of conspiracy adduced to create great alarm
The cause of liberty universally demands that we should awake to a sense
of danger
An attack is made which is to try the moral strength of the republic
The mode of defence that might be consistently recommended by Austrian
Popery
A mode now in actual operation in Europe
Contrary to the entire spirit of American Protestantism
True mode of defence-Popery must be opposed by antagonist institutions
Ignorance must be dispelled-Popular ignorance of all Papal countries
Popery the natural enemy of general education
Popish efforts to spread education in the United States delusive

Is not the evidence I have exhibited in my previous numbers sufficiently
strong to prove to my countrymen the existence of a foreign conspiracy
against the liberties of the country? Does the nature of the case admit of
stronger evidence? or must we wait for some positive, undisguised acts of
oppression, before we will believe that we are attacked and in danger? Must
we wait for a formal declaration of war? The serpent has already commenced
his coil about our limbs, and the lethargy of his poison is creeping over us;
shall we be more sensible of the torpor when it has fastened upon our vitals?
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The house is on fire; can we not believe it, till the flames have touched our
flesh? Is not the enemy already organized in the land? Can we not perceive
all around us the evidence of his presence? Have not the wily manœuverings of
despotism already commenced? Is he not inveigling our children to his
schools? Is he not intriguing with the press? Is he not usurping the police
of the country, and showing his front in our political councils? Because no
foe is on the sea, no hostile armies on our plains, may we sleep securely?
Shall we watch only on the outer walls, while the sappers and miners of
foreign despots are at work under our feet, and stealthily advancing beneath
the very citadel ? Where is that unwearying vigilance which the eloquent
Burke proclaimed to be the characteristic of our fathers, who did not wait to
feel oppression, but “augured misgovernment at a distance, and snuffed the
approach of tyranny in every tainted breeze?” Are we their sons, and shall we
sleep on our posts? We may sleep, but the enemy is awake; he is straining
every nerve to possess himself of our fair land. We must awake, or we are
lost. Foundations are attacked, fundamental principles are threatened,
interests are put in jeopardy, which throw all the questions which now
agitate the councils of the country into the shade. It is Liberty itself that
is in danger, not the liberty of a single state, no, nor of the United
States, but the liberty of the world. Yes, it is the world that has its
anxious eyes upon us; it is the world that cries to us in the agonyof its
struggles against despotism, THE WORLD EXPECTS AMERICA, REPUBLICAN AMERICA,
TO DO HER DUTY.

Our institutions have already withstood many assaults from within and from
without, but the war has now assumed a new shape.

An effort is now making that is to try the MORAL STRENGTH of the Republic. It
is not a physical contest on the land, or on the water. The issue depends not
on the strength of our armies or navies. How then shall we defend ourselves
from this new, this subtle attack?

“Defend yourselves!” cries the Austrian papist, “you cannot defend
yourselves;” your government, in its very nature, is not strong enough to
protect you against foreign or domestic conspiracy.

You must here take a lesson from legitimate governments.

We alone can teach the effectual method of suppressing conspiracies.

You say you have a body of conspirators against your liberties, a body of
foreigners who are spreading their pernicious heresies through your land, and
endangering the state.

The weakness of republicanism is now manifest.

What constitutional or legal provision meets the difficulty?

Where are your laws prohibiting Catholics from preaching or teaching their
doctrines, and erecting their chapels, churches, and schools?

Where is your Passport system, to enable you to know the movements of every
man of them in the land?



Where is your Gens d’armerie, your armed police, those useful agents, whose
domiciliary visits could ferret out every Catholic, seize and examine his
papers, and keep him from further mischief in the dungeons of the state?

Where are your laws that can terrify, by the penalty of imprisonment, any man
that dares to utter an opinion against the government?

Where is your judicious censorship of the press, to silence the Catholic
journals, and stifle any Catholic sentiments in other journals?

Where is your Index expurgatorius, to denounce all unsafe books, that no
Catholic book may be printed or admitted into the country?

Where is your system of espionage, that no Protestant may read a Catholic
publication, or express in conversation a single sentiment unfavorable to
Protestantism, without being overlooked, and overheard by some faithful spy,
and reported to the government?

Where are the officers in your post-office department for the secret
examination of letters, so that even the most confidential correspondence may
be purified from dangerous heresy?

Where is your secret Inquisitorial Court for the trial and condemnation of
apostate Protestants?

Without these changes in the constitution and laws of your government, you
can oppose no efficient obstacle to the success of this conspiracy.

And what shall I reply to this consistent Papist?

The methods he would prescribe have the sanction of successful experiment for
some centuries.

They are in sober truth the very means that Popery employs at this very day,
in the countries where it is dominant, to prevent the spread of opinions
contrary to its own dogmas.

But are these the methods that commend themselves to American Protestants?
Does not such a cumbrous machinery of chains, and bolts, and bayonets, and
soldiers, to hold the mind in bondage, seem rather a dream of the dark ages,
than a real system, now in actual operation in the nineteenth century? Away
with Austrian and Popish precedent. American Protestantism is of a different
school. It needs none of the aids which are indispensable to the crumbling
despotisms of Europe; no soldiers, no restrictive enactments, no index
expurgatorius, no Inquisition. This war is the war of principles; it is on
the open field of free discussion; and the victory is to be won by the
exercise of moral energy, by the force of Religious and Political Truth. But
still it is a war, and all true patriots must wake to the cry of danger. They
must up, and gird themselves for battle. It is no false alarm. Our liberties
are in danger. The Philistines are upon us. Their bonds are prepared, and
they intend, if they can, to fasten them upon our limbs. We must shake off
our lethargy, and like the giant awaking from his sleep, snap these shackles
asunder. We are attacked in vulnerable points by foreign enemies to all



liberty. We must no longer indulge a quiet complacency in our institutions,
as if there were a charm in the simple name ofAmerican liberty sufficiently
potent to repel all invasion. For what constitutes the life of our justly
cherished institutions? Where is the living principle that sustains them? Is
it in the air we breathe? Is it in the soil we cultivate? Is our air or our
soil more congenial to liberty than the air and soil of Austria, or Italy, or
Spain? No! The life of our institutions! It is a moral and intellectual life;
it lies in the culture of the human mind and heart, of the reason and
conscience; it is bound up in principles which must be taught by father to
son, from generation to generation, with care, with toil, with sacrifice.
Hide the Bible for fifty years-(we will not ask for the hundred years so
graciously granted by the autocrat to stifle liberty)-hide the Bible for
fifty years, and let our children be under the guidance of men, whose first
exercise upon the youthful mind is to teach that lesson of old school
sophistry, which distorts it forever, and binds it through life in bonds of
error to the dictation of a man; a man whom, in the same exercise of
distorted reason, he is persuaded to believe infallible; let these Jesuit
doctors take the place of our Protestant instructors, and where will be the
political institutions of the country? Fifty years would amply suffice to
give the victory to the despotic principle, and realize the most sanguine
wishes of the tyrants of Europe.

The first thing to be done to secure safety, is to open our eyes at once to
the reality and the extent of the danger. We must not walk on blindly, crying
“all’s well.” The enemy is in all our borders. He has spread himself through
all the land. The ramifications of this foreign plot are every where visible
to all who will open their eyes. Surprising and unwelcome as is such an
announcement, we must hear it and regard it. We must make AN IMMEDIATE, A
VIGOROUS, A UNITED, A PERSEVERING EFFORT TO SPREAD RELIGIOUS AND INTELLECTUAL
CULTIVATION THROUGH EVERY PART OF OUR COUNTRY. Not a village, nor a log-hut
of the land should be overlooked. Where Popery has put darkness, we must put
light. Where Popery has planted its crosses, its colleges, its churches, its
chapels, its nunneries, Protestant patriotism must put side by side college
for college, seminary for seminary, church for church. And the money must not
be kept back. Does Austria send her tens of thousands to subjugate us to the
principles of darkness? We must send our hundreds of thousands, aye our
millions, if necessary, to redeem our children from the double bondage of
spiritual and temporal slavery, and preserve to them American light and
liberty. The food of Popery is ignorance. Ignorance is the mother of papal
devotion. Ignorance is the legitimate prey of Popery.

But some one here asks, are not the Roman Catholics establishing schools and
colleges, and seminaries of various kinds, in the destitute parts of the
land? Are not they also zealous for education? May we not safely assist them
in their endeavors to enlighten the ignorant? Enlighten the ignorant? Does
Poperyenlighten the ignorant of Spain, of Portugal, of Italy, of Ireland, of
South America, of Canada? What sort of instruction is that, in the latter
country, for example, which leaves 78,000 out of 87,000 of its grown up
scholars signers of a petition by their mark, unable to write their own
names, and many of the remaining signers, who write nothing but their names.
What sort of light is that which generates darkness? Popery enlighten the



ignorant? Popery is the natural enemy of GENERAL education. Do you ask for
proof? It is overwhelming. Look at the intellectual condition of all the
countries where Popery is dominant. If Popery is in favor of general
education, why are the great mass of the people, in the papal countries I
have named, the most ill-informed, mentally degraded beings of all the
civilized world, arbitrarily shut out by law from all knowledge but that
which makes them slaves to the tyranny of their oppressors? No! look well to
it! If Popery in this country is professing friendship to general knowledge,
it is a feigned alliance. If it pretends to be in favor of educating the
poor, it is a false pretence, it is only temporizing. It is conforming for
the present, from policy to the spirit of Protestantism around it, that it
may forge its chains with less suspicion. If it is establishing schools, it
is to make them prisons of the youthful intellect of the country. If the
Papists in Europe are really desirous of enlightening ignorant Americans, by
establishing schools, let them make their first efforts among their brethren
of the same faith in Canada and Mexico.

Do our fellow citizens at the South and West ask for schools, and are there
not funds and teachers enough in our own land of wealth and education to
train up our own offspring in the free principles of our own institutions? or
are we indeed so beggared as to be dependent on the charities of the Holy
Alliance, and the Jesuits of Europe for funds and teachers to educate our
youth-in what?

The PRINCIPLES OF DESPOTISM! Forbid it patriotism! Forbid it religion!-Our
own means are sufficient; we have wealth enough, and teachers in abundance.
We have only to will it with the resolution and the zeal that have so often
been shown, whenever great national, or moral interests are to be subserved,
and every fortress, every corps of Austrian darkness would be surrounded: the
lighted torches of truth, political and religious, would flash their
unwelcome beams into every secret chamber of the enemies of our liberty, and
drive these ill-omened birds of a foreign nest to their native hiding-place.

Continue to chapter X

Foreign Conspiracy Against the Liberties of the United States – By
Samuel F. B. Morse
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
I.
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
II
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
III
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
IV
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER V
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
VI
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
VII

https://jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-x/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-by-samuel-f-b-morse/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-by-samuel-f-b-morse/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-i/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-i/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-ii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-ii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-iii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-iii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-iv/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-iv/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-v/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vi/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vi/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vii/


FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
VIII
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IX
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FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE
LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES.
CHAPTER VIII

Samuel Morse

Some of the means by which Jesuits can already operate politically in
the country-By mob discipline-By priest police
Their great danger-Already established
Proofs Priests already rule the mob
Nothing in the principles of Popery to prevent its interference in our
elections
Popery interferes at the present day in the politics of other countries
Popery the same in our country-It interferes in our elections
In Michigan-In Charleston, S. C.-In New-York
Popery a political despotism cloaked under the name of Religion
It is Church and State embodied
Its character at head-quarters in Italy
Its political character stripped of its religious cloak

BUT some of my readers, notwithstanding they may be convinced that it is for
the interest of despotism to subvert our institutions, and are even persuaded
that this grand enterprise has been actually undertaken, may be inclined to
ask in what manner can the despots of Europe effect, by means of Popish
emissaries, any thing in this country to counteract the influence of our
liberal institutions? In what way can they operate here?

With the necessity existing of doing something from the instinct of self-
preservation, to check the influence of our free institutions on Europe, with
the funds provided, and agents on the spot interested in their plans, one
would think it needed but little sagacity to find modes and opportunities of
operating, especially too, when such vulnerable points as I have exposed,
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(and there are many more which I have not brought forward,) invite attack.

To any such inquirers, let me say, there are many ways in which a body
organized as are the Catholics, and moving in concert, might disturb (to use
the mildest term) the good order of the republic, and thus compel us to
present to observing Europe the spectacle of republican anarchy. Who is not
aware that a great portion of that stuff which composes a mob, ripe for riot
or excess of any kind, and of which we have every week or two, a fresh
example in some part of the country, is a Catholic population; Footnote:
Priests control the Mob. If farther proof were wanting of the fact of the
supreme influence of the Catholic priests over the mob, it is opportunely
furnished in the testimony on the trial of the rioters at Charlestown,
(Mass.). Mr. Edward Cutter testified that the Lady Superior, in an interview
previous to the burning of the convent, thus threatened him; she said “the
bishop had 20,000 of the vilest (or boldest) Irishmen under his control, who
would tear down the houses of Mr. Cutter and others; and that the selectmen
of Charlestown might read the riot act till they were hoarse, and it would be
of no use.”But if any doubt is thrown over Mr. Cutter’s testimony because he
is a Protestant, hear what the Lady Superior herself testifies; “I told him,”
she says, that “the Right Reverend Bishop’s influence over ten thousand brave
Irishmen might lead to the destruction of his property, and that of others.”

Here we have the startling fact, acknowledged in a court of justice by the
Superior of the convent, that the Bishop has such influence over a mob of
foreigners, that he can use them for vengeance or restrain them at pleasure.
The question that occurs is, How much stronger is it necessary for this
foreign corps to become, before it may prudently act offensively against our
noxious Protestant institutions? The fact is established by Catholic
testimony, that the Popish population is not an unorganized mob, but is moved
by priestly leaders, Jesuit foreigners in the pay of Austria. They are ready
to keep quiet or to strike as circumstances may render expedient. But
exclusive of other proof, another most important fact is rendered certain by
this singular confession of the Lady Superior, and that is Roman Catholic
interference in our elections. Jesuits are not in the habit of slighting
their advantages, and the Bishop who can control ten or twenty thousand, or
five hundred thousand men, as the case may be, for the purpose of destruction
and riot, can certainly control the votes of these obedient instruments! Will
not American freemen wake to the apprehension of a truth like this? and what
makes it turbulent? Ignorance, an ignorance which it is for the interest of
its leaders not to enlighten; for enlighten a man and he will think for
himself, and have some self-respect; he will understand the laws and know his
interest in obeying them. Keep him in ignorance, and he is the slave of the
man who will flatter his passions and appetites, or awe him by superstitious
fears. Against the outbreakings of such men, society, as it is constituted on
our free system, can protect itself only in one of two ways: it must either
bring these men under the influence and control of a sound republican and
religious education, or it must call in the aid of the priests who govern
them, and who may permit, and direct, or restrain their turbulence, in
accordance with what they may judge at any particular time to be the interest
of the church. Yes, be it well remarked, the same hands that can, whenever it
suits their interest, restrain, can also, at the proper time, “let slip the



dogs of war.” In this mode of restraint by a police of priests, by
substituting the ecclesiastical for the civil power, the priest-led mobs of
Portugal and Spain, and South America, are instructive examples. And start
not, American reader, this kind of police is already established in our
country! We have had mobs again and again, which neither the civil nor
military power have availed any thing to quell, until the magic ‘peace, be
still’ of the Catholic priest has hushed the winds, and calmed the waves of
popular tumult. Footnote: At the time this was written, riots in this country
were almost entirely confined to the emigrants from foreign countries
employed as laborers on our rail-roads, canals,&c. While I write, what mean
the negotiations, between two Irish bands of emigrants, in hostile array
against each other, shedding each other’s blood upon our soil, settling with
the bayonet miserable foreign feuds which they have brought over the waters
with them? Why have not the civil and military power been able to restore
order among them, and obedience to our laws, without calling in the priests
to negotiate and settle the terms on which they will cease from violating our
laws? Footnote: As our readers have probably forgotten the particulars of the
affair here alluded to, we subjoin from the Journal of Commerce, a copy of
the agreement subscribed by the leaders of the riot. The civil and military
authorities of Maryland had tried repeatedly, but in vain, to quell the
riot.-Ed. Obs.

From the Journal of Commerce.

THE RIOTERS.-It appears by the following notice, that the rioters on the
Baltimore and Washington Rail-road have concluded a treaty of peace, through
the intervention of a priest. There was considerable talk during the late
riots in this city, of calling in the agency of the priests, to put an end to
the disturbance. No doubt it would have been effectual.

AGREEMENT.

On the 24th of June, 1834, the subscribers, in the presence of the Rev. John
McElroy, have respectively and mutually agreed to bury forever, on their own
part, and on behalf of their respective sections of country, all remembrance
of feuds and animosities, as well as injuries sustained. They also promise to
each other, and make a sincere tender of their intention to preserve peace,
harmony, and good feeling between persons of every part of their native
country without distinction.

They further mutually agree to exclude from their houses and premises all
disorderly persons of every kind, and particularly habitual drunkards. They
are also resolved, and do intend to apply in all cases where it is necessary,
to the civil authorities, or to the laws of the country for redress-and
finally they are determined to use their utmost endeavors to enforce, by word
and example, these, their joint and unanimous resolutions.

Signed by fourteen of the men employed on the 4th, 5th, and 8th sections of
the 2d division, B. and W. R. R. } on behalf of all employed. And also by
thirteen of the 8th section of the 1st division. } on behalf of all
employed.Have the priests become necessary in our political system?



Have the emissaries of a foreign despotic power stolen this march upon us?
Can they tell their foreign masters, “we already rule the mob?” Yes, and
facts will bear them out in their boasting. Footnote: See previous footnote
“Priests control the Mob.”

And what now prevents the interference of Catholics as a sect directly in the
political elections of the country? They are organized under their priests:
Is there any thing in their religious principles to restrain them? Do not
Catholics of the present day use the bonds of religious union to effect
political objects in other countries? Did not the Pope interfere in Poland in
the late revolution, and through the priests command submission to the
tyranny of the Czar? At the moment I am writing, are not monks and priests
leaders in the field of battle in Spain; in Portugal? Is not the Pope
encouraging the troops of Don Miguel, and exciting priests and people to arms
in a civil contest? Has Popery abandoned its ever busy meddling in the
politics of the countries where it obtains foothold? Footnote: Political
interference of Popery. The kind of interference in the political affairs, of
other countries by the Sovereign of Rome, may be learned from the following
extracts from the Pope’s Proclamation against Don Pedro in which he thus
speaks of Portugal.-He laments the defection of “That kingdom, cited, until
now, as a model of devotion and of fidelity to the Catholic faith, to the
Holy See, and to the Roman pontiffs, our predecessors; a kingdom which, as is
meet, has already felt it an honor to obey its Sovereigns, distinguished by
the title of Most faithful Kings. We confess that we could not at first
believe what report and public rumor related upon enterprises so audacious,
but the unexpected return to Italy of him who represented us in the said
kingdom as Apostolic Nuncio, and the most positive testimony of many persons,
soon convinced us that what had been previously announced to us was but too
true.

“It is then as certain as it is greatly to be deplored, that the above-
mentioned Government has unjustly driven away him who represented our person
and the Holy See, commanding him to quit the kingdom without delay. But after
so gross an insult offered to the Holy See, and to us, the audacity of these
perverse men bas been carried still further against the Catholic Church,
against ecclesiastical property, against the inviolable rights of the Holy
See. Considering that all these measures have been exercised, almost at the
accession of a new Power, and in consequence of a conspiracy prepared
beforehand, our mind is filled with horror, and we cannot refrain from tears.
All the public prisons have been opened, and, after having let those who were
detained there go forth, they have thrown into them, in their place, some of
those of whom it is written, Touch not my Anointed. Laymen have rashly
arrogated to themselves a power over sacred things; they have proclaimed a
general reform of the secular clergy, and of religious orders of both sexes.

“After enumerating various acts of rigor of the new government against those
priests, monks and other ecclesiastics, who had taken an active part in the
civil war, the Pope continues:-“For this reason, venerable brethren, we
expressly proclaim that we absolutely reprobate all the decrees issued by the
aforesaid government of Lisbon, to the great detriment of the Church, of its
holy ministers, of the ecclesiastical law, and Holy See prerogatives; we,



therefore, declare them to be null and of no effect, and express our most
serious complaints against the audacious measures we have referred to; we
declare that in exercising the duties of our office, and with God’s help, we
will oppose ourselves as a wall for the House of Israel, and show ourselves
in the combat at the day of the Lord, as the interests of religion and the
gravity of circumstances may require.”

He hopes this low rumbling of the thunders of the Vatican will prevent his
“having recourse to those spiritual arms with which God has invested his
apostolic ministry,” namely anathemas, curses of excommunication, &c. And
these are not the records of doings of the dark ages, but are fresh from the
papal throne, the acts of 1833.

Will it be said, that however officious in the old countries, yet here, by
some strange metamorphosis, Popery has changed its character, and is modified
by our institutions; that here it is surely religious, seeking only the
religious welfare of the people, that it does not meddle with the state?
Footnote: If any suppose that Popery meddles not with civil matters in this
country, let them peruse the following extract of a letter from one of their
missionaries.

“Mr. Baraga to the Central Direction of the Leopold Foundation, dated L’ARBRE
CROCHE, October 10th, 1832.

” * * On the 5th of August, after partaking the sacrament of confirmation,
the bishop called all the chiefs and head men of the mission, and made known
to them some civil laws, which he had made for the Ottowas. The Indians
received these laws with much pleasure, and promised solemnly to obey them.
The missionary and four chiefs are the administrators of these laws.

“FREDERICK BARAGA, Missionary.”

Here is a specimen of the disposition of Popery to meddle in civil matters in
this country where it has the power; the Bishop is the propounder, and the
Missionary one of the administrators of the civil laws. It is not true that
Popery meddles not with the politics of the country. The cloven foot has
already shownitself. Popery is organized at the elections! For example: In
Michigan the Bishop Richard, a Jesuit (since deceased,) was several times
chosen delegate to Congress from the Territory, the majority of the people
being Catholics. As Protestants became more numerous, the contest between the
bishop and his Protestant rival was more and more close, until at length by
the increase of Protestant immigration the latter triumphed. The bishop, in
order to detect any delinquency in his flock at the polls, had his ticket
printed on colored paper; whether any were so mutinous as not to vote
according to orders, or what penance was inflicted for disobedience, I did
not learn. The fact of such a truly Jesuitical mode of espionage I have from
a gentleman resident at that time in Detroit. Is not a fact like this of some
importance? Does it not show that Popery, with all its speciousness, is the
same here as elsewhere; it manifests, when it has the opportunity, its
genuine disposition to use spiritual power for the promotion of its temporal
ambition. It uses its ecclesiastical weapons to control an election.



In Charleston, S. C., the Roman Catholic Bishop England is said to have
boasted of the number of votes that he could control at an election. I have
been informed, on authority which cannot be doubted that in New-York, a
priest, in a late election for city officers, stopped his congregation after
mass on Sunday and urged the electors not to vote for a particular candidate,
on the ground of his being an anti-Catholic; the result was the election of
the Catholic candidate.

It is unnecessary to multiply facts of this nature nor will it be objected
that these instances are unworthy of notice, because of their local or
circumscribed character. Surely American Protestants, freemen, have
discernment enough to discover beneath them the cloven foot of this subtle
foreign heresy, and will not wait for a more extensive, disastrous, and
overwhelming political interference, ere they assume the attitude of
watchfulness and defence. They will see that Popery is now, what it has ever
been, a system of the darkest political intrigue and despotism, cloaking
itself to avoid attack under the sacred name of religion. They will be deeply
impressed with the truth, that Popery is a political as well as a religious
system; that in this respect it differs totally from all other sects, from
all other forms of religion in the country? Popery embodies in itself THE
CLOSEST UNION OF CHURCH AND STATE. Observe it at the fountain head. In the
Roman States the civil and ecclesiastical offices are blended together in the
same individual. The Pope is the King. A Cardinal is Secretary of State. The
Consistory of Cardinals is the Cabinet Council, the Ministry, and they are
Viceroys in the provinces. The Archbishops are Ambassadors to foreign courts.
The Bishops are Judges and Magistrates, and the road to preferment to most if
not all the great offices of State is through the priesthood. In Rome and the
patrimony of St. Peter the temporal and spiritual powers are so closely
united in the same individual, that no attack can bemade on any temporal
misrule, without drawing down upon the assailants the vengeance of the
spiritual power exercised by the same individual. Is the Judge corrupt or
oppressive; and do the people rise against him, the Judge retires into the
Bishop, and in his sacred retreat cries “Touch not the Lord’s anointed.”

Can we not discern the political character of Popery? Shall the name of
Religion, artfully connected with it, still blind our eyes? Let us suppose a
body of men to combine together, and claim as their right, that all public
and private property, of whatever kind, is held at their disposal; that they
alone are to judge of their own right to dispose of it; that they alone are
authorized to think or speak on the subject; that they who speak or write in
opposition to them are traitors, and must be put to death; that all temporal
power is secondary to theirs and amenable to their superior and infallible
judgment; and the better to hide the presumption of these tyrannical claims,
suppose that these men should pretend to divine right and call their system
Religion, and so claim the protection of our laws, and pleading conscience,
demand to be tolerated. Would the name of Religion be a cloak sufficiently
thick to hide such absurdity, and shield it from the frown of public
indignation? Take then from Popery its name of Religion, strip its officers
of their pompous titles of sacredness, and its decrees of the nauseous cant
of piety, Footnote: Through the Leopold foundation reports there is this
perpetual cant of piety. We have “pious prelate,” “pious purpose,” “pious



end,” “pious curiosity,” “pious dread,” and even “pious progress,” and “pious
dress.” and what have you remaining? Is it not a naked, odious Despotism,
depending for its strength on the observance of the strictest military
discipline in its ranks, from the Pope, through his Cardinals, Archbishops,
Bishops, &c., down to the lowest priest of his dominions? And is not this
despotism acting politically in this country?

Let us suppose, for the sake of illustration, that the Emperor of Russia, in
a conceited dream of divine right to universal empire, should parcel out our
country into convenient districts, and should proclaim his intention to
exercise his rightful sway over these States, now not owning his control.
Should we not justly laugh at his ridiculous pretensions? But suppose he
should proceed to appoint his Viceroys, Grand Imperial Dukes, giving to one
the title of “his Grace of Albany,” to another the “Grand Duke of
Washington,” and to another “his Imperial Highness of Savannah,” and should
send them out to take possession of their districts, and subdue the people as
fast as practicable to their proper obedience to his legitimate sway. And
should these pompous Viceroys, with their train of sub-officers, actually
come over from Russia, and erect their government houses, and commence by
compliant manners and fairpromises to procure lands and rentals to hold in
the power of the Emperor, and under the guise of educating the rising
generation should begin to sap the foundations of their attachment to this
government, by blinding their reasoning faculties, and by the Russian
catechism instilling the doctrine of passive obedience and the divine right
of the Emperor, what should we say to all this? Ridiculous as the first
conceited dream of imperial ambition appeared, if matters got to this pass,
we should begin to think that there was something serious in the attempt, and
very properly too, be a little alarmed. Suppose then further that the
Emperor’s cause, by Russian emigration, and the money supplied by the
Emperor, had become so strong that the Viceroys were emboldened in a cautious
way, to try their influence upon some of the local elections, that the
Russian party had become a body somewhat formidable, that its foreign leaders
had their passive obedience troops, so well under command as to make
themselves necessary in the police of the country, that we feared to offend
them, that the secular press favored them; Footnote: Is this a harsh judgment
on the secular press? If a secular paper ventures to remonstrate against
Catholics, is not the cry of intolerance or persecution at once raised and
the editor scared away from his duty of exposing the secret political enemies
of the republic, under the false notion that he is engaged in a Religious
controversy? and the unprincipled courted them; to what point then, in the
process of gradually surrendering our liberties to the Russian Czar, should
we have come; and how near to their accomplishment would be those wild dreams
of imperial ambition, which we had in the first instance ridiculed?

And is this a caricature? What is the difference between the real claims, and
efforts, and condition of Popery at this moment in these United States, and
the supposed claims, and efforts, and condition of the Russian despotism?

The one comes disguised under the name of Religion, the other, more honest
and more harmless, would come in its real political name.

Give the latter the name of Religion, call the Emperor, Pope, and his



Viceroys, Bishops, interlard the imperial decrees with pious cant, and you
have the case of pretension, and intrigue, and success too, which has
actually passed in these United States!

Yes, the King of Rome, acting by the promptings of the Austrian Cabinet, and
in the plentitude of his usurpation, has already extended his sceptre over
our land, he has divided us up into provinces, and appointed his Viceroys who
claim their jurisdiction, Footnote: “Indiana and Illinois, two states
depending on my jurisdiction!”-[My Lord Bishp Flaget’s letter.] from a higher
power than exists in this country, even from his majesty himself, who
appoints them, who removes them at will, to whom they owe allegiance, for the
extension of whose temporal kingdom they are exerting themselves, and whose
success let it be indelibly impressed on your minds, is the certain
destruction of the free institutions of our country.

Continue to chapter IX
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Jesuit Order

From my research and materials people have been sending me, I have been
thinking more and more that all roads indeed do lead to Rome, and
specifically to the Vatican! Can you think of any State that has had such
sway of the minds of so many for such a long history as the Holy Roman Empire
had, and continues to have to this day? Their temporal power only appears to
be broken. This is merely my opinion, of course, but I think the quotes below
speak for themselves. Did these men really say them? If they did, I think
they carry some weight. If they didn’t say them, prove it to me and I shall
remove them from my blog.

I found these quotes on
http://letsrollforums.com/jesuit-quotes-citations-t14412.html and
http://v666.wordpress.com/2007/02/21/quotes-concerning-jesuits-which-all-shou
ld-read/ And from http://calltodecision.com/qct.htm I took only the ones of
whom I consider to be authoritative figures from history.

“My history of the Jesuits is not eloquently written, but it is
supported by unquestionable authorities, [and] is very particular
and very horrible. Their [the Jesuit Order’s] restoration [in 1814
by Pope Pius VII] is indeed a step toward darkness, cruelty,
despotism, [and] death. … I do not like the appearance of the
Jesuits. If ever there was a body of men who merited eternal
damnation on earth and in hell, it is this Society of [Ignatius de]
Loyola.”
John Adams (1735-1826; 2nd President of the United States)

“Between 1555 and 1931 the Society of Jesus [i.e., the Jesuit
Order] was expelled from at least 83 countries, city states and
cities, for engaging in political intrigue and subversion plots
against the welfare of the State, according to the records of a
Jesuit priest of repute [Thomas J. Campbell]. …Practically every
instance of expulsion was for political intrigue, political

https://www.jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/what-famous-men-had-to-say-about-jesuits/
http://letsrollforums.com/jesuit-quotes-citations-t14412.html
http://v666.wordpress.com/2007/02/21/quotes-concerning-jesuits-which-all-should-read/
http://v666.wordpress.com/2007/02/21/quotes-concerning-jesuits-which-all-should-read/
http://calltodecision.com/qct.htm


infiltration, political subversion, and inciting to political
insurrection.” (1987)

J.E.C. Shepherd (Canadian historian)

Abraham Lincoln

This [American Civil] war [of 1861-1865] would never have been
possible without the sinister influence of the Jesuits. We owe it
to popery that we now see our land reddened with the blood of her
noblest sons. Though there were great differences of opinion
between the South and the North on the question of slavery, neither
Jeff Davis [President of the Confederacy] nor anyone of the leading
men of the Confederacy would have dared to attack the North, had
they not relied on the promises of the Jesuits, that under the mask
of Democracy, the money and arms of the Roman Catholic, even the
arms of France, were at their disposal if they would attack us. I
pity the priests, the bishops and monks of Rome in the United
States, when the people realize that they are, in great part,
responsible for the tears and the blood shed in this war. I conceal
what I know on that subject from the knowledge of the nation, for
if the people knew the whole truth, this war would turn into a
religious war, and it would at once take a tenfold more savage and
bloody character. It would become merciless as all religious wars
are. It would become a war of extermination on both sides.”
— Abraham Lincoln (1809-1865; 16th President of the United States)

“The Jesuits…are a secret society – a sort of Masonic order – with
superadded features of revolting odiousness, and a thousand times
more dangerous.”
— Samuel Morse (1791-1872; American inventor of the telegraph;
author of the book Foreign Conspiracy Against the Liberties of the
United States)

“The Jesuits are a MILITARY organization, not a religious order.
Their chief is a general of an army, not the mere father abbot of a
monastery. And the aim of this organization is power – power in its
most despotic exercise – absolute power, universal power, power to
control the world by the volition of a single man [i.e., the Black
Pope, the Superior General of the Jesuits]. Jesuitism is the most
absolute of despotisms [sic] – and at the same time the greatest
and most enormous of abuses.”–Napoleon Bonaparte; 1769-1821
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The Jesuits…are simply the Romish army for the earthly sovereignty
of the world in the future, with the Pontiff of Rome for
emperor…that’s their ideal. …It is simple lust of power, of filthy
earthly gain, of domination – something like a universal serfdom
with them [i.e., the Jesuits] as masters – that’s all they stand
for. They don’t even believe in God perhaps.”
—Fyodor Dostoyevsky (1821-1881; Russian novelist)

The organization of the [Roman Catholic] Hierarchy is a complete
military despotism, of which the Pope is the ostensible [i.e.,
apparent; seeming] head; but of which, the Black Pope [Ed. Note:
The Superior General of the Jesuits], is the real head. The Black
Pope is the head of the order of the Jesuits, and is called a
General [i.e., the Superior General]. He not only has command of
his own order, but [also] directs and controls the general policy
of the [Roman Catholic] Church. He [the Black Pope] is the power
behind the throne, and is the real potential head of the Hierarchy.
The whole machine is under the strictest rules of military
discipline. The whole thought and will of this machine, to plan,
propose and execute, is found in its head. There is no independence
of thought, or of action, in its subordinate parts. Implicit and
unquestioning obedience to the orders of superiors in authority, is
the sworn duty of the priesthood of every grade…”
— Brigadier General Thomas M. Harris He wrote the book, “Rome’s
responsibility for the assassination of Abraham Lincoln” – which
exposes the work of the Jesuits

“The presence of the Jesuits in any country, Romanist [i.e.,
Catholic] or Protestant, is likely to breed social disturbance.”--
Lord Palmerston, a British statesman who served twice as Prime
Minister of the United Kingdom in the mid-19th century.
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The political character of this ostensibly religious enterprise proved
from the letters of the Jesuits now in this country
Their antipathy to private judgment
Their anticipations of a change of our form of government
Our government declared too free for the exercise of their divine rights
Their political partialities
Their cold acknowledgment of the generosity, and liberality, and
hospitality of our government
Their estimate of our condition contrasted with their estimate of that
of Austria
Their acknowledged allegiance and servility to a foreign master
Their sympathies with the oppressor, and not with the oppressed
Their direct avowal of political intention.

LET me next show the political character of this ostensibly religious effort,
from the sentiments of the Austrian emissaries expressed to their foreign
patrons. The very nature of a conspiracy of this kind precludes the
possibility of much direct evidence of political design; for Jesuit cunning
and Austrian duplicity would be sure to tread with unusual caution on
American ground. Yet if I can quote from their correspondence some
expressions of antipathy to our free principles, and to the government; some
hinting at the subversion of the government; prevailing partialities for
arbitrary government; and siding with tyranny against the oppressed; and some
acknowledgments of POLITICAL EFFECTS to be expected from the operations of
the society, I shall have exhibited evidence enough to put every citizen who
values his birthright, upon the strict watch of these men and their
adherents, and to show the importance of some measures of repelling this
insidious invasion of the country.

The Bishop of Baltimore writing to the Austrian Society, laments the wretched
state of the Catholic religion in Virginia, and as a proof of the difficulty
it has to contend with, (a proof doubtless shocking to the pious docility of
his Austrian readers,) he says:

“I sent to Richmond a zealous missionary, a native of America. He travelled
through the whole of Virginia. The Protestants flocked on all sides to hear
him, they offered him their churches, courthouses, and other public
buildings, to preach in, which however is not at all surprising, for the
people are divided into numerous sects, and know not what faith to embrace.
In consequence of being spoiled by bad instruction, they will judge every
thing themselves; they, therefore, hear eagerly every new comer,” &c.

The Bishop, if he had the power, would of course change this “bad
instruction” for better, and, as in Catholic countries, would relieve them
from the trouble of judging for themselves. Thus the liberty of private
judgment and freedom of opinion, guaranteed by our institutions, are avowedly
an obstacle to the success of the Catholics. Is it not natural that Catholics
should desire to remove this obstacle out of their way? Footnote: A Catholic
journal of this city, (the Register and Diary,) was put into my hands as I
has completed this last paragraph. It contains the same sentiment, so
illustrative of the natural abhorrence of Catholics to the exercise of
private judgment, that I cannot forbear quoting it.



“We seriously advise Catholic parents to be very cautious in the choice of
school-books for their children. There is more danger to be apprehended in
this quarter, than could be conceived. Parents, we are aware, have not always
the time or patience to examine these matters: but if they trust implicitly
to us, we shall with God’s help, do it for them. Legimus ne legantur.” We
read, that they may not read !!

How kind! they will save parents all the trouble of judging for themselves,
but “we must be trusted implicitly” Would a Protestant journal thus dare to
take liberties with its readers?

My Lord Bishop Flaget, of Bardstown, Kentucky, in a. letter to his patrons
abroad, has this plain hint at an ulterior political design, and that no less
that the entire subversion of our republican government. Speaking of the
difficulties and discouragements the Catholic missionaries have to contend
with in converting the Indians, the last difficulty in the way he says, is
“their continual traffic among the whites, WHICH CANNOT BE HINDERED AS LONG
AS THE REPUBLICAN GOVERNMENT SHALL SUBSIST!” What is this but saying , that a
republican government is unfavorable in its nature to the restrictions we
deem necessary to the extension of the Catholic religion; when the time shall
come that the present government shall be subverted, which we are looking
forward to, or hope for, we can then hinder this traffic?

Mr. Baraga, the German missionary in Michigan, seems impressed with the same
conviction of the unhappy influence of a free government upon his attempts to
make converts to the church of Rome. In giving an account of the refusal of
some persons to have their children baptized, he lays the fault on this, “TOO
FREE (allzu freien) GOVERNMENT.” In a more despotic government, in Italy or
Austria, he would have been able to put in force compulsory baptism on these
children. Footnote: Compulsory Baptism. Perhaps Father Baraga was thinking of
the facilities afforded in Spain in the time of Ximenes for administering
baptism, when “Fifty thousand (50,000,) Moors under terror of death and
torture received the grace of baptism, and more than an equal number of the
refractory were condemned, of whom 2,536 were burnt alive.” May our
government long be “too free” for the enacting of such barbarity.

These few extracts are quite sufficient to show how our form of government,
which gives to the Catholics all the freedom and facilities that other sects
enjoy, does from its very nature embarrass their despotic plans. Accustomed
to dictate at home, how annoying it is to these Austrian ecclesiastics to be
obliged to put off their authority, to yield their divine right of judging
for others, to be compelled to get at men through their reason and
conscience, instead of the more summary way of compulsion! The disposition to
use force if they could, shows itself in spite of all their caution. The
inclination is there. It is reined in by circumstances. They want only
strength to act out the inherent despotism of Popery.

But let me show what are some of the political partialities which these
foreign emissaries discover in their letters and statements to their Austrian
supporters. They acknowledge their unsuspicious reception by the people of
the United States; they acknowledge that Protestants in all parts of the
country have even aided them with money to build their chapels and colleges



and nunneries, and treated them with liberality and hospitality, and-strange
infatuation!!-have been so monstrously foolish as to intrust their children
to them to be educated! so infatuated as to confide in their honor and in
their promises that they would use no attempts to proselyte them! And with
all this, does it not once occur to these gentleman, that this liberality,
and generosity and openness of character are the fruits of Protestant
republicanism? Might we not expect at least that Popery, were it republican
in its nature, would find something in all this that would excite admiration,
and call forth some praise of a system so contrasted to that of any other
government; some acknowledgments to the government of the country that
protects it, and allows its emissaries the unparalleled liberty even to plot
the downfall of the state? But no, the government of the United States is not
once mentioned in praise. The very principle of the government, through which
they are tolerated, is thus slightingly noticed: “The government of the
United States has thought fit to adopt a complete indifference toward all
religions.” Footnote: Quart. Regist. Feb. 1830, p. 198. They can recognize no
nobler principle than indifference.

Again, of the people of our country they thus write: “We intreat all European
Christians to unite in prayer to God for the conversion of these unhappy
heathen, and obstinate heretics.” We are spoken of as a country “on which the
light of faith has hitherto not shined.” “A vast country, destitute of all
spiritual and temporal resources.” But if Austria is mentioned, what are the
terms? “Your Society, (the Leopold Foundation) which is an ornament to the
illustrious Austrian Empire,”-” the noble and generous inhabitants of the
Austrian empire .” ” Of many circumstances in our condition, few perhaps in
your happy empire can form a correct notion;” and again, “Here are many
churches, if you may so call the miserable wooden buildings, differing little
from the barns of your happy land!” Austria, happy land!! How enthusiastic,
too, is another Bishop, who writes, “we cannot sufficiently praise our good
Emperor (of Austria,) were we to extol him to the third heaven!” Such are the
political partialities which are discovered in various parts of these
documents. Are they in favor of our republican darkness, and heathenism, and
misery, or of Austrian light, and piety and happiness?

In the struggles of the European people for their liberty, do these foreign
teachers sympathize with the oppressor or with the oppressed? “France no more
helps us,” (Charles X. had just been dethroned,) “and Rome, beset by enemies
to the church and public order, is not in a condition to help us.” And who
are these men stigmatized as enemies of public order? They are the Italian
patriots of the Revolution of 1831, than whom our own country in the perils
of its own Revolution did not produce men more courageous, more firm, more
wise, more tolerant, more patriotic; men who had freed their country from the
bonds of despotism in a struggle almost bloodless, for the people were with
them; men who, in the spirit of American patriots, were organizing a free
government; rectifying the abuses of Papal misrule, and who, in the few weeks
of their power, had accomplished years of benefit. These are the men
afterwards dragged to death, or to prison by Austrian intruders, and styled
by our Jesuits, enemies of public order! Austria herself uses the self-same
terms to stigmatize those who resist oppression. I will notice one extract
more, to which I would call the special attention of my readers. It is from



one of the reports of the society in Lyons , which society had the principal
management of American missions under Charles X. When this bigoted monarch
was dethroned, and liberal principles reigned in France, the society so
languished that Austria took the design more completely into her own hands,
and through the Leopold Foundation she has the enterprise now under her more
immediate guardianship.

“Our beloved king (Charles X.) has given the society his protection, and has
enrolled his name as a subscriber. Our society has also made rapid progress
in the neighboring states of Piedmont and Savoy. The pious rulers of those
lands, and the chief ecclesiastics, have given it a friendly reception.”

Charles X., be it noticed, and the despotic rulers of Piedmont and Savoy,
took a special interest in this American enterprise. The report goes on to
say-

“Who can doubt that an institution which has a purely spiritual aim whose
only object is the conversion of souls, desires nothing less than to make
whole nations, on whom the light of faith has hitherto not shined, partakers
of the knowledge of the gospel; an institution solemnly sanctioned by the
supreme head of the church: which, as we have already remarked, enjoys the
protection of our pious monarch, the support of archbishops and bishops; an
institution established in a city under the inspection of officers, at whose
head stands the great almoner, and which numbers among its members, men alike
honorable for their rank in church and state; an institution of which his
excellency the minister of church affairs, lately said, in his place in the
Chamber of Deputies, that, independent of its purely spiritual design, IT WAS
OF GREAT POLITICAL INTEREST.”

Observe that great pains are here taken to impress upon the public mind the
purely spiritual aim, the purely spiritual design of the society, and yet one
of the French ministers, in the Chamber of Deputies, states directly that it
has another design, and that it was of “GREAT POLITICAL INTEREST.”-He gives
some of these political objects-“because it planted the French name in
distant countries, caused it, by the mild influence of our missionaries, to
be loved and honored, and thus opened to our trade and industry useful
channels,” &c. Now if some political effects are already avowed as intended
to be produced by this society, and that too, immediately after reiterating
its purely spiritual design, why may not that particular political effect be
also intended, of far more importance to the interests of despotism, namely,
the subversion of our Republican institutions?

Continue to chapter VIII

Foreign Conspiracy Against the Liberties of the United States – By
Samuel F. B. Morse
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
I.
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
II

https://jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-viii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-by-samuel-f-b-morse/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-by-samuel-f-b-morse/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-i/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-i/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-ii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-ii/


FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
III
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
IV
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER V
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
VI
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
VII
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
VIII
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
IX
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER X
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
XI
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
XII

FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE
LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES.
CHAPTER VI

Samuel Morse

The evil from immigration further considered-Its political bearings
The influence of emigrants at the elections-This influence concentrated
in the priests
The priests must be propitiated-By what means-This influence easily
purchased by the demagogue
The unprincipled character of many of our politicians favor this foreign
attack
Their bargain for the suffrages of this priest-led band-A church and
state party
The Protestant sects obnoxious to no such bargaining
The newspaper press favors this foreign attack- From its want of
independence and its timidity
An anti-republican fondness for titles favors this foreign attack
Cautious attempts of Popery to dignify its emissaries and to accustom us
to their high-sounding titles
A mistaken notion on the subject of discussing religious opinion in the

https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-iii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-iii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-iv/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-iv/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-v/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vi/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vi/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-viii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-viii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-ix/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-ix/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-x/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-xi/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-xi/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-xii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-xii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vi/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vi/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vi/


secular journals favors this foreign attack
Political designs not to be shielded from attack because cloaked by
religion.

I WILL continue the consideration of some of the points in our political
system, of which the foreign conspirators take advantage in their attacks on
our liberties. We have seen that from the nature of the case the emigrant
Catholics generally are shamefully illiterate, and without opinions of their
own. They are and must be under the direction of their priests. The press,
with its arguments for or against any political measure, can have no effect
on minds taught only to think as the priest thinks, and to do what the priest
commands. Here is a large body of ignorant men brought into our community,
who are unapproachable by any of the ordinary means of enlightening the
people-a body of men who servilely obey a set of priests imported from
abroad, bound to the country by none of the usual ties, owing allegiance and
service to a foreign government, depending on that government for promotion
and reward, and this reward too depends on the manner in which they discharge
the duties prescribed to them by their foreign master; which is, doubtless
for the present, to confine themselves simply and wholly to increasing the
number of their sect and the influence of the Pope in this country. It is men
thus officered and of such a character, that we have placed in all respects
on a level at our elections with the same number of native patriotic and
intelligent citizens.

The Jesuits are fully aware of the advantage they derive from this
circumstance. They know that a body of men admitted to citizenship, unlearned
in the true nature of American liberty, exercising the elective franchise,
totally uninfluenced by the ordinary methods of reasoning, but passively
obedient only to the commands of their priests, must give those priests great
consequence in the eyes of the leaders of political parties; they know that
these leaders must esteem it very important that the priests be propitiated.
And how is a Catholic priest to be propitiated? How, but by stipulating for
that which willincrease his power or the power of the church, for be it
always borne in mind, that they are identical. The Roman church is the body
of priests and prelates; the laity have only to obey and to pay, not to
exercise authority. The priest must be favored in his plans of destroying
Protestantism, and building up Popery. He must have money from the public
treasury to endow Catholic institutions; he must be allowed to have charters
for these institutions which will confer extraordinary powers upon their
Jesuit trustees; Footnote: One College at the West under Austrian influence.
The following fact illustrates the dangerous, successful intriguing spirit of
the Jesuits, and the culpable negligence of one of our state legislatures
(that of Kentucky) who has thus suffered itself to be the dupe of Popish
artifice. “St. Joseph’s College, at Bardstown, Kentucky, was incorporated by
the State Legislature in 1824. The Bishop of Bardstown is Moderator, and five
Priests are Trustees. And there is this provision in the charter: “The said
trustees shall hold their station in said college one year only, at which
time the said moderator shall have the power of electing others, or the same,
if he should think proper, and increase the number to twelve, and this power
may be exercised by him every year thereafter, or his successor or successors
to the Bishopric; and in case of the removal, resignation or death of either



of the said trustees, his place may be supplied by an appointment that may be
made by the said Bishop, or his successor or successors, who may also become
moderators in the institution, and act and do as the said B. J. Flaget is
empowered by this act to do.”

The Bishop of Bardstown, in a letter to a friend in Europe, dated February,
1825, says:-“Our Legislature has just incorporated the college. The Bishops
of Bardstown are continued perpetually its moderators or rectors. I might
have dictated conditions, which I could not have made more advantageous or
honorable; and what is still more flattering is, that these privileges were
granted almost without any discussion, and with unanimity in both houses.”

Now the Pope it is well known appoints all Bishops. Here then is one college
in the country already placed in perpetuo under the exclusive control of the
Pope, and consequently for an indefinite period under that of Austria!! he
must be permitted quietly to break down the Protestant Sabbath, by
encouraging Catholics to buy and sell on that day as on other days; in one
word, he must have all the powers and privileges which the law or the
officers appointed to administer the law can conveniently bestow upon him.
The demagogue or the party who will promise to do most for the accomplishment
of these objects, will secure all the votes which he controls. Surely there
is great danger to our present institutions from this source, and men as
skilful as are the Jesuits we may be sure will not fail to use the power thus
thrown into their hands to work great mischief to the republic.

The recklessness and unprincipled character of too many of our politicians
give a great advantage to these conspirators. There is a set of men in the
country who will have power and office, cost what they may; men who, without
a particle of true patriotism, will yet ring the changes on the glory and
honor of their country, talk loud of liberty, flatter the lowest prejudices,
and fawn upon the powerful and the influential; men who study politics only,
that they may balance the chances of their own success in falling in with, or
opposing, this or that fluctuating interest, without caring whether that
interest tends to the security or the downfall of their country’s
institutions. To such politicians a body of men thus drilled by priests,
presents a well fitted tool. The bargain with the priest will be easily
struck. “Give me office, and I will take care of the interests of your
church.” The effect of the bargain upon the great moral or political
interests of the country, will not for a moment influence the calculation.
Thus we have among us a body of men, a religious sect, who can exercise a
direct controlling influence in the politics of the country, and can be moved
together in a solid phalanx; we have a church interfering directly and most
powerfully in the affairs of state. There is not in the whole country a
parallel to this among the other sects. What clergymen of the Methodists, or
Baptists, or Episcopalians, or of any other denomination, could command the
votes of the members of their several congregations in the election of an
individual to political office? The very idea of such power is preposterous
to a Protestant. No freeman, no man accustomed to judge for himself, would
submit even to be advised, unasked, by his minister in a matter of this kind,
much less dictated to.

Connected with these evils, and assisting to increase them, we have a Press,



to an alarming extent, wanting in independence. Most of our journals are
avowedly attached to a particular party, or to particular individuals, they
are like council retained for a particular cause; they are to say every thing
that makes in favor of their client, and conceal every thing that makes
against him. Does a question of principle arise, of fundamental importance to
the country?-the inquiry with a journal thus pledged is not, how are our free
institutions, how is the country affected by the decision, but how will the
decision affect the interests of our particular party or favorite? How few
are there among our newspaper editors who dare to take a manly stand for or
against a principle that affects vitally the constitution, if it is found to
bear unfavorably upon their party or their candidate? A press thus wanting in
magnanimity and independence is the fit instrument for advancing the purposes
of unprincipled men; and editors of this stamp, and they are confined to no
particular party, whether they have followed out their conduct or not to its
legitimate results can easily be made the tools of a despot to subvert the
liberties of their country.

Again we have, still unsubdued, some weaknesses: (perhaps they belong to
human nature,) of which advantage may be taken, to the injury of our
republican character, and in aid of despotism, and which may seem to some too
trivial to merit notice in connection with the more serious matters just
considered. One of these weaknesses is an anti-republican fondness for
titles; Footnote: Glory-giving Titles. One of the plainest doctrines of
American Republicanism, which is essentially democratic, is, that mere glory-
giving titles, or titles of servility, are entirely opposed to its whole
spirit. They are considered as one of those artificial means of kingcraft by
which it fosters that aristocratic, unholy pride in the human heart, which
loves to domineer over its fellow-man, which loves artificial distinction of
ranks, a privileged class, and of course which helps to sustain that whole
system of regal and papal usurpation which has so long cursed mankind. If
such titles are to some extent still acknowledged in this country, they have
either been thoughtlessly but unwisely used as mere epithets of courtesy, or
they are the remains of old deep-rooted foreign habits, which, in spite of
the uncongenial soil to which they have been transplanted, still maintain a
sort of withered existence. It now, however, becomes a serious inquiry,
whether this practice, hitherto seemingly unimportant, may not be attended
with danger to the institutions of the country. For Popery, it appears, is
already taking advantage of this, as of all other weaknesses in our habits
and customs, to introduce its anti-democratic system, and this too while it
manifests in words great zeal in defence of democratic liberty. Let the
democracy look well to this.

Is it asked, to what extent should titles or names of distinction be
abolished throughout the land, the answer is plain. Every title that merely
designates an office, is perfectly in accordance with our institutions, such
as President, Secretary, Senator, General, Commodore, &c. So are letters
after a name which designate the office or membership in a society, but
titles of reverence, titles which imply moral qualities, such as Your
Excellency, Your Honor, The Reverend, Rt. Reverend, Honorable, &c.; and
letters which imply moral or intellectual superiority, I think it must be
conceded are now not only useless but dangerous. There needs no law to



abolish these gewgaw appendages to a name; they must be left to the good
sense of the individual who uses them, to discontinue them; and fortunately
they generally belong to intellectual men, who have minds capable of
discerning the remote evils to which the practice leads, and patriotism
enough to make a greater sacrifice than this occasion calls for to avert
dangers which threaten their country.

Will it be said that this is a little matter. Nothing is of little
consequence that may endanger, however remotely, the civil liberty of the
country. Nay more, no practice is unworthy of reform, which continued may aid
by its example in the surrender of Religious liberty into the hands of
Popery. and whoever haslived in the old world, and knows the extraordinary
and powerful influence which mere titles of honor exercise over the minds of
men, and their tendency to keep in due subjection the artificial ranks into
which despotic and aristocratic power divide the people, subduing the lower
orders to their lords and masters, will not think it amiss in this place to
draw attention to the subject. Republicans as we are, I fear we are
influenced, in a greater degree than we are aware, by the high sounding
epithets with which despotism and aristocracy surround their officers, to awe
into reverence the ignorant multitude. A name having half a dozen titles for
its avant couriers, and as many for its rear guard, swells into an
importance, even in the estimation of our citizens, which the name alone, and
especially the individual himself, could never assume. Let Mr. Brown, or Mr.
Smith, or any other intelligent, upright, active citizen, be elected
president of a benevolent society, does he excite the gaze of those who meet
him, or inspire awe in the multitude? No one regards him but as a
respectable, useful member of the community. But let us learn that a
gentleman, not half as intelligent, or upright, or active, is to land in our
city who is announced as the “Most Illustrious Archduke and Eminence his
Imperial Highness the Cardinal and Archbishop of Olmutz, RODOLPH, (this last
is the gentleman’s real name) Highest Curator of the Leopold Foundation,” and
although not half as capable in any respect as Mr. Brown, or Mr. Smith, or
ten thousand other honest, untitled citizens among us, I very much fear that
the Battery would be thronged, and the windows in Broadway would be in
demand, and the streets filled with a gaping crowd to see a man who could
have such a mighty retinue of glittering epithets about him. Yet this title-
blazoned gentleman holds the same office as Mr. Brown or Mr. Smith. Poor
human nature! Alas, for its weakness? Footnote: There is reason to believe we
are reforming in this particular, for we have now titled foreigners,
respectable men, travellers in the country, and our press no longer lends
itself to announce their unimportant presence or movements.

Who is not struck with the difference of effect upon the imagination, when we
describe a person thus : “Mr. —-, a good-hearted old gentleman, rather weak
in the head, who finds in the manufacture of sealing-wax one of the chief and
most agreeable employments of his time,” and when we should describe a man
thus: “His Imperial Majesty FRANCIS I., Emperor of Austria, King of
Jerusalem, Hungary, Bohemia, of Lombardy and Venice, Dalmatia, Croatia,
Sclavonia, Galizia, and Lodomiria, Archduke of Austria, Duke of Lorena,
Salsburg, Styria, Carinthia, and Carniola, Grand Prince of Transylvania,
Margrave of Moravia, Count Prince of Hapsburg, and Tyrol,” &c. &c.-and yet



these two descriptions belong to one and the same individual.

There used to be a sound democratic feeling in the country, which spurned
such glosses of character and frowned out of use mere glory-giving title.
Austria, however, is gradually (as fast as it is thought safe) introducing
these titled gentlemen into the country. Bishop Fenwick, a Catholic priest,
is “his Grace of Cincinnati,” Mr. Vicar-General Rese, another priest, is only
“his Reverence,” and Bishop Flaget, and all the other Bishops, are simple
Monseigneurs, this title in a foreign language being less harsh at present to
republican ears than its plump, aristocratic English translation, “My Lord
Bishop of New-York,” “My Lord Bishop of Boston,” “My Lord Bishop of
Charleston,” &c. &c. &c. As we improve, however, under Catholic instruction,
we may come to be quite reconciled even to his Eminence Cardinal, so and so,
and to all the other graduated fooleries, which are so well adapted to dazzle
the ignorant. The scarlet carriage of a Cardinal, too, bedizzened with gold,
and containing the sacred person of some Jesuit, all scarlet and humility, as
is at this day often seen in Rome, may yet excite our admiration as it rolls
through our streets, and even a Pope, (for in these republican times in
Italy, who knows but his Holiness may have leave of absence,) yes, even a
Pope, a Vicegerent of God, the great divinely appointed appointer of Rulers,
the very centre from which all titles emanate, may possibly in his scarlet
and gold and jewel- decked equipage, astonish our eyes, and prostrate us on
our knees as he moves down Broadway. To be sure some of his republican
friends, now in strange holy alliance with his faithful subjects here, might
find their Protestant knees at first a little stiff, yet the Catholic schools
which they are encouraging with their votes and their money and their
influence, will soon furnish them good instructors in the art of reverential
gesture, and genuflexion.

Again, there are some minds of a peculiarly sensitive cast, that cannot bear
to have the subject of religious opinion mooted in any way in the secular
journals. They use a plausible argument that satisfies them, namely, that
religion is too sacred a subject to be discussed by the daily press. I agree
to a certain extent, and in a modified sense, with this sentiment, but it
should be remembered that all is not religion which passes under that name.
The public safety makes it necessary sometimes to strip off the disguise, and
show the true character of a design which may have assumed the sacred cloak,
the better to pass unchallenged by just such feeble hearted objectors. Were
such objections valid, how easy would it be for the most dangerous political
designs, (as in the case we are considering,) to assume a religious garb, and
so escape detection. The exposure I am now making of the foreign designs upon
our liberties, may possibly be mistaken for an attack on the Religion of the
Catholics, yet I have not meddled with the conscience of any Catholic; if he
honestly believes the doctrine of Transubstantiation, or that by doing
penance he will prepare himself for heaven, or in the existence of Purgatory,
or in the efficacy of theprayers and masses of priests, to free the souls of
his relatives from its flames, or that it is right to worship the Virgin
Mary, or to pray to Saints or keep holy days, or to refrain from meat at
certain times, or to go on pilgrimages, or in the virtue of relics, or that
none but Catholics can be saved, or many other points; however wrong I may
and do think him to be, it is foreign from the design of these chapters, to



speak against them. But when he proclaims to the world that all power
temporal as well as spiritual exists in the Pope, (denying of course the
fundamental doctrine of republicanism;) that liberty of conscience is a
“raving,” and “most pestilential error,” that “he execrates and detests the
liberty of the press;” when his intolerant creed asserts that no faith is to
be kept with heretics, (all being heretics in the creed of a Catholic who are
not Catholics,) and many other palpable anti-republican as well as immoral
doctrines, he has then blended with his creed political tenets that vitally
affect the very existence of our government, and no association with
religious belief shall shield them from observation and rebuke. It would
indeed be singular if these mere “ravings” (the Pope’s phrase is appropriate
here,) subversive of the fundamental principles of our government, should be
shielded from exposure because misnamed religion. If incendiaries or robbers
should ensconce themselves within a church, from the windows and towers of
which they were assailing the people, the cry of sacrilege shall not prevent
us from attempts to dislodge them, though the walls which protect them should
suffer in the conflict.

Continue to chapter VII

Foreign Conspiracy Against the Liberties of the United States – By
Samuel F. B. Morse
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
I.
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
II
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
III
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
IV
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER V
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
VI
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
VII
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
VIII
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
IX
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER X
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
XI
FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES. CHAPTER
XII

https://jamesjpn.net/?p=7522
https://www.jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-by-samuel-f-b-morse/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/conspiracy/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-by-samuel-f-b-morse/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-i/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-i/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-ii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-ii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-iii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-iii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-iv/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-iv/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-v/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vi/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vi/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-vii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-viii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-viii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-ix/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-ix/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-x/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-xi/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-xi/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-xii/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/foreign-conspiracy-against-the-liberties-of-the-united-states-chapter-xii/


FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE
LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES.
CHAPTER V

Samuel Morse

Points in our political system which favor this foreign attack-Our
toleration of all religious systems
Popery opposed to all toleration
Charge of intolerance substantiated
The organization of Popery in America connected with and strengthened by
foreign organization-Without a parallel among Protestant sects
Great preponderance of Popish strength in consequence
The divisions among Protestant sects nullifies their attempts at
combination-Taken advantage of by Jesuits
Popish duplicity illustrated in its opposite alliances in Europe with
despotism, and in America with democracy
The laws relating to immigration and naturalization favor foreign attack
Emigrants being mostly Catholic and in entire subjection to their
priests
No remedy provided by our laws for this alarming evil.

WHAT I have advanced in my previous chapters may have convinced my readers
that there is good reason for believing that the despots of Europe are
attempting, by the spread of Popery in this country, to subvert its free
institutions; yet many may think that there are so many counteracting causes
in the constitution of our society, that this effort to bind us with the
cast-off chains of the bigotry and superstition of Europe cannot meet with
success. I will, therefore, in the present chapter, consider some of the
points in our political system, of which advantage has already been taken to
attack us, by the wily enemies of our liberties.

It is a beautiful feature in our constitution, that every man is left to
worship God according to the dictates of his own conscience, that the church
is separated from the state, and that equal protection is granted to all
creeds. In thus tolerating all sects, we have admitted to equal protection
not only those sects whose religious faith and practice support the principle
on which the free toleration of all is found- ed, but also that unique, that
solitary sect, the Catholic, which builds and supports its system on the
destruction of all toleration. Yes, the Catholic is permitted to work in the
light of Protestant toleration, to mature his plans, and to execute his
designs to extinguish that light, and destroy the hands that hold it. It is
no refutation of the charge of intolerance here made against Catholics as a
sect, to show that small bodies of them, under peculiar circumstances, have
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been tolerant, or that in this country, where they have always been a small
minority, they make high professions of ardent love for the republican,
tolerant institutions of our government. No one can be deceived by evidence
so partial and cir- cumscribed, while the blood of the persecuted for
opinion’s sake, stains with the deepest tinge every page of the history of
that church, aye, even while it is still wet upon the dungeon floors of
Italy; while the intolerant and anti-republican principles of Popery, are now
weekly thundered from the Vatican, andechoed in our ears by almost every
arrival from Europe. Footnote: Sanguinary spirit still existing in Modern
Popery. If any suppose that Popery has changed its intolerant character in
modern times, we refer them to the following specimen of its spirit. It is
Popery of the present day; Popery of 1833.

In the recent journals of Modena, in Italy, are articles signed by the duke
of Canosa, the language of which knows no bounds. He justifies the St.
Bartholomew’s Massacre. He says, “when a disease has made such progress, that
it cannot be cured by magnesia and calomel, to save life, resort must be had
to arsenic. If Charles IX. had recoiled from the massacre of the Huguenots,
he would certainly have perished, a few weeks after, upon the scaffold, as
happened to the indulgent and compassionate Louis XVI., because he took an
opposite course. He who in such a case has not the courage of a lion, and
does not resolve on rigorous measures, is lost. The pusillanimous alone are
ignorant of this truth.” Such shocking sentiments, be it remembered, are
published in a country, where there is a censorship of the press: and they
are therefore the language of the government.

The duke reasons like a true legitimate. The happiness and lives of the
people to any amount, are mere chaff compared with the happiness and life of
that sainted bauble called a king. His reasoning amounts to this: “better
that thousands of the common people should perish by the bloodiest butchery,
than that the single life of one human being endowed with divine right to
reign, should like Louis XVI. perish on the scaffold.” It is not necessary to
defend the shedding of royal blood, but there is a trick of kingcraft which
ought to be exposed, because its influence is not unfelt in this country. The
divine right to reign is first assumed, then the human being thus invested
with power partakes of divinity, he becomes sacred, and all the names and
paraphernalia of idolatrous worship surround him. He becomes a God, every
word he utters, every step he takes, every action, however unimportant in any
other human being, is invested in this earthly divinity with a sacred
character. Does the god-king ride out, the whole country must know the
important event; is he married, the whole nation keeps jubilee; is he dead,
the world is clad in mourning. The misfortunes of his offspring are magnified
and consecrated by all the arts of the imagination, by all the embellishments
of romance. Is an illustration wanted? Take a recent case. Look at the
history of the Duchess de Berri, an infamous woman, notoriously profligate,
of a character that in common life would condemn her to the neglect of the
world, and cast her out of all society. But she is a princess, she has a
spark of royal divinity that shines upon her brazen front, and the duped
multitude bow in adoration before her. Her sufferings, her wanderings, her
dress in the minutest particulars, her words, her looks, are the subject of
sympathetic appeals to the compassion of the world; ladies shed tears over



the distresses of the unfortunate princess. Alas! alas! that royal blood
should suffer! And arewe not influenced by this mawkish, morbid sympathy for
suffering despots? Where are our sympathies, when the interested statements
of a government-controlled foreign press, inform us of the struggles of the
people against age-consecrated oppression. Are they with the people? Do we
ever suspect the truth of the glowing details of the doings of the scandalous
mob, the high-wrought accounts of outrage and rebellion of a wicked rabble
against lawful authority, which circulate through our land, the production
abroad of pensioned writers; of a licensed press, and those too without
remark or explanation from our press? What should be the feelings of a true
American? Where should be his sympathies, who has been nurtured in the air of
liberty, who has learned from his father’s lips the black catalogue of
despotic wrongs, which his ancestors suffered, and which were defended by all
the tricks and glosses, and arts of oppression? If any human being should
feel quick sympathy with the struggles of the people, should examine with the
greatest care the charges preferred against them, and exercise a willing
charity for their apparent or real excesses, and quick mistrust of all the
doings, representations and fair speeches of despotism, it is an American.

Let me not be charged with accusing the Catholics of the United States with
intolerance. They are too small a body as yet fully to act out their
principles, and their present conduct does not affect the general question in
any way, unless it may be to prove that they are not genuine and consistent
Catholics. The conduct of a small insulated body, under the restraints of the
society around it, is of no weight in deciding the character of the sect,
while there are nations of the same infallible faith acting out its
legitimate principles uncontrolled, and producing fruits by which all may
discern, without danger of mistake, the true nature of the tree. If Popery is
tolerant, let us see Italy, and Austria, and Spain, and Portugal, open their
doors to the teachers of the Protestant faith; let these countries grant to
Protestant missionaries, as freely as we grant to Catholics, leave to
disseminate their doctrine through all classes in their dominions. Then may
Popery speak of toleration, then may we believe that it has felt the
influence of the spirit of the age and has reformed; but then it will not be
Popery, for Popery never changes; it is infallibly the same, infallibly
intolerant.

The conspirators against our liberties who have been admitted from abroad
through the liberality of our institutions, are now organized in every part
of the country; they are all subordinates, standing in regular steps of slave
and master, from the most abject dolt that obeys the commands of his priest,
up to the great master-slave Metternich, who commands and obeys his
Illustrious Master the Emperor. Footnote: Popery is organized throughout the
World. This organization is asserted in the late proclamation of the Pope to
the Portuguese. In the catalogue of his complaints he says: “Nevertheless,
that which principallyafflicts us is, that those acts and measures have
evidently for their aim to break every bond of union, with that venerable
chair of the blessed Peter” (his own throne) “which Jesus Christ has made the
centre of unity; and thus the society of communion being once broken, to
wound the church by the most pernicious schism. In fact, how can there be
unity in the body, when the members are not united to the head, and do not



obey it?” They report from one to another, like the sub-officers of an army,
up to the commander-in-chief at Vienna, (not the Pope, for he is but a
subordinate of Austria. Footnote: Lest the charge often made in these numbers
should seem gratuitous; of the Pope being the creature of Austria, and
entirely subservient to the Imperial Cabinet, it may be as well to state that
the writer was in Rome during the deliberations of the Conclave, respecting
the election of the present Pontiff. It was interesting to him to hear the
speculations of the Italians on the probability of this or that cardinal’s
election. Couriers were daily arriving from the various despotic powers, and
intrigues were rife in the anti- chambers of the Quirinal palace; now it was
said that Spain would carry her candidate, now Italy, and now Austria, and
when Cardinal Capellani was proclaimed Pope, the universal cry, mixed too
with low- muttered curses, was that Austria had succeeded. The new Pope had
scarcely chosen his title of Gregory XVI. and passed through the ceremonies
of coronation, before the revolution in his states, gave him the opportunity
of calling in Austria to take possession of the Patrimony of St. Peter, which
his own troops could not keep for an hour, and at this moment Austrian
soldiers hold the Roman Legations in submission to the cabinet of Vienna. Is
not the Pope a creature of Austria?) There is a similar organization among
the Catholics of other countries, and the whole Catholic church is thus
prepared to throw its weight of power and wealth into the hands of Austria,
or any Holy Alliance of despots who may be persuaded to embark for the safety
of their dynasties, in the crusade against the liberties of the country
which, by its simple existence in opposition to their theory of legitimate
power, is working revolution and destruction to their thrones.

Now, to this dangerous conspiracy what have we to oppose in the discipline of
Protestant sects? However well organized, each according to its own manner,
these different sects may be, there is not one of them that can by any
possibility derive strength through its organization, from foreign sects of
the same name. Nor is this a matter of regret; it is right that it should be
so; no nation can be truly independent where it is otherwise. Foreign
influence, then, cannot find its way into the country through any of the
Protestant sects, to the danger of the State. In this respect Catholics stand
alone. They are already the most powerful and dangerous sect in the country,
for they are not confined in their schemesand means like the other sects, to
our own borders, but they work with the minds and the funds of all despotic
Europe.

And not only are each of the Protestant sects deprived of foreign aid; they
are weak collectively, in having no common bond of union among themselves, so
far as political action is concerned. The mutual jealousies of the different
sects have hitherto prevented this, and it is a weakness boasted of by
Catholics, and of which advantage is and ever will be taken while the
unnatural estrangement lasts. Catholics have boasted that they can play off
one sect against another, for in the petty controversies that divide the
contending parties, the pliable conscience of the Jesuit enables him to throw
the weight of his influence on either side as his interest may be the command
of his superiors, and the alleged good of the church, (that is the power of
the priesthood,) being paramount to all other considerations. This pliability
of conscience, so advantageous in building up any system of oppression,



religious or political, presents us with strangely contradictory alliances.
In Europe Popery supports the most high- handed despotism, lends its thunders
to awe the people into the most abject obedience, and maintains at the top of
its creed, the indissoluble union of church and state! while in this country,
where it is yet feeling its way, (oh! how consistent!) it has allied itself
with the democracy of the land, it is loudest in its denunciations of
tyranny, the tyranny of American patriots! it is first to scent out
oppression, sees afar off the machinations of the native American Protestants
to unite church and state! and puts itself forth the most zealous guardian of
civil and religious liberty! With such sentinels, surely our liberties are
safe, with such guardians of our rights, we may sleep on in peace!

Another weak point in our system is our laws encouraging immigration, and
affording facilities to naturalization. Footnote: Immigration and our
Naturalization Law. The subject of immigration is one of those which demands
the immediate attention of the nation, it is a question which concerns all
parties: and if the writer is not mistaken in his reading of the signs of the
times, the country is waking to a sense of the alarming evil produced by our
naturalization laws. Let us war among ourselves in party warfare, with every
lawful weapon that we can convert to our purpose. It is our birthright to
have our own opinion, and earnestly to contend for it, but let us court no
foreign friends. Every American should feel his national blood mount at the
very thought of foreign interference. While we welcome the intelligent and
persecuted of all nations and give them an asylum and a share in our
privileges, let us beware lest we admit to dangerous fellowship those who
cannot and will not use our hospitality aright. That such may come, and do
come, there is no reason to doubt. Consider the following testimony of an
emigrant, given before a justice in Albany. He says that “in June last, the
parish officers paid the passages ofhimself and about forty others of the
same parish, from Chatham to the city of Boston, in America, on board the
ship Royalist, Capt. Parker, and that they landed in Boston in the month of
July last-that the parish officers gave him thirty shillings sterling, in
money, in addition to paying his passage,-that he is now entirely destitute
of the means of living, and is unable to labor, and prays for relief.” Now
here are forty paupers cast upon our shores from one parish in England, and
in five years they become citizens, entitled to vote!! Is there an American
of any party, who can believe that there is no danger in admitting to equal
privileges with himself such a class of foreigners. A remedy to this crying
evil admits of not a moment’s delay. At this moment the ocean swarms with
ships crowded with this wretched population, bearing them from misery abroad
to misery here.

The expense incurred in this city (New York) for the support of foreign
paupers, it is well known is enormous. In Philadelphia more than three
fourths of the inmates of their Almshouse are foreigners. Whole families have
been known to come from on board ship, and go directly to the Almshouse. In
the Boston Dispensary there were the last year, (1831) from two districts
only, 477 patients; of these 441 were foreigners!! Leaving but 36 of our own
population to be provided for. In the Boston Almshouse, the following returns
show the increase of foreign paupers in five years.



The year ending Sept. 30, 1829, Americans 395 ” ” ” ” ” ” Foreigners 284

The year ending Sept. 30, 1834, Americans 340 ” ” ” ” ” ” Foreigners 613

Thus we see that native pauperism has decreased in five years, and foreign
pauperism more than doubled.

In Cambridge, (Mass.) more than four fifths of the paupers are foreigners.

The first and immediate step that should be taken, is to press upon Congress
and upon the nation, instant attention to the NATURALIZATION LAWS. We mast
first stop this leak in the ship, through which the muddy waters from without
threaten to sink us. If we mean to keep our country, this life-boat of the
world, from foundering with all the crew, we must take on board no more from
the European wreck until we have safely landed and sheltered its present
freight. But would you have us forfeit the character of the country as the
asylum of the world? No: but it is a mistaken philanthropy indeed that would
attemptto save one at the expense of the lives of thousands; that would
receive into our families those dying of the plague. Our naturalization laws
were never intended to convert this land into the almshouse of Europe, to
cover the alarming importation of every thing in the shape of man that
European tyranny thinks fit to send adrift from its shores, nor so to operate
as to compel us to surrender back all the blessings of that freedom for which
our fathers paid so dear a price into the keeping of its foreign enemies. No,
we must have the law so amended that NO FOREIGNER WHO MAY COME INTO THE
COUNTRY, AFTER THE PASSAGE OF THE NEW LAW, SHALL EVER BE ALLOWED TO EXERCISE
THE ELECTIVE FRANCHISE. This alone meets the evil in its fullest extent.

Who can complain of injustice in the enactment of such a law? Not the native
American, he is not touched by it. Certainly not the foreigner now in the
country, whether naturalized or not. It cannot operate against him. It would
take away no right from a single individual in any country. This law would
withhold a favor, not a right from foreigners, and from those foreigners only
who may hereafter come into the country. If foreigners abroad choose to take
offence at the law, we are not under obligations to consult their wishes,
they need not come here. This favor, it should be understood, has repeatedly
been abused, and it is necessary for the safety of our institutions in future
to withhold it. The pressing dangers to the country from Popery, which I
think I have shown not to be fictitious; other visible indications of foreign
influence in the political horizon; the bold organization of foreigners as
foreigners in our elections-these all demand the instant attention of
Americans, if they mean not to be robbed by foreign intrigue of their liberty
and their very name. In the early state of the country liberality in these
points was thought to be of advantage, as it promoted the cultivation of our
wild lands, but the dangers which now threaten our free institutions from
this source more than balance all advantages of this character. The great
body of emigrants to this country are the hard-working mentally neglected
poor of Catholic countries in Europe, who have left a land where they were
enslaved, for one of freedom. However well disposed they may be to the
country which protects them, and adopts them as citizens, they are not fitted
to act with judgment in the political affairs of their new country, like
native citizens educated from their infancy in the principles and habits of



our institutions. Most of them are too ignorant to act at all for themselves,
and expect to be guided wholly by others. These others are of course their
priests. Priests have ruled them at home by divine right; their ignorant
minds cannot ordinarily be emancipated from their habitual subjection, they
will not learn nor appreciate their exemption from any such usurpation of
priestly power in this country, and they are implicitly at the beck of their
spiritual guides. They live surrounded by freedom, yet liberty of conscience,
right of private judgment, whether in religion orpolitics, are as effectually
excluded by the priests, as if the code of Austria already ruled the land.
They form a body of men whose habits of action, (for I cannot say thought,)
are opposed to the principles of our free institutions, for they are not
accessible to the reasonings of the press, they cannot and do not think for
themselves.

Every unlettered Catholic emigrant, therefore, that comes into the country,
is adding to a mass of ignorance which it will be difficult to reach by any
liberal instruction, and however honest, (and I have no doubt most of them
are so,) yet from the nature of things they are but obedient instruments in
the hands of their more knowing leaders to accomplish the designs of their
foreign masters. Republican education, were it allowed freely to come in
contact with their minds, would doubtless soon furnish a remedy for an evil
for which, in the existing state of things, we have no cure. It is but to
continue for a few years the sort of immigration that is now daily pouring in
its thousands from Europe, and our insti- tutions, for aught that I can see,
are at the mercy of a body of foreigners, officered by foreigners, and held
completely under the control of a foreign power. We may then have reason to
say, that we are the dupes of our own hospitality; we have sheltered in our
well provided house a needy body of strangers, who, well filled with our
cheer, are encouraged by the unaccustomed familiarity with which they are
treated, first to upset the regulations of the household, and then to turn
their host and his family out of doors.

Continue to chapter 6
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FOREIGN CONSPIRACY AGAINST THE
LIBERTIES OF THE UNITED STATES.
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Samuel Morse

The cause of Popery and despotism identical
Striking difference between Popery and Protestantism as they exist in
this country
American Protestantism not controlled by foreign Protestantism
American Popery entirely under foreign control
Jesuits the foreign agents of Austria, bound by the strongest ties of
interest to Austrian policy, not to American
Their dangerous power-unparalleled in any Protestant sect
Our free institutions opposed in their nature to the arbitrary claims of
Popery
Duplicity to be expected
Political dangers to be apprehended from Roman Catholic organization
American Roman Catholic ecclesiastical matters uncontrolled by Americans
or in America
Managed in a foreign country by a foreign power for political purposes-
Consequences that may easily result from such a state of things.

I EXPOSED in my last chapter the remarkable coincidence of the tenets of
Popery with the principles of despotic government, in this respect so
opposite to the tenets of Protestantism; Popery, from its very nature,
favoring despotism, and Protestantism, from its very nature, favoring
liberty. Is it not then perfectly natural that the Austrian government should
be active in supporting Catholic missions in this country? Is it not clear
that the cause of Popery is the cause of despotism?

But there is another most striking and important difference between Popery
and Protestantism, in their bearing upon the liberties of the country. No one
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of the Protestant sects owns any head out of this country, or is governed in
any of its concerns by any men or set of men in a foreign land. All
ecclesiastical officers are nominated and appointed or removed by the people
of the United States. No foreign body has any such union with any sect of
Protestants in the United States, as even to advise, much less to control any
of its measures. Our Episcopalians appoint their own bishops without
consulting the church of England; our Presbyterians are entirely independent
of the church of Scotland ; and our Wesleyan Methodists have no
ecclesiastical connection with the disciples of Wesley in the old world. But
how is it in these respects with the Catholics? The right of appointing to
all ecclesiastical offices in this country, as every where else, is in the
Pope, (now a mere creature of Austria. He claims the power, as we have seen,
by divine right. All the bishops, and all the ecclesiastics down to the most
insignificant officer in the church, are from the genius of the system
entirely under his control. And he, of course, will appoint none to office
but those who will favor the views of Austria. He will require all whom he
appoints, to support the agents whom Austria is sending to this country for
the accomplishment of her own purposes.

And who are these agents? They are, for the most part Jesuits, an
ecclesiastical order, proverbial through the world for cunning, duplicity,
and total want of moral principle; an order so skilled in all the arts of
deception that even in Catholic countries, in Italy itself, it became
intolerable, and the people required its suppression. They are Jesuits in the
pay and employ of a despotic government, who are at work on the ignorance and
passions of our community; they are foreigners, who have been schooled in
foreign seminaries in the doctrine of passive obedience; they are foreigners
under vows of perpetual celibacy, and having, therefore, no deep and
permanent interest in this country; they are foreigners, bound by the strong
ties of pecuniary interest and ambition, to the service of a foreign despot.

Footnote: The foreign Emissaries of Popery rewarded in their own country.
This is a matter deserving of serious attention. Where now is Bishop
Cheverus, who passed about fourteen years in Boston? He was a foreigner, with
no ties to this country, paid for his services by a foreign government, he
had a duty to his foreign masters to perform. What that duty was, may now
easily be conjectured. Boston, as the capital of New- England, was considered
at the time he arrived, the strong hold of Protestant, of Anti-Popish
principles. Popery was there, and throughout New-England, held in the
greatest abhorrence, for to Popery may be traced, though remotely, yet
clearly, the persecutions which drove the Pilgrim fathers to this country The
history of those fathers, for ages previous, is but the history of hard
fought battles, to wrest from Popish usurpation those invaluable rights,
civil and religious, which they fled to this wilderness securely to enjoy.
Ere popery then could expect to gain foothold among the descendants of the
persecuted Puritans, their almost innate abhorrence to popery must be
overcome. What plan could be better devised to accomplish the end, than to
send the mild, conciliating, gentle Bishop to demonstrate by his example and
his teaching, that Popery was not that monster their fathers had taught them
to believe it to be, or at least that now the tyrant had grown mild and
tolerant. If this were the design, no plan could have been more successful.



Who that has visited Boston, does not know the epithets with which Bishop
Cheverus’ name is coupled. The good bishop, the liberal bishop, the
excellent, pious, tolerant, mild bishop. Now all this might have been and
perhaps is true of the bishop. The instrument was well chosen, his duty was
well accomplished, and he receives the reward of a faithful servant from his
foreign masters, in a translation to the wealthy archbishopric of Bordeaux.

Again, where is Bishop Dubourg, of New-Orleans? He has resided in this
heathen land his stated time, and having accomplished the duty prescribed to
him is translated to the Bishopric of Montauban, in France.

And again, where is Bishop Kelly, of Richmond, Va.? He also sojourns with us
until his duties to foreign masters are performed, and then is rewarded by
promotion at home to the Bishopric of Waterford and Lismore.

And where, soon will be that busy, pompous Jesuit, who has been so often
announced as passing and repassing between Rome, Vienna, and the United
States, Bishop England? 1f report speaks truth, he is soon to be rewarded for
his services in the cause of his foreign masters with a Cardinal’s hat. The
following from the Dublin Freeman’s Journal, preceded by a nauseous mass of
fulsome compliment, gives substance to the report:-“After escorting these
ladies (some nuns) to Charleston, Dr. England proceeds without delay as
Legate from the Pope to Hayti [sic Haiti], over the ecclesiastical affairs of
which republic he carries with him from the Holy See the most full and
unlimited powers; from which we confidently trust ere long he will again
return to Europe, to receive as some reward for all his labors and services,
a Cardinal’s hat; for instead of receiving dignity from, should such an
appointment take place, Dr. England will confer dignity upon the sacred
purple.”

Now in view of these instances of services in this country, rewarded by
appointments in Europe, the question naturally occurs: What interest have
these servants of a foreign despotism in the free institutions of this
country? What sympathies with American liberty can these foreigners have,
educated, as they have been in their own country, in the principles of
despotic institutions, living but temporarily in this country, (whose entire
political system is diametrically opposed to their whole education,) and
looking forward, after their task is performed, to a recall to comfortable
benefices and high places of profit and honor at home, to rewards devised by
Austria and the Pope, and meted out to their faithful advocates according to
the zeal and devotion manifested to their interests? What would be said of
the Episcopalian, or Presbyterian, or Methodist, or Baptist clergy, were they
announced as foreigners sent from England, who after a short sojourn of
active service in this country, were known to be recalled and promoted in
their own country, to be Bishops, and dignified officers under the British
government? Is there no danger to our free institutions from a host commanded
by such men, whose numbers are constantly increasing by the machinations and
funds of Austria?

Consider, too, the power which these Jesuits and other Catholic priests
possess through the confessional, of knowing the private characters and
affairs of all the leading men in the community; the power arising from their



right to prescribe the kinds and degrees of penance; and the power arising
from the right to refuse absolution to those who do not comply with their
commands. Suppose such powers were exercised by the ministers of any other
sect, the Episcopalian, the Methodist, the Presbyterian, the Baptist, &c.
what an outcry would be raised in the land! And should not the men who
possess such powers be jealously watched by all lovers of liberty?

Is it possible that these Jesuits can have a sincere attachment to the
principles of free institutions? Do not these principles oppose a constant
barrier to their exercise of that arbitrary power, which they claim as a
divine right, and which they exercise too in all countries where they are
dominant? Can it not be perceived, that although they may find it politic for
the present to conceal their anti-republican tenets, yet this concealment
will be merely temporary, and is only adopted now, the better to lull
suspicion? Is it not in accordance with all experience of Popish policy, that
Jesuits should encroach by little and little, and persevere till they have
attained to plenitude of power. At present they have but one aim in this
country, which absorbs all others, and that is to make themselves popular. If
they succeed in this we shall then learn, when too late to remedy the evil,
that Popery abandons none of its divine rights. The leaders of this sect are
disciplined and organized, and have their adherents entirely subservient to
their will. Here then is a regular party, a religious sect, ready to throw
the weight of its power, as circumstances may require, ready to favor any
man, or set of men, who will engage to favor it. And to whom do these leaders
look for their instructions? Is it to a citizen or body of citizens belonging
to this country; is it to a body of men kept in check by the ever jealous
eyes of other bodies around them, and by the immediate publicity which must
be given to all their doings? No, they are men owning no law on this side of
the ocean; they are the Pope and his Consistory of Cardinals, following the
plans and instructions of the imperial cabinet of Austria,-plans formed in
the secret councils of that cabinet, instructions delivered in secret,
according to the modes of despotism, to their obedient officers, and
distributed through the well disciplined ranks in this country, to be carried
into effect in furtherance of any political designs the Austrian cabinet may
think advantageous to its own interests. And will these designs be in favor
of liberty? With a party thus formed and disciplined among us, who will
venture to say that our elections will not be under the control of a
Metternich, and that the appointment of a President of the United States will
not be virtually made in the Imperial Cabinet of Vienna, or the Consistory of
Cardinals at Rome? Will this be pronounced incredible? It will be the almost
certain result of the dominion of Popery in this country.

But we need not imagine that it will always be deemed expedient to preserve
the name of President, or even the elective character of our chief
magistrate. How long would it take the sophistry that deludes the mind of its
victim into the belief of a man’s infallibility, and fixes the delusion there
indelibly, bindinghim soul and body to believe against the evidence of his
reason, and his senses; holding him in the most abject obedience to the will
of a fellow-man; how long, I say, would it take such sophistry to impose the
duty of acknowledging the divine right of an emperor over the priest
conquered vassals of this country- vassals well instructed in the Russian



Catechism, and prepared to worship, love and obey as their Lord and Master,
some scion of the House of Hapsburg,-the Emperor of the United States?

Continue to chapter 5
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The avowed objects of Austria in the Leopold foundation
Popery the instrument to act upon our institutions

THE documents to which I have alluded, exhibit so much of the correspondence
of the “St. Leopold Foundation,” as it was deemed advisable to publish in
Vienna. They consist of letters and statements from Jesuits, bishops and
priests, residing or itinerating in this country, and whose resources are
derived chiefly from the Society in Austria. In documents thus prepared by
Jesuits, (the most wary order of ecclesiastics,) to draw forth more liberal
supplies of money from abroad, and then submitted to the revision of the most
cautious cabinet of Europe, that so much only may be published as will
attain, their object in the Austrian dominions, while all that might excite
suspicion in the United States is concealed, we must expect to find great
care to avoid any unnecessary exposure of covert political designs. The
evidence therefore of a concerted political attack upon our institutions,
which I conceive to lurk under the sudden and extraordinary zeal of Austria
for the religious welfare of the United States, will not depend altogether on
the information derived from these documents. Such an attack is what might be
expected from the present political attitude of the European nations, in
regard to the principles of despotism and liberty; from the powerful and
unavoidable effect which our institutions exert in favor of the popular
principle; and also from the known political character of Austria.

Who, and what is Austria, the government that is so benevolently concerned
for our religious welfare? Austria is one of that Holy Alliance of despotic
governments, one of the “union of Christian princes,” leagued against the
liberties of the people of Europe. Austria is one of the partitioners of
Poland; the enslaver and despot of Italy. Her government is the most thorough
military despotism in the world. She is the declared and consistent enemy of
civil and religious liberty; of the freedom of the press; in short, of every
great principle in those free institutions which it is our glory and
privilege to inherit from our fathers. Austria, from the commencement of the
Reformation to the present time, has been the bitter enemy of Protestantism.
The famous thirty years’ war, marked by every kind of brutal excess, was
waged to extirpate those very principles of civil and religious liberty which
lie at the foundation of our government, and had Austria then triumphed, this
republic would never have been founded.

And what are the people of Austria? They are slaves, slaves in body and mind,
whipped and disciplined by priests to have no opinion of their own, and
taught to consider their Emperor their God. They are the jest and by-word of
the Northern Germans, who never speak of Austrians but with a sneer, and, “as
slaves unworthy the name of Germans; as slaves both mentally and physically.”
[Dwight.]

And who is Prince Metternich, whose letter of approval, in the name of his
master the Emperor, is among the documents? He is the master of his Master,
the arch contriver of the plans for stifling liberty in Europe and throughout
the world. “Metternich,” says Dwight in his Travels in Germany, “by his
wonderful talent in exciting fear, has thus far controlled the cabinets of
Europe, and has exerted an influence over the destinies of nations, little,
if any inferior to that of Napoleon.” He persuaded the Emperor of Austria and



King of Prussia not to fulfill the promise they so solemnly made to their
German subjects of giving them free constitutions. It was the influence of
Metternich that prevented Alexander from assisting Greece in her struggles
for liberty. He lent Austrian vessels to assist the Turks in the subjugation
of the Greeks. Metternich crushed the liberties of Spain by inducing Louis
XVIII., against his wishes, to send 100,000 men thither under the Duke d’
Angouleme to restore public order! “When Sicily, Naples, and Genoa, in
1820-1, threw off the galling yoke of slavery, Metternich sent his 30,000
Austrian bayonets into Italy and re-established despotism. And when in 1831,
(as the writer can testify from personal observation,) goaded to desperation
by the extortion and tyranny, and bad faith of the Papal government, the
Italian patriots made a noble and successful effort to remedy their political
evils by a revolution firm, yet temperate, founded in the most tolerant
principles, marked by no excess, and hailed by the Legations with universal
joy, again did this arch-enemy of human happiness let loose his myrmidons,
overwhelming the cities, dragging the patriots, Italy’s first citizens to the
scaffold, or incarcerating them in the dungeons of Venice, filling whole
provinces with mourning, and bringing back upon the wretchedly oppressed
population the midnight darkness which the dawn of liberty had begun to
dispel. “Prince Metternich,” says Dwight, “is regarded by the liberals of
Europe as the greatest enemy of the human race who has lived for ages. You
rarely hear his name mentioned without exciting indignation, not only in the
speaker but in the auditors. Metternich has not been attacking MEN but
PRINCIPLES, and has done so much towards destroying on the continent those
great political truths, which nations have acquired through ages of effort
and suffering, that there is reason to fear, should his system continue for
half a century, liberty will forsake the continent to revisit it no more. The
Saxons literally abhor this Prince. The German word mitternacht means
midnight. From the resemblance of theword to Metternich, as well as from his
efforts to cover Europe with political darkness, the Saxons call him Prince
Mitternacht-Prince Midnight.”

Prince Klemens Wenzel von Metternich (full name German: Klemens
Wenzel Nepomuk Lothar, Fürst von Metternich-Winneburg zu Beilstein,
anglicised as Clement Wenceslas Lothar von Metternich-Winneburg-
Beilstein; 15 May 1773 – 11 June 1859[1]) was a politician and
statesman of Rhenish extraction and one of the most important
diplomats of his era, serving as the Foreign Minister of the
Austrian Empire from 1809 until the liberal revolutions of 1848
forced his resignation. (Taken from Wikipedia)

This is the government and the people, which have, all at once, manifested so
deep an interest in the spiritual condition of this heretic land. It is this
nation of slaves, this remnant of the superstition and vassalage, and
degradation of the dark ages, from whom the light of the nineteenth century
has been so carefully shut out, that it fondly conceits its own darkness to
be light, its death-like torpor, order,-it is this nation, not yet dis-
enthralled from the chains of superstition, that is anxious to enlighten us,
in the United States, in the principles of civil and religious liberty. Civil
and religious liberty! words that may not be uttered in Austria but at the



risk of the dungeon; words that would carry such shrieks of dismay through
the ranks of Prince Metternich’s vassals, as the flash of a torch would bring
forth from a cavern of owls.

And can it be believed that such a government, the determined, consistent
enemy of liberty, has no interested motive, no political design, no other
than sentiments of Christian benevolence in her operations in this country ?
Is it likely that we, Protestant republicans of the United States, have won
the kind regards of the Austrian government, which has been the persevering
foe of the Reformation and its republican fruits since the days of Luther?
Has not Austria had vexation and anxiety and trouble enough for fifty years
past, in stopping up the opening crevices of the European dungeon through
which the unwelcome light of American liberty has so often broken, to be
perfectly apprised of the hated source of that light ? Yes, she cannot but
now perceive, that those Protestant principles, which she has been
incessantly engaged in endeavoring to suppress, driven by the winds of
persecution from Europe, have been taking root, and strengthening in a
congenial soil, and are here bearing their genuine fruits, liberty and
happiness, and all the religious and social virtues. She cannot view this
Protestant nation growing to gigantic dimensions, a living proof of the truth
and salutary influence of the principles she hates, without feeling that her
own principles of darkness are in danger. And well may she be dismayed. Yes,
Austria has turned her eyes towards us, and she loves us as the owl loves the
sun. Can any one doubt that she would extinguish every spark of liberty in
this country, if she had the power? Can any one believe that she would make
no attempt to abate an evil which daily threatens more and more the very
existence of her throne? We may be told by some, perhaps, that her designs
are purely of a religious character. Who can believe it? No one who has been
in Austria. Every intelligent man who has resided even for a short time in
the Austrian dominions, must have seen enough of the craft, both of the
government and the priests, to make him suspicious of all their doings, and
most so, when they are most lavish of their professions of kindness and
benevolence. “Timeo Danaos et dona ferentes.” (Meaning: “Beware of Greeks
bearing gifts”)

But let us see what Austria avows as her design in the formation of the
Leopold Foundation. Footnote: Some may be inclined to ask. Is not this
society a private association, merely chartered by the government, not
differing materially from the religious societies in our own country? I
answer that, were the Leopold Foundation an association of private
individuals, (which it is not.) yet got up in the Austrian dominions, it
would still be a government affair.-For we must not confound the practices of
two governments, so totally opposite in the administration of all their
affairs as the Austrian and our own. From the happy, separation of church and
state in our own country, religious societies, of whatever character, have no
connection with the government. They move in a separate sphere of action, yet
in perfect harmony with it. But in Austria, no plan, no society of any kind,
is private; the government interferes in every thing, is all in all. Even the
persecuted Maroncelli, confined in the dungeons of Spielberg for the crime of
loving the political principles of this country, must wait a week, at the
risk of this life, for a gracious permission from the Paternal government to



have his leg amputated. Yes, a private matter like this is a government
affair; how much more then a grand society, with the Emperor its patron, the
Crown prince and heir to the imperial throne its protector, and Prince
Metternich, and all the dignitaries of the empire, temporal and
ecclesiastical, engaged in its operations? It is the Austrian government that
is engaged in this plan of an ostensibly religious character. The first great
object is “To promote the greater activity of Catholic missions in America.”
She may be, and doubtless is, perfectly sincere in this design, for it is
only necessary that she should succeed in her avowed object to have her
utmost wishes accomplished. She need avow no other aim. If she gains this,
she gains all. If she succeeds in fastening upon us the chains of Papal
bondage, she has a people as fit for any yoke she pleases to grace our necks
withal, as any slaves over whom she now holds her despotic rod. She has
selected a fitting instrument for her purpose. Her armies can avail her
nothing against us, for the ocean intervenes. Her diplomacy gives her no
hold, for there are scarcely any political relations between us. The only
instrument by which she can gain the least influence in these States is that
precisely which she has chosen. Its perfect fitness to accomplish any
political design against the liberties of this country and of the world, I
shall next consider.

Continue to chapter 3

Foreign Conspiracy Against the Liberties of the United States – By
Samuel F. B. Morse
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Charles Chiniquy – A Man Every
American Should Know

Charles Chiniquy

There are some men who should be more famous than they are. Nikola Tesla (10
July 1856 – 7 January 1943), the father of the electrical power gird, its one
of them. If you learn about him and his discoveries, you might consider that
he should be as famous as Thomas Edison if not more so! Another is Charles P.
Chiniquy (30 July 1809 – 16 January 1899), a former Roman Catholic priest
from Quebec Canada who established the settlement of St. Anne Illinois for
French immigrants. St. Anne is only 33 miles (53 km) from where I was raised
in Chicago, but I never heard about it before. After reading Charles
Chiniquy’s book, Fifty Years in the Church of Rome,. he has become my role
model! This Catholic priest stood up to the power of Rome, and though he was
excommunicated, his parishioners loved him so much they didn’t mind to get
excommunicated with him! I myself am a former Roman Cathoic and I can tell
you excommunication is a big deal and a sentence of eternal hell fire from a
Roman Catholic point of view, unless, that is, you really have faith from
your knowledge of the Word of God, the Bible, that you are on the right side
of the truth!

Let’s read what Wikipedia has to say about him.

Charles P. Chiniquy (30 July 1809 – 16 January 1899) was a Canadian
Catholic priest who was twice suspended from his priestly ministry
(for moral turpitude) and finally excommunicated as a schismatic.
He then became a Presbyterian pastor. He is known for his lurid
accusations against the Roman Catholic Church. In the period
between 1885 and 1899 he was the focus of a great deal of
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discussion in the United States of America. During the 1880s his
conspiracy theories included his claim to have exposed the Jesuits
as the assassins of President Abraham Lincoln, and that, if
unchecked, the Jesuits could eventually politically rule the United
States.(Emphasis mine)

Why is Charles Chiniquy in relative obscurity and not talked about in school
textbooks even though he pointed the finger at the Jesuits for assassinating
Abraham Lincoln? It was much discussed in the late 19th century! I myself
didn’t even know this until just the other day! It’s because the powers that
be do not want his story to be known. Charles Chiniquy was too powerful a
witness for the truth against them!

Charles Chinquy had many enemies among fellow Roman Catholic priests. They
were jealous of his successful settlement of St. Anne. Most of the priests
were drunkards. Some, including the Bishop of Chicago, were stealing property
from the French Canadian immigrants. One of them hired an agent to burn down
his church. The sinful priests persecuted Rev. Chiniquy who exposed them for
their evil deeds that were so blatant all the French Canadian immigrants
could see it for themselves! The evil priests accused him to the police of
criminal actions leading to his arrest by the authorities. A young lawyer,
Abraham Lincoln, defended him in court and won his case!

The main reason why former loyal and dedicated Roman Catholic priest Charles
Chiniquy stood strong against the false accusations of fellow priests and the
Bishop of Chicago was because of his love for the Holy Scriptures, the Bible
which he read from a young age at the encouragement of his parents. Once the
local priest in Quebec came to the Chiniquy household with the intention of
taking away the Bible that Charles was reading! His father stood his ground
and would not let him do it!

Please read the specific stories I was most impressed with from Fifty Years
in the Church of Rome on this site.

And you can read the entire book from, Fifty Years in the Church of Rome

More stories from Charles Chiniquy on this website:

Introduction – The Apostate Church of Rome
Revelation 17 – The Prophetic Portrait of the Church of Rome
The Character of Antichrist and Papal Persecution of the Saints
A Description of the Great Whore of Revelation Chapter 17
The Church of Rome Ignores the Challenge to Disprove She is the Great
Whore of Revelation Chapter 17
The Great Harlot’s Daughters
Our Position Today in the Divine Program as Revealed in Prophecy
The Scholars Behind the Promotion of the False Interpretations of the
Books of Daniel and Revelation
The Mass an Abomination to God
The Meaning of 666 in Revelation Chapter 13
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False Interpretations of Divine Prophecy
British Government Hides Vatican War Treachery From Empire
Rome’s Attack on the British Empire and the United States
The Final Revelation to Men by Jesus Christ: The Apocalypse
Who are the Kings of the East Mentioned in Revelation 16:12?
The Revelation an Acted Prophecy – Western Europe and Asia the Stage
The Purple and Scarlet Robes of the Bishops of the Church of Rome
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